SANCTUARY THE MINISTRY OF DEFENCE CONSERVATION MAGAZINE Number 39 • 2010

The Roman Villa on the Rifle Range Time Team discoveries at Langport

Seeing the Wood for the Trees Forestry on the MOD Estate

> Hitting the target **SSSI Condition update**

Editor

Clare Backman Defence Estates

Photographic Editor lain Perkins

Defence Estates

Designed by Corporate Document Services (CDS)

Editorial Board

John Oliver (Chair) Jane Winfield Pippa Morrison Julie Cannell Tony Morran **Rebekah** Jones

Editorial Contact

Sanctuary Team Strategy & Policy **Defence Estates** Building 97A Land Warfare Centre Warminster Wiltshire BA12 0DJ

Email: DE-Sanctuary@de.mod.uk

Tel: 01985 222877

Cover image credit

Winner of Conservation Group Photography Competition Broad-bodied chaser dragonfly © Bob Kennedy

To receive an electronic copy please contact: DE-Sanctuary@de.mod.uk

Sanctuary is an annual online publication about conservation of the natural and historic environment on the defence estate. It illustrates how the Ministry of Defence (MOD) is undertaking its responsibility for stewardship of the estate in the UK and overseas through its policies and their subsequent implementation. It is designed for a wide audience, from the general public to the people who work for us or volunteer as members of the MOD Conservation Groups.

It is produced for the MOD by Defence Estates.

SANCTUARY Conservation Group **Photography Competition**



Old Gate at Royal Military Academy Sandhurst © Isobel Mackie

We have had an excellent response from the MOD Conservation Groups vying for the chance for their photograph to appear on the front cover and we would like to thank everyone who entered. After much deliberation the board felt that the broadbodied chaser dragonfly taken by Bob Kennedy, Pippingford Park Conservation Group, captured the dragonfly in all its elegance perfectly and was this years ideal choice for the front cover.

The runner up was the boxing hares, which can be seen on the back page, taken by Martin Lewis, Shoeburyness Conservation

Group. This was a very difficult action shot to take, which also lent itself to a cover image. Highly commended was the photograph of Old Gates at Royal Military Academy Sandhurst (RMAS), taken by Isobel Mackie, RMAS Conservation Group (which can be seen above). This image portrayed the artistic and eerie presence, leaving much to your imagination as to what lies within.

As this has been such a success we shall be running the competition again next year, so keep your cameras at the ready for the ideal image!

Foreword by Phil Harding

Growing up in Wiltshire the military has formed part of everyday life; as a child the sound of artillery fire shook the foundations of the house where I lived when the wind was in the right direction. When I became an archaeologist I became aware of the immense wealth and variety of monuments preserved on Salisbury Plain, as a Wiltshire man I regarded it as my Plain, and was frustrated by not being able to visit the area. Fortunately the dream to see this has now been fulfilled; my 'day job' with Wessex Archaeology has made it possible for me not only to see the monuments across the Defence Training Estate Salisbury Plain but also to contribute to their long term management through condition surveys. The implemented recommendations ensure the long term preservation of these sites. Some of the issues familiar to me through the surveys have been highlighted in the pages of Sanctuary, including the relocation of badgers (Issue 37, pages 38–9).

Spreading the word of the MOD's genuine concern for management of the delicate balance of the environment and heritage, while maintaining the need to train a modern military machine, is an important part of the work. Channel 4's Time Team have played their part, collaborating with MOD archaeologists on six occasions, undertaking work that not only assists long term management but also provides new information on previously unexamined, sometimes unlocated monuments. Some of these stories have become incorporated subsequently in Sanctuary including the evaluation excavations at Haslar Naval Hospital (Issue 37, pages 34–7) and the most recent fruits of this relationship occurred at Langport Range in Somerset where part of a Roman Villa and mosaic were excavated, (this issue pages 27–9). The results will ensure the long term preservation of this site.

It is reassuring to learn through Sanctuary that it is not only in the UK that the MOD takes the management of historic features seriously. Heritage work is undertaken in other parts of the world as the article in this issue (pages 58–9) illustrates, showing how the MOD integrates operational requirements with cultural heritage at RAF Akrotiri in Cyprus.

Similarly readers will be made aware in the following pages that the sensitive issues of environmental management extend beyond archaeology. Small teams of dedicated staff together with numerous conservation groups, assisted by an army of volunteers, continue to play a valuable role in promoting the cause of environmental stewardship and sustainable development on the defence estate. Their efforts promise to conserve for future generations not only some of the most outstanding archaeological monuments in the UK but also secure habitats for flora and fauna – all within the confines of fully operational, military training areas.

Phil H.J. PHIL HARDING



Phil Harding © Neil Emmanuel, Videotext Communications

CONTENTS

FO	REV	VO	RD	

	AWVARUS

П	D	D	Δ	г	F
U			~		-

Maintaining the balance – Public access on the defence estate	8
Seeing the wood for the trees – Forestry on the MOD estate	11
Hitting the target – SSSI condition update	14

FEATURES

Poppies and their allies – The ecology of a symbol of remembrance	18
Restoring areas of dune heath at RAF Woodvale	20
Bird surveying on Strensall Common	22
Dragonflies in focus on Strensall Common	24
Porton Down Gin	26
The Roman villa on the rifle range	27
Make mine a double – Whisky stills on Otterburn Range	30
The Wrath Pack	32
Wild flowers of Altcar Rifle Range	33
Monitoring coastal erosion – Castlemartin Range Pembrokeshire	34
A combined approach to sustainable heathland management – Pippingford Park Training Area	36
Mercury rising – The story of the Southern Damselfly on the Lulworth Ranges	39
Rare pond life revealed behind the wire at Lulworth Ranges	40
Living with Holbeach Marsh	42
Managing woodland for sustainability	44
Forces housing goes green – MODern housing solutions	46
Community activities at Hobgoblin Wood, Chetwynd Barracks	48
Duncan's Road, badger and sword – Housing projects in Northern Ireland	50
Garrison kitchen garden	52
MOD gets connected to renewable energy	54

INTERNATIONAL

Designation and management within the Sovereign Base Areas in Cyprus	56
RAF Akrotiri – Integrating operational requirements with cultural heritage	58
The Falkland Islands update	60

OBITUARY

Yes, that reminds me... the late Colonel James Baker MBE

AROUND THE REGIONS 64

Spotlight on	
Dartmoor Training Area, Devon	65
Defence Intelligence and Security Centre, Bedfordshire	67
RAF Wittering, Cambridgeshire	68
Penhale, Cornwall	69
Ballykinler Training Centre, County Down	71
Magilligan Training Centre, County Londonderry	72
Bovington and Lulworth Training Areas, Dorset	72
Clyde, Dunbartonshire	74
MOD Shoeburyness, Essex	76
Wethersfield, Essex	77
Defence Training Estates' Home Counties Region, Hampshire	79
Newtown Range & Jersey Camp Isle of Wight, Hampshire	80
Holcombe Moor Heritage Group, Lancashire	82
RAF Coningsby, Lincolnshire	83
RAF Boulmer, Northumberland	83
Otterburn, Northumberland	84
RAF Cosford, Shropshire	84
Royal Military Academy Sandhurst, Surrey	86
Defence Training Estate South East, East Sussex and Kent	87
Thorney Island, West Sussex	89
Imber Conservation Group, Wiltshire	90
Porton Down, Wiltshire	92
DST Leconfield Carrs, East Yorkshire	93
Catterick, North Yorkshire	93
RAF Fylingdales, North Yorkshire	94

CONTACTS Inside back cover

The Sanctuary Awards

The aim of the Sanctuary Awards is to recognise and encourage group and individual efforts that benefit wildlife, archaeology, environmental improvement (for example waste or energy projects) or community awareness of conservation on or within land and property that the MOD owns or uses in the UK or overseas.

The 2010 Awards were divided into four categories: **Environmental Project**, **Heritage Project**, **Sustainability Project** and **Individual Achievement**. The winners of each category are considered for the overall winner and receive the coveted **Silver Otter** for one year.

The Sanctuary Award Board

The Sanctuary Award Board for 2010 were for Defence Estates Martin Coulson and Pippa Morrison, Strategy & Policy Directorate; Ian Barnes, Environmental Advisory Service; and Alan Mayes, Secretariat. We would like to pass on our thanks to Marcus Yeo, Chief Executive of the Joint Nature Conservation Council who acted as the external moderator and approved the Award Board's recommendations.

SUSTAINABILITY AWARD WINNER SILVER OTTER WINNER Garrison Kitchen Garden and Blandford Camp Community Memorial Orchard

Both projects were started in October 2009 with the aim to provide service families with a unique opportunity to grow their own produce. Blandford Camp is a 485 hectare site, with about 180 hectares, including 500 married guarters, inside the wire. There is plenty of space, but SFA garden perimeters are very small and the topsoil is shallow and of poor quality. On about an acre of land, created by relocating a football pitch, a volunteer group from across the Camp has created 30 plots for members of the Camp community to grow their own fruit, vegetables and flowers. Each plot is ten metres by eight metres, with four raised beds, a shed and communal access to water. The area is post and rail fenced with wind break netting and a growing beech hedge around the perimeter. Due to the success of the gardens it has inspired a sister project – the Blandford Camp Community Memorial Orchard.



The allotments © Maj Lynn Roddy



The team, Maj Roddy first on the left © Crown

The Award Board was enormously impressed by the achievement of the Blandford Camp team. The involvement of Service families, the wide support from the local community and the excellent outcome is a 'trailblazer' for the community growing spaces in the MOD. There was unanimous agreement that the Blandford Kitchen Garden project was an outstanding achievement and a very worthy winner of not only the Sustainability award but also the Silver Otter. The Board would like to give special recognition to Major Lynn Roddy, Royal Signals, who was the project leader. To find out more about this project please see the article on pages 52–53.



Now we're really going green © Maj Lynn Roddy

THE SANCTUARY AWARDS

SUSTAINABILITY AWARD RUNNER UP



Landmarc Sustainable Forest Operation

This project has delivered an innovative and sustainable, in-house timber solution at DTE Otterburn in-line with recent changes to MOD sustainable timber requirements. The solution offers reduced costs and enhanced military training facilities in a flexible, scalable package that can be implemented nationally across the Defence Training Estate. The Board were impressed in the way this project has developed the processes for the production of posts and other timber products. It is an excellent example of sustainable development. The award recognises the way that the Landmarc team has reduced the carbon footprint of the establishment and note that it is already a model for similar establishments with suitable woodland resources. To find out more about this project please see the article on pages 44–45.

products generated from

the estate © Landmarc

SUSTAINABILITY AWARD HIGHLY COMMENDED Duke of York's Military School Wind Turbine



Wind turbine with school in background © Crown

This project is a first, it is the largest and the first grid connected wind turbine on the defence estate. The students learn about their wind turbine through a dedicated educational package, which is linked to the school curriculum and is able to use real data for analysis. The project can be used to inform and educate MOD staff about wind energy developments on defence estate land, the process and planning issues to overcome.

The Award Board recognised that this project was difficult to put together, with challenges ranging from planning consent to the funding. The outcome is excellent in that it not only reduces carbon emissions but provides the school with a useful educational resource. To find out more about this project please see the article on pages 54–55.

SUSTAINABILITY AWARD HIGHLY COMMENDED Catterick Garrison Biofuel Project

This project involves converting waste cooking oil from the Army kitchens into biofuel which is being used to fuel a Carillion Enterprise (C-E) vehicle. The idea was initially identified during an environmental review of C-E activities. Given the environmental and economic impacts of waste cooking oil, it was agreed that the potential benefits could be threefold; saving money, improving resource efficiency and reducing carbon emissions.



Garrison Commander Nick Millen, accompanied by C-E Managing Director Tom Robinson and DE representative Mark Grant. DE launch the biofuel train at Catterick © Crown

So far the trial has used somewhere in the region of 100 litres per month of used cooking oil that would otherwise have gone to landfill and with an estimated saving for MOD of £2,000 per year. The Renewable Fuel Agency advises that Used Cooking Oil (UCO) typically offers a lifecycle greenhouse gas saving of 85%.

The Award Board were impressed by the initiative shown by the C-E team and applaud the outcome of vehicle emission reduction.

HERITAGE PROJECT AWARD **WINNER**

Trench Renovation Project (RAF Halton)



The team © Crown

This project started in July 2009 when a network of World War One training trenches was discovered. Wartime trenches within England remain relatively rare and as a result RAF Halton seized the opportunity to discover evidence of army training, preserve this heritage and create a new educational and engagement resource.

Painstaking work by a team of volunteers including commissioned and noncommissioned officers, Servicemen Awaiting Trade Training, arborist and a historian has been undertaken to preserve the 'better' trenches and to excavate the 'worst' ones, before constructing trenches in accordance with contemporaneous War Office construction regulations. There are over 100 metres of the 'new' Trench system which are linked to the preserved system, providing a fascinating comparison between 'now' and 'then'.

The trenches, which consist of third, second and front line are over two metres deep and have been supported and hardened with planks or wood, corrugated metal and sandbags, just as they were on the Western Front during the Great War.

The Board was impressed by the enormous care that the RAF Halton team had taken to bring this First World War heritage to a state where it can be used to support the ethos of the Services, both as a memorial and an educational resource. The team and all the volunteers are to be congratulated on their efforts.



Panoramic view of the trenches © Crown

HERITAGE PROJECT AWARD RUNNER UP RAF Northolt Officers Mess

This project aimed to retain the original features of the Mess and ensure that it would continue to be part of the RAF's heritage. The Grade II* Listed Officers Mess at RAF Northolt has recently been refurbished as part of Project MoDEL, a major estate consolidation and redevelopment programme, delivering three key outputs: disposal of six surplus sites in Greater London, construction and refurbishment of an integrated fit-for-purpose 'Anchor site' at RAF Northolt and re-location of approximately 40 units (1800 people) to/within Northolt. It is a significant achievement at a time of resource constraint.

The Board were impressed that it will provide modern facilities for the enhanced Air Station but also provide continuity and reflect the achievements and sacrifices of the Battle of Britain aircrews based here during World War 2.



RAF Northolt – Project MoDEL team in the refurbished Officers Mess $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Crown

ENVIRONMENTAL PROJECT AWARD **WINNER**Pirbright Deer Grazing

The Pirbright Deer Grazing Project started with discussions over Sites of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) condition targets, grazing as a management mechanism and Wildlife Trust Partnerships. The challenge was to remove scrub and re-establish the species-rich heathland. The solution had to achieve this within a particular challenge of the danger area of the Pirbright Ranges.

The proposal that wild deer will graze and provide a self sustaining 'maintenance vehicle' was fraught with problems, due to unexploded



One of the stunning heathland views within the ranges © James Adler



The first deer calf born on the ranges. It has been tagged to study its progress © James Adler

ordnance issues and no access allowed into the range, however a project team from Defence Estates and the Surrey Wildlife Trust was established. Nearly 13 kilometres of fencing was upgraded to make it deer proof whilst still catering for badgers and other small mammals and the work has had to be fitted in around a very busy operational shooting programme.

A major milestone was reached with the purchase of the first 20 deer which were released into the site in March 2010. There will still be much to do not the least of which is the ongoing management of the deer herd but the fact that the project has become a reality has already resulted in Natural England upgrading the condition of the SSSI.

The Award Board were intrigued and delighted by this highly original approach to the improvement of the SSSI land which forms part of the Thames Basin Heaths. The efforts of the small team of dedicated environmental and animal specialists who led this effort were very impressive, and demonstrates the value of excellent partnerships.



Deer in paddocks, one of them sporting a GPS collar © James Adler

ENVIRONMENTAL PROJECT AWARD HIGHLY COMMENDED Jurassic Shark Project

This is an international project with the aim of encouraging sustainable management and conservation of sharks (and other marine life) in the Eastern Pacific. Sharks are tagged thus allowing shark movements to be tracked and corridors to be mapped.

As a series of military expeditions the project aims to develop the kind of leadership, teamwork, courage and cooperation that is vital to operational capability. Beyond that, Exercise Jurassic Shark expeditions expose military personnel to a unique conservation project that offers the opportunity to publicise the plight of shark populations in general.

The Board were intrigued by this project to tag sharks to add to the research base on these fish. It is an exceptional piece of work, and shows the truly international approach to



Roca Partida Group photograph © Crown

the conservation work of MOD personnel. The effort and enterprise is highly commended.

ENVIRONMENTAL AWARD RUNNER UP

Foxglove Covert Community Wetland Creation

As part of the continued development of Foxglove Covert, a decision was taken by the Management Team to seek funding for the construction of a wetland to enhance the mosaic of habitats on the reserve. The selected area was moorland that had previously been a tank training area. It was heavily gorse covered, rutted and gouged from years of military use. With endless hours of assistance from volunteers, a local agricultural college, disabled groups and students with learning difficulties, soldiers and school children, the gorse was cleared. It was recognised from the outset that fundraising would be necessary to complete the project.

The Award Board wishes to recognise this enormous achievement by the volunteers to develop the habitats and educational benefit



The new wetland © Crown

of Foxglove Covert. The scale of operation – all funded from the project's partners – is truly immense. Foxglove Covert is undoubtedly a premier environmental and educational resource in the North East of England.

ENVIRONMENTAL PROJECT AWARD HIGHLY COMMENDED RAF Woodvale & Freshfield SSSI Works

The aim of the project was to help reinstate and reverse the heath decline at RAF Woodvale, situated on the Sefton Coast in North West England. Due to historic land management practices, the fixed dune and dune heath environment is in danger of being overrun by the spread and presence of scrub/tree cover and invasive weed species and there is a significant risk that the dune heath will be lost forever.

The Board wishes to commend the MOD staff and volunteers who have enhanced the remnant of a Site of Special Scientific Interest with help from the Wildlife Trust. This is a good example of small scale work that achieves real benefits for the environment. To find out more about this project please see the article on pages 20–21.

INDIVIDUAL ACHIEVEMENT AWARD **WINNER**

Mr Terry Moore

Mr Terry Moore has a small farm and a small tenancy on part of Otmoor, itself part of the flood plain situated to the north east of Oxford. Most of Otmoor is owned by the MOD and utilised by Defence Training Estates as a live firing range. The area is designated a Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) and is treasured by local conservationists for its potential for birds, flora (particularly the fen violet) and butterflies.

Mr Moore cares passionately about Otmoor which he has grazed with cows for decades. He has also been the principal contributor to conservation works on the Moor, utilising his own equipment and time to do an enormous amount of work. Weed wiping has been effective and provided food and nesting sites for birds, ditching has improved water flow and the life cycle benefits of grazing animals are clearly evident. There is now a slow but recognisable acceptance, and acknowledgement, by the statutory bodies and others that traditional farming methods, focused by Mr Moore for Otmoor are in the best interests of the Moor. His often lonely stand is being vindicated and there is an acceptance that traditional methods are not incompatible with modern conservation aims. He has a vast knowledge and experience of managing land and an unflagging belief in its importance for future generations.

His personal ambition to achieve SSSI favourable condition despite the impact of construction works and the recent changes to drainage patterns has been outstanding. The Board were impressed that he used traditional farming methods on the wet grassland and demonstrated that this approach can outstrip the outcomes of other forms of intervention. His achievements –



Mr Terry Moore, Otmoor Farm © Crown

and this has taken many years – have been recognised by Oxford University as a model of environmental management.



Public access on the defence estate

Historically the MOD estate was often regarded as 'out of bounds' for public access and recreation. Over the past few years Sanctuary has highlighted a number of projects which have helped to break down this misconception. Richard Brooks, Senior Access and Recreation Advisor for Defence Estates takes this opportunity to reflect on a decade of a presumption in favour of public access.

"The MOD estate allows for a large amount and range of public access provision". Whenever I used to use this statement as an introduction to access opportunities on the defence estate it used to raise eyebrows with any audience. However, ten years on from the MOD's initial declaration of a presumption in favour of public access it would appear that our estate is well recognised as an asset to be enjoyed by the public. Caveats clearly remain – there will always be parts of the estate that remain restricted because of the nature of the military activity undertaken or for public safety reasons. Additionally, considerations for our tenants, conservation, heritage, forestry and other land management activities can also impact upon access opportunities but there has clearly been a change in attitude to enable safe and appropriate access where possible.

The emphasis over the last decade has been on ensuring that the public has information to hand on what opportunities exist and when. The mantra relating to public access that has developed within the MOD over this time is 'Certainty, Clarity, Consistency'.

Certainty is about ensuring that public access and recreation are recognised as an integral part of our estate management. Open access and linear routes must be managed, maintained and made available, when possible, to fulfil our policy. The public need to be certain where and when access is allowable but equally the military need to

Mountain biking at RAF Flylingdales © Crown

be aware of where and when the public are likely to be on the estate. This allows for systems to be put in place which minimise any conflict between MOD's requirements and public access. Often the two need not be totally separated, and service personnel and the public can share a space with each taking into account the other's need in a responsible and sensible manner. There are, of course, times and places where separation is required for safety or operational reasons. The physical provision of routes, access



Friendly greeting exchanged as paths cross on Dartmoor © Crown

points and an understanding from both public and military of each other's activity give a certainty of access to the estate.

Clarity refers to information provision. It must be clear to any visitor to our estate where access is allowable. It is pointless having access provision if the public are unsighted as to its existence. Over the past decade there has been a drive to remove misleading notices and to ensure that access routes are clearly signed. A large number of new on-site information and interpretation boards have been placed across the estate highlighting not only access opportunities but also military, historic and ecological points of interests. Since the publication of the first 'Walks on MOD Land' booklet in 2000 the MOD has tried to improve on its off-site access information as well as working towards clear signage and on-site information. The MOD access website (www.access.mod.uk) contains information on the estate and the access opportunities within it. It also links the public to telephone numbers and further



Interpretation panel Battlesbury hill fort Salisbury Plain © Crown

information is as consistent as possible across the whole of our UK estate. The MOD has produced clear policy to drive a consistent approach to public access and recreation. This policy gives direction to land managers and Commanding Officers on how to manage

The mantra relating to public access within the MOD is **Certainty, Clarity, Consistency**

websites where up-to-date information can be found on live firing times for many ranges which are open to the public when not live. Improvements in advance notification have been made and this information is now more readily available adding value to the public's enjoyment of the estate.

A number of the most visited training areas have also produced their own specific access information. Otterburn and Dartmoor Training Areas, both in National Parks, have been the focus of access-related information projects with the production of leaflets, websites and on-site interpretation.

Consistency is very important. We recognise the fact that people enjoy access right across our estate and not just on one site – they could be visiting Tregantle in Cornwall one week and Cape Wrath in Scotland the next. We need to ensure that access delivery and access. Since 2004 a team of access and recreation specialists has provided policy, legal and best practice advice to these managers assisting them towards the over-arching presumption in favour of public access.

These specialists liaise with the main access organisations such as the Ramblers, British Horse Society, British Mountaineering Council and the Open Spaces Society. They also liaise with government bodies with responsibility for public access such as Defra, Natural England, Countryside Council for Wales and Scottish Natural Heritage to improve consistency of approach to access across the estate. Better relationships with all of these organisations have developed and this has produced a better appreciation of each other's demands which has led to a reasoned and sensible discussion of key issues. Access and recreation provision has improved dramatically since 2000. Not only is better

information more freely available but the MOD has also engaged on some major access projects providing new and exciting access opportunities. Often in partnership with National Parks, local authorities and other organisations, we are becoming part of the recognised network of access opportunity providers.

These improvements in access management over the last decade have better enabled the public to enjoy the MOD's estate. There are some spectacular landscapes and habitats to enjoy but it must always be remembered that managing access on MOD land is about achieving a balance between access demand and the primary purpose of these areas - the military requirement. Balancing this will always be difficult, particularly at a time when our training areas are under particular operational training pressures. Military activity has to have primacy, but as we move into the second decade of the policy of presumption in favour of public access we will continue to promote responsible attitudes to access wherever and whenever this is feasible.

Richard Brooks

DE Senior Access and Recreation Advisor

Further information

For further details on public access to the defence estate and links to those sites mentioned above go to WWW.access.mod.uk

Public access on the defence estate in Scotland



As the demand for access and recreation on the defence estate develops the newly appointed Access Advisor for Scotland introduces himself and his role:

Prior to joining Defence Estates in late 2009, I worked for eight years at Loch Lomond & the Trossachs National Park as a Countryside Ranger, and as a result I have been involved in access work since the inception of the Land Reform (Scotland) Act 2003 (LR(S)A). Before that, I was a Serviceman in the Royal Air Force for over 13 years. Hopefully this mixture of military and access backgrounds provides a good platform for taking on this often challenging role.

Part of my remit is ensuring that the MOD is fulfilling its responsibilities under LR(S)A as a land manager. Part 1 of LR(S)A gives everyone statutory access rights to most land and inland water in Scotland. However, the law is clear that people only have these rights if they exercise them responsibly and respect other people's privacy, safety and livelihoods, and Scotland's environment. Equally, land managers have to manage their land and water responsibly in relation to access rights. These access rights do not apply to operational military bases and installations such as airfields. However, on other land and water managed by the MOD there is a presumption in favour of recreational access, wherever this is compatible with the primary military purpose.

Pentland Hills Training Area in winter © Scott Ashworth

In the present climate, with many troops carrying out intensive training prior to deployment to Afghanistan, many defence training areas are being heavily used. It falls within my remit to try and ensure that during periods when these sites are not being used by the military that there are ample opportunities for the public to exercise their access rights responsibly. One of the ways this is undertaken is by writing or revising the public access and recreation components of the Integrated Rural Management Plans for each site. These management plans are then used as the tool for managing all aspects of the rural estate.

Scotland has different legislation for rights of way to England and Wales and until recently records of rights of way on the MOD estate in Scotland were poor. However the Scotlish Rights of Way and Access Society (Scotways) has kindly provided DE with a digital copy of the National Catalogue of Rights of Way. This has enabled us to overlay rights of way data on top of our own maps of the defence estate which has been very useful as we write the management plans, For the first time we have an overview of which areas of defence land contain existing rights of way, and we can use this information as we assess how to balance public access with the operational capabilities of each site.

Another element of my role has been representing the MOD's interests in the final stages of the Core Path Planning Process that has been taking place in Scotland for the last three years. Under LR(S)A each access authority in Scotland, be it a local authority or a National Park Authority, has a duty to draw up a plan for a system of paths (Core Paths), many of which are new routes, sufficient for the purpose of giving the public reasonable access throughout their area. Several access authorities proposed routes in their draft Core Path Plans that crossed areas of MOD land. Some of these were deemed unsuitable by the MOD for operational reasons and the proposals were withdrawn or modified after consultation, while others were seen to have no major impact on the effectiveness of the sites and were accepted as new strategic routes.

The defence estate in Scotland provides excellent opportunities for the public to access in some of the most beautiful, remote and unspoiled parts of the UK. With careful management of the many demands on the estate, these access opportunities will continue to be made available to the public.

Scott Ashworth

DE Access and Recreation Advisor Scotland



Access track in Garelochhead © Crown

Mention trees and woodlands to many people and they will automatically think of habitats for birds, bats and a plethora of other creatures. They may also think of tree safety, shading in their back garden or a nice walk with the dog. Mention forestry and the same people may think of large areas of clear felled woodland and the general desecration of a once lovely woodland with what look like machines straight out of a science fiction film. What they may not think of are the many benefits that forestry delivers across the defence estate and the many ways in which the forestry team achieves these benefits. This may come as a bit of a shock to many, traditionally foresters are notoriously shy and normally shun the limelight.

The time has come however for everyone to embrace forestry, if not foresters, because in this ever changing world in which we live, forestry has the opportunity to change and influence all our lives. Just have a look around at your surroundings where you're reading this article.

Chances are you'll be surrounded by wood in a variety of guises, in your desk or in your shelves, then have a look out the window, again, chances are you'll see a tree or if you're lucky a woodland, most people have a natural affinity to woodland, you can thank our tree dwelling ancestors for that! Then consider the possibility that even the heat from the radiators may be produced by wood fuel.

You see forestry isn't just about providing a haven for wildlife, this is one facet of course, but forestry is so much more. It provides:

- robust sustainable military training features (conifer plantations for example provide year round cover for training);
- social and community benefits in many guises;

Seeing the wood for the trees Forestry on the defence estate



- access to a sustainable material for construction;
- fuel and a plethora of other uses.

The MOD are committed to meeting key government targets aimed at reducing our

carbon footprint, moving towards a low carbon society and utilising renewable energy sources. Trees are well placed to deliver these benefits because they are truly sustainable, if managed correctly. This is where the productive element of our

Biomass boiler © Crown



woodlands comes into its own, but also where most concern is voiced over the management of woodlands.

It's the continued sustainable management of our woodlands that will be able to assist in mitigating the affects of climate change. In Bovington, Dorset and in many other areas biomass boilers are making this link between



School children enjoying planting their trees © J Kalkowski

woodland management and renewable heat supply. To foresters utilising our well managed woodlands, the addition of a market to provide heat which is truly sustainable in every sense is great news. Fuel wood has always been a staple of woodland output, usually in the form of logs; biomass (usually in the form of wood chips) is exactly the same thing just on a bigger scale and the continuing rise in fuel prices offers potential for this market.

Of course the more trees we have the more carbon is taken out of the atmosphere (sequestered) when they are growing, which leads to more renewable material, which in turn feeds into more sustainable woodland management. More benefits for our core aim of military training in being able to use a more diverse estate and more opportunities for wildlife and society as a whole. All recent research points to the need for more trees in the UK, which has one of the lowest woodland covers in Europe. Responding to this challenge the MOD is undertaking a study to identify how many more trees it can plant on its estate. The objective for this study is the

Productive woodland and military training © J Kalkowski

right trees in the right place. This will include native and coppice woodlands and conifers, all sited sensitively and for the correct reasons.

Conifers continue to play an integral part on our woodland management, not only to meet our military training requirements, but also offers the opportunities to generate revenue. Sustainable income generation is important facet of proactive woodland management and conifers will have a place in more of MOD woodlands across the estate. Indeed some of our rarest or threatened species are closely associated with production forestry, just so long as it is carried out sensitively and as a part of long-term forestry plans. In Northern England and Scotland the sustainable management of large swathes of conifer woodland provides not only sustainable income for the department, but also associated wildlife benefits, rural employment and support for secondary wood processing businesses.

At Defence Training Estate Warcop in Cumbria the DE regional foresters have finished this year's planting and are looking eagerly

forward to the next planting season. New native woodland has been created in conjunction with the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Partnership and we are working more and more with industry to deliver all the benefits that forestry offers. Volunteers and schoolchildren have helped to create not just a vital military asset but a vital habitat link into the rich and biodiverse landscape. The future use of this new woodland was reinforced to the children when as planting was underway tracer fire was seen in the distance! The role that woodlands play in military training was then explained to the children who took great delight in helping by planting trees.

Further north at DTE Otterburn in Northumberland DE regional foresters are demonstrating to military users of the estate that utilising our own timber is a cost effective way to reduce purchasing costs. Woodlands have the potential to not only provide fuel, construction timber and large scale volumes to markets but also to provide day to day items such as fence posts, strainers, post and rail. More information on this can be found on pages 44 to 45. As we continue to strive towards best practice one benchmark process for this is the independent certification of the stewardship of our woodlands, this is an industry and government recognised accreditation and is an aspiration for MOD foresters to achieve as we have done at our site in Otterburn. This demonstrates to all that we are managing our woodlands for all the multiple benefits it creates.

Forestry is not just about managing our woodlands however, single trees or amenity trees as they are sometimes known fall within the forestry remit and also need management. Specialist staff within the forestry profession advise on arboriculture aspects of management, this may range from tree reports to individual tree management and replacement.

Some of the most contentious issues surround individual tree management. Strict guidelines ensure that on such a large estate we provide a safe and measured approach to tree surgery to fully manage the risk associated with large living organisms. Of course they are living and their situation is constantly changing, so a rigorous recording system ensures these changes are monitored throughout the life of the tree. While our woodland cover maybe sparse in comparison to other countries, our stock of ancient trees, under MOD management responsibility, is well renowned and highly regarded and our management is aimed at maintaining this rich natural resource. You may have seen one before, usually gnarled and twisted, old and decaying and invariably big! On the MOD estate we have a large number of these leviathans and they need our help. The MOD recognises the cultural and biodiversity values of these trees and is working with the Woodland Trust to ensure they are recorded and protected for many years to come. Just

imagining what a tree with that much historical knowledge would have to say is mind boggling, and that's a relatively recent introduction in terms of ancient trees!

Jon Watson

Senior Estate Surveyor (Forestry)

Further information

For more information about how to become involved with the ancient tree hunt please contact the Woodland Trust WWW. ancient-tree-hunt.org.uk



Ancient tree © J Butler

Hitting the target SSSI condition update

In spring 2010, the MOD hit the target of getting more than 95% of the MOD's Sites of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) in England into 'favourable' or 'unfavourable recovering' condition, and is on track for success in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. This is a great achievement, and reflects an enormous combined effort from Defence Estates and wider MOD staff, our contractors, our tenants and statutory nature conservation bodies, working together to deliver what few believed was possible ten years ago. However, the job is not over yet, and the next decade will hopefully see continued efforts to complete the restoration works on our larger sites such as Salisbury Plain, and to maintain the areas that have been restored.

SSSIs¹ are the UK's network of nationally important sites for wildlife, geology and geomorphology. They have been described by English Nature (EN) as 'the jewels of England's natural heritage'². The MOD has management responsibility for 71,558 hectares of SSSIs in England, which is 7% of the total English SSSI area, and 40% of the total MOD Estate in England. Most of these SSSIs are also considered to be internationally important, and are designated as Special Protection Areas, Special Areas of Conservation and/or Ramsar sites.

The protection of SSSIs was transformed in 2000 by amendments to the Wildlife & Countryside Act. The statutory nature conservation agencies were given greater powers; owners, occupiers and the public were given greater responsibilities; and stronger penalties were introduced. The amendments placed a duty on all public bodies, including the MOD, to take reasonable steps to further the conservation and enhancement of the flora, fauna, geological or geomorphological features of SSSIs.

The government also announced a Public Service Agreement target to bring 95% of SSSIs into 'favourable' condition by 2010. At that time, only 37% of our English SSSIs were reported as 'favourable' or recovering, though large areas hadn't yet been assessed. While some habitats were maintained as a by-product of managing the estate for military training, many areas had been neglected, and it was possible that some of our SSSI holdings would be assessed as

Cattle at Ash Ranges © Crown

damaged or destroyed by military training. We weren't sure which SSSIs the MOD had management responsibility for, or the issues that were causing 'unfavourable' condition, and had frequent debates with EN over how 'favourable' condition should be defined on our sites.

In 2003, the first national round of SSSI condition assessments was completed. We were pleased to discover MOD was above the national average. Working with EN, we set out all of our SSSI 'management units', the issues, and the measures required to get units into 'favourable' condition, and launched the MOD SSSI Condition Improvement Programme to coordinate and monitor progress. Many of the issues were the same as those facing other landowners, predominantly high cover of scrub and conifers on grasslands, heathlands and moorlands, infestations of rhododendron and other alien species, as well as non-military land-use impacts such

¹ Or Areas of Special Scientific Interest (ASSI) in Northern Ireland

² English Nature http://www.publications.parliament.uk/ pa/cm200304/cmselect/cmenvfru/475/47504.htm#n2

MOD England SSSI condition



as overgrazing, inappropriate drainage ditches, and loss of intertidal habitats due to coastal squeeze. The main issues arising from military training were constraints on what management could be achieved, with mechanical scrub clearance and fencing limited by risks of unexploded ordnance and a widespread view that grazing infrastructure and livestock would be constrained due to the operational use on the training areas.

Some restoration projects were already in progress, including the National Lottery funded 'Tomorrows Heathland Heritage' Projects in Dorset, Hampshire and Surrey; the EC LIFE project on Salisbury Plain Training Area and Porton Down; and 'Rural Elements of the Estate Strategy' (REES) projects funded by the Army Training Estate.

Between 2004 and 2005 we were able to undertake significant scrub clearance and plantation removal works, planned and overseen by DE foresters and ecologists and delivered by Landmarc Support Services and Debut (South West) Ltd. At the same time there was a great drive by DE Estates and Environmental Advisors to encourage existing agricultural tenants to take up the new Entry Level Scheme and Higher Level Stewardship. Also, after some successful pilot schemes and demonstration projects, there was a move to register and advertise huge swathes of previously unmanaged grasslands and heathlands for new tenancies and grazing licenses.

A key success of this programme has been the improvement to military training through the clearance of scrub and selfsown conifers. On many training areas increased vegetation was beginning to limit infantry and vehicle manoeuvres, and open grasslands, heathlands and moorlands offered better environments for essential Iraq or Afghanistan predeployment training.

Over the past five years the programme has been greatly aided by the successful application of agri-environment schemes, and by flexible contractors. Due to the demand for military training areas, on most range danger areas we have to schedule works in the short 'shut-down' periods at Christmas and Bank Holidays. Even with working weekends there are limits to what can be achieved, and so it will take many years to complete improvement works on some sites. Therefore in 2009 the MOD entered a 'Joint Partnering Agreement' (JPA) with Natural England, in which all SSSI units



Cattle at Pondtail © Crown



Heathland restoration at Longmoor © Crown

with an agreed and committed programme of works could be considered to be in 'recovering' condition.

Through the JPA the MOD has committed to many more years of habitat restoration works, and to ongoing maintenance once restoration is complete. It will be very difficult to maintain funding levels in these times of austerity and pressure on government budgets, but the MOD recognises that maintaining our SSSIs is a statutory duty. Therefore we will once again look to our partners to help us find ever more costeffective ways to look after these nationally important sites, to ensure that the gains made over the last decade are not a wasted effort, and to ensure that these 'jewels in the crown' can form the foundation for rebuilding biodiversity in the wider countryside.

Stuart Otway

DE Senior Environmental Advisor (Natural Environment)

Pippa Morrison

DE Sustainable Development Policy Advisor

Acknowledgements

The MOD SSSI programme in England has been a major partnership project, made possible by the involvement and commitment of many people across the MOD, our contractors and tenants, NE, CCW, SNH, DOENI and members of the MOD Conservation Groups.

Case studies DTE Otterburn and RAF Spadeadam

At DTE Otterburn areas of blanket bog include the Otterburn Mires SSSI and parts of the Harbottle Moors and Simonside Hills SSSIs. Some of these peatlands have evocative names such as Foulplay Knowe and Bloody Moss and support a range of specialist plants such as *Sphagnum* mosses, sundew, cranberry and cotton grasses. The mires are also important for invertebrates including dragonflies and the large heath butterfly.

Some of the Otterburn Mires were previously assessed as being in 'unfavourable' condition due to overgrazing, drainage and damage from vehicles. In the past, in common with much of upland England, Otterburn Training Area was grazed by too many livestock encouraged by agricultural subsidies. Wet areas of heath and blanket bog were also routinely drained with a regular pattern of ditches known as grips to boost agricultural production. A programme of SSSI restoration has begun blocking up these mire grips and the numbers of grazing livestock is being reduced under agri-environment schemes.

As part of the SSSI improvement works a programme of grip blocking has been undertaken at RAF Spadeadam, Cumbria.



Drain management intervention in action © Victoria Alexander

Here mires were mostly drained and planted with conifers as part of the vast Border Forests of Kielder, Wark and Spadeadam managed by the Forestry Commission (FC). Working in partnership with the FC, restoration has also involved grip blocking along with the removal of coniferous trees.

Although driven by the requirement to improve SSSI condition, converting open drains to areas dominated by peat-forming vegetation, grip blocking has other environmental benefits, including aiding the water retaining functions of the peatlands, reducing flooding risk in watercourses downstream, and restoring the carbon storing capacity of the peat, helping combat climate change.

Grip blocking has mainly involved plastic piling dams which raise the water table, re-wetting the peat. Alternative techniques include re-profiling ditch sides and creating peat dams with specially modified excavators,



Dams at Whitestone mire © Crown

or creating peat and vegetation plugs within the grips. At Prior Lancy mire, part of RAF Spadeadam, it was felt that vegetation colonisation was not proceeding satisfactorily due to the large size of the grips, so the expanses of open water were blocked with bales of cut heather.

Now all the mires on the defence estate are in 'favourable' or 'unfavourable recovering' condition, as a result of the management works that have been carried out, but there is still more to do before all units are considered 'favourable'.

Dr Moira Owen

DE Natural Environment Advisor



Section of drain full of water with plastic piling dams © Dr Moira Owen

Hitting the target The Scottish context

In Scotland SSSI condition assessment is based on features rather than 'units' of different land ownership. A feature is defined as flora, fauna or geological which is one of the qualifying interests of the SSSI. One of the difficulties of this system is identifying if a feature is in the control of an individual landowner. As part of its site condition monitoring (SCM) programme, Scottish Natural Heritage established a major landowners group, project board which includes a DE representative and plan to achieve the targets.

SNH area officers and the DE Scottish Environment Liaison Team worked through each of the estates Scottish SSSIs, identifying the features for which MOD has responsibility, and the features not present on the estate or which were not in MOD control, such as sea bird populations.

The MOD Scottish estate covers 24,000 hectares; net results of the programme to date have been:

- Of the 224 features initially screened; 164 have been identified on MOD estate in Scotland, of which:
 - 135 are in 'favourable'/'unfavourable recovering' condition;
- Of the remaining 29 features, nine have been identified where further

management is required; the other 20 features are beyond the control of the MOD;

- SSSI features in recovering condition have increased from 68% to 95%;
- Achieved at very little cost to DE;
- Prioritised funding for remaining SSSI improvement and restoration tasks.

The next stages of the SCM programme are reviewing MOD Natura and Ramsar sites and a web based SSSI information system for landowners.

David West

DE Environmental Advisor

Case study DTE Tain Air Weapons Range

DTE Tain is a bombing range on the Dornoch Firth near Inverness. Much of the site is designated as Morrich Moor SSSI for saltmarsh, sand dune (dune heathland), geomorphology, vascular plants, various breeding bird species, and flies. The majority of the features are in 'favourable' condition, although there have been significant management issues with regard to the dune heathland. The site's Integrated Rural Management Plan identified two key issues which needed addressing to bring this feature into management.

The first issue was the high levels of unexploded ordnance, which limits management options. The preferred management option (taking account of military requirements, health and safety, conservation objectives and cost) is a muirburn (controlled burning) regime. Working closely with SNH, DE arranged for the 'Aardvark' mine clearance vehicle to cut trial fire breaks. The trials were successful and with the fire breaks in place muirburn can now be carried out. This will encourage heather re-growth and improve the age structure.

The second issue was the need for a long term scrub management plan. One of the

SSSI features is that the site holds 10% of UK coastal juniper, the scrub plan will remove gorse, willow, birch and broom whilst retaining and enhancing the juniper and encouraging seed production. The plan was produced last year and is now in the process of being implemented by DE.

David West DE Environmental Advisor





Above and top: Aardvark on DTE Tain © Crown

Poppies are our emblem for remembering those that have fallen in battle. They were chosen because of their profusion over First World War battlefields where heavy bombardments and trampling created ideal conditions for what is a plant of disturbed ground. They are particularly a plant of lime and nutrient rich soils and grow well across northern France and Belgium on the chalky soils where much of the trench warfare took place; much as we have across Salisbury Plain the military's largest training area in the United Kingdom.

The links between the training on Salisbury Plain and the First World War battle fields have been investigated and discussed in detail by my colleagues in previous articles in Sanctuary. In the early decades of the 20th century the farming across northern Europe was largely low intensity in nature with little in the way of use of artificial chemicals and certainly not herbicides. So the training trenches on Salisbury Plain would have been covered in arable plants like poppies during the warm summer months of the 1914–18 war just as they were in France and Belgium.



Pheasant's eye Adonis annua © Crown



To see poppies in such profusion today is relatively unusual as they fall easy prey to modern herbicides but with a little relaxation or error on the farmers part, not getting his rate of herbicide application correct as he starts his list of management tasks on each crop we may see his first headland come to life in the summer with a line of poppies.

So what do poppies like and what is their ecology? Basically all plants can be allocated a range of characteristics which describe their ecological strategy. Whether they can cope with environmental stress or can compete with other species or do neither, and only grow where they have no competition for nutrients, water and warmth.

Rough poppy Papaver © Crown

Our poppies are the latter – they like an easy life, but these conditions are rare and most of the time there is little space for such plants. To survive these conditions they have seed which sits in the soil waiting for the good times.

Even up to the 1970s you could find good sites for a whole range of these specialist plants. They are all associated with growing crops like barley, wheat and peas which actually have similar requirements to plants like the poppy at least if you want to harvest a crop from them. In historical organic farming many of these colourful plants would have been hoed out but this was and is an inefficient strategy. At least some plants would have survived to

flower and replenish the seed-bank. But not with modern herbicides, over time there is an attrition of the seed bank until you can get a 'clean' tilth in which to grow your crops. Ironically on Defence Training Estate Salisbury Plain much of the training area was under cultivation historically prior to MOD purchasing the land and much of this was before the use of herbicides was widespread. So much of what is now grassland has an arable plant seed bank in the soil last disturbed anything from 40 to 140 years ago.

This means that any disturbance to these relatively young grasslands could release now rare plants to grow and flower. We know from creating cultivated plots these grasslands release some real gems. Most plots have a range of 'commoner' arable plants like this crop seems to have transferred the seeds of one of our specialities around his farm. If you disturb any ground that was once in his ownership you may be lucky enough to find the very beautiful pheasant's eye. It has intensely red petals and orange anthers and is one of our rarest arable plants, which in the past was picked and sold commercially. It is in fact closely related to the buttercups. We re-discovered it after directing a military exercise which involved 'digging-in' a vehicle onto an area of grassland close to where there were some old records for the species. Unfortunately we couldn't maintain this area as it was in designated chalk grassland! Later after some road improvements nearby we again had a fantastic showing of the pheasant's-eye and have since maintained a cultivated plot so it can flower every year.

Often these species may only occur on certain parts of the Plain

the diminutive dwarf spurge, common fumitory and small toadflax plus usually common poppy, along with some plants that were a major bane of farmers lives in the past like charlock. This latter plant which is closely related to oil-seed rape produces high volumes of seed which is perfect for birds like the linnet. On these cultivated plots initially there is a mass release of nutrients and a few of the more fast growing are able to dominate the plant community.

However as time goes on and with repeated cultivations the nutrient levels drop and we start to find the smaller, specialist and more unusual species. Often the distribution of these species is localised and may only occur on certain parts of the Plain. So for example we only find red-hemp nettle, a red data book species, on the West of the Plain and especially in areas that were cultivated around Imber Village. These turn up especially where heavy military vehicles disturb track edges. On the northern part of east Salisbury Plain we find dense-flowered fumitory, a rarer cousin of the common fumitory.

In one case we know on a farm close to Durrington the farmer did grow sainfoin as a hay crop for many years. His management of On a range of these more diverse plots we also get a close relative of the common poppy which can tolerate slightly lower nutrients the rough poppy. This is perhaps the most attractive of the poppies having a smaller flower but a much deeper and richer red and in a mass flowering an even more striking visual impact.

Most species of plant are distinctive and can be identified because they look different. However some can hide themselves in small numbers in amongst close relatives. It was on one of these occasions that I had been on a visit to a site in Cornwall notified as a Site of Special Scientific Interest for its rare arable plants. I was shown night-flowering catchfly which is a close relative of the roadside red campion. On certain plots on Salisbury Plain we have abundant white campion and I had failed to notice if there were any of the closely related night-flowering catchfly. However no sooner had I returned from visiting Cornwall I checked the plots which had abundant white campion. I duly found two sites for nightflowering catchfly.

This story is important because in subsequent years I paid more attention to the plot with night-flowering catchfly. It was always only present in small numbers but on one occasion I discovered a new species of plant. It was clearly a relative of the woundwort family but I couldn't find it illustrated in any British flower book. I asked around close friends who were professional botanists and no one was familiar with it. I eventually tracked down a description of a potential candidate for the species in a European flora.



Yellow woundwort © Crown

It turned out to be a species called *Stachys annua*, or pale-yellow woundwort. It was a plant that had last been recorded in Wiltshire in the 1930s but was another one of those species that had been a common arable plant especially in the South-east of England.

So had pale-yellow woundwort actually been common on and around Salisbury Plain? At the time the soldiers of the Commonwealth were training on Salisbury Plain ready to go and fight in Northern Europe, did they take with them the familiar sights of plants now largely unknown to us as well as those of the poppies of the chalk lands? We'll probably never know but it remains of great interest to speculate on what an amazing countryside we had in the early years of the 20th century and what those soldiers left behind.

Dominic Ash

DE Natural Environment Advisor

RAF Woodvale is situated on the Sefton Coast in the North West of England. Just 200 hectares of dune heath survive in Britain and 50 hectares can still be found on the Sefton Coast. So important is this area that a large percentage has been designated as a Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) and a Special Area for Conservation (SAC).

RAF Woodvale contains approximately 6.4 hectares of SSSI land and Defence Estates (DE) have produced a 5-year plan to bring the SSSI to a 'favourable' or 'unfavourable recovering' condition. The current condition of the SSSI within RAF Woodvale is 'unfavourable recovering' condition.

The SSSI is home to a variety of rare and endangered flora and fauna. More than 250 plant species have been recorded within the SSSI and include heath grass, heath rush, bird's-foot and heath bedstraw all of which give way to the more dominant gorse, heather, sand sedge, wavy hair-grass and sheep's fescue. Mammals such as short tailed field voles, shrews, stoats, weasels, foxes and

Restoring areas of dune heath at RAF Woodvale

the occasional red squirrel can be found along with common lizards and the declining sand lizard. The site is also host to a varied number of birds with over 75 different species that include; woodcock, blackcap, nesting buzzards, chiffchaff and willow warbler. Over 100 species of invertebrates have been identified including northern dune tiger beetle, emperor moth, grass eggar, Portland moth and white colon.

My involvement in the project at RAF Woodvale began in 2008 when CarillionEnterprise (C-E) helped to initiate a joint site meeting with the RAF, DE, English Nature and Lancashire Wildlife Trust (LWT). This meeting was primarily to discuss maintenance requirements within the SSSI and in particular the MOD element. This presented the opportunity for DE and it's stakeholders to review the DE 5-year action plan.

Due to historic land management practices, the fixed dune and dune heath environment is in danger of being over run by the spread and presence of scrub/tree cover and invasive weed species. There is a significant risk that the dune heath will be lost forever and will no longer support those species that survive within this rare and fragile habitat.

To help reinstate and reverse the heath decline a number of management strategies had been identified and these included; the removal of scrub encroachment through mechanical and manual cutting practices and the removal of 90% of less mature trees. In the summer months chemical treatment will be applied to prevent stumps regenerating and a new stock fence and gates have been installed within a small section of the site to link the area with the current grazing regime carried out by LWT. An area of firm bare sand with sunlit horizontal slopes is to be instated within the summer months of 2010 and this is to provide a habitat for the declining sand lizard.

The SSSI is home to a variety of rare and endangered flora and fauna

At the request of Natural England, all works within the SSSI had to be carried out between November and February to ensure no disturbance to breeding birds. The initial works, which started in December 2009, were impeded by heavy snow, but were soon back on track and met the agreed completion target dates.

Through conversations with LWT at the initial SSSI meeting, I was surprised and thrilled to hear how successful their re-instatement of the heath had been on the adjacent and former MOD land. LWT have been clearing overgrown birch, poplar, and scrub within the



Before the gorse clearance © Peter Malburn



Community project with LWT © Peter Malburn

area now known as Freshfield to allow ground-cover flora to regenerate and bring the site back into a favourable condition. They indicated that there was still much more work to be done and collaboration with C-E would be appreciated. This got me thinking as to how DE and C-E could join forces to help LWT to preserve the whole SSSI and enhance its ecological value for future generations.

Through the Carillion Natural Habitat Fund (CNHF), which is used to support local Wildlife Trust projects, £5,000 was secured for the LWT Freshfield Dune Heath Project. The funding was used for the removal of overgrown gorse and the installation of a new stock fence to allow grazing. A further £1,000, direct from C-E, was secured for the Formby Red Squirrel Sanctuary. LWT manage the Formby Red Squirrel Sanctuary, which also adjoins RAF Woodvale. The sanctuary is one of the last few strongholds for the red squirrel in this area but recently they have had two thirds of their population wiped out by the squirrel pox. The funding will be used to help create a larger buffer zone around the squirrel refuge and to help keep the zone clear of greys.

In addition to the project funding C-E and DE joined forces to provide some much-needed manpower to the project. A community project was arranged on 18 February 2010 at Freshfield, which coincided with the LWT 'Bring a Friend Volunteering Day' awareness campaign. The day involved various activities aimed at supporting the overall conservation objective. RAF Woodvale's Station Commander, Squadron Leader Howard Carby, supported the day by volunteering the services of personnel from Liverpool University Air Squadron, who assisted C-E staff, family members, sub-contractors and other members of LWT volunteers. LWT aim to provide an article about the day in their Lapwing Magazine, to promote the works as a joint initiative between C-E, RAF Woodvale and the LWT. On the day all those involved



After the gorse clearance © Peter Malburn

had the opportunity to learn more about the environment they were working within, how they can help in the future and what benefits the work they carried out will bring.

Peter Malburn

RPC Midlands Area Sustainability Coordinator, CarillionEnterprise



RAF Woodvale after works complete © Peter Malburn

Bird surveying on Strensall Common

History of bird surveying on Strensall Common

The area known as Strensall Common is part of the defence training estate northeast of York covering 660 hectares and when not required for training purposes it has been a popular place for bird recording and other natural history pursuits for many decades.

The habitat is primarily lowland wet and dry heath with scattered birch and scrub and occasional clumps of pine, and scattered ponds. The southern part is mainly acid grassland with mown areas on the firing ranges. It is an internationally important lowland heath and is recognised as a Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) and a Special Area for Conservation (SAC) under the EC Habitats Directive on account of its nationally important insects and plants. For these reasons it is managed as an important part of the MOD's remit to maintain and enhance existing sites of conservation value on the defence estate, wherever possible.

For many years, annual bird surveys using MOD and local volunteers from the Strensall Defence Estate Conservation Group have taken place and recorded the species seen and made counts of the more important species. The early standard survey method for surveyors was to walk a set route and mark sightings on a map, from which totals could be calculated and a yearly summary produced. In



Strensall Common birches © Peter Reed

2005, the introduction of the British Trust for Ornithology (BTO) 'BirdTrack' computer system resulted in the requirement for a more formal recording method so that records could be compared more easily between MOD sites,

and also contribute to future national statistics on bird numbers and breeding trends. Counts were changed to the recording of bird numbers per Ordnance Survey one kilometre by one kilometre grid and records of breeding evidence using a series of BTO codes were introduced. The latter are different codes such as 'bird in suitable habitat', 'singing', 'territorial behaviour', 'bird carrying food' etc. These can then be allocated later, to 'possible', 'probable' or 'confirmed' breeding status records for each 'square' and then counted and added to the 'BirdTrack' database. This system means that for the National Bird Atlas Survey, which runs between 2007–2011, our records are directly incorporated into this national survey, as well as being used for local and national MOD purposes.

These changes have meant that, for comparability purposes over the years, we have had to make some adjustments by going back to the original figures, but we now have records of the number of

Number of territories for seven bird species on Strensall Common 2003–2009



territories on a consistent basis for the seven years 2003–2009, which can be plotted to show trends on an annual basis (see graph). This has been done for seven species which are of interest because they are either Schedule 1 protected species or 'Amber listed' Biodiversity Action Plan species. It can be seen that yellowhammer, linnet, tree pipit and meadow pipit have generally maintained their numbers, and reed bunting has increased from four to approximately 17 territories. Skylark, although having a steep rise in 2006 and 2007, also had similar numbers as in 2003. Curlew and snipe (not shown), which favour wetter areas, have been stable at around three or four territories most years and reed and sedge warblers have also remained constant at around two or three territories.

One of the major changes over the 2003–2009 period is the increase of stonechats where, although occasionally found in the past, in 2003 two territories were found and breeding proven; by 2008 seven pairs were producing up to two broods each, with many fledged juveniles. This appears to be part of a general local and national trend of this species, due to habitat and possible climate changes.



Stonechat © Nigel Stewart

The discovery of the nightjar in 2004 was the first record here since the early 1980s and technically is within the City of York! Further sightings and hearing of the familiar 'churring' song have been recorded since, and even occasionally on the Common itself, so hopes of re-establishment are high.

Passing migrants also use Strensall Common and the grassy slopes of the ranges often produce wheatear during the spring, and wood warbler, whinchat and redstarts have also occasionally been recorded. Another feature of Strensall Common is the interesting 'butt-ponds', produced when material was dug to create the ranges' protective rifle butts. These ponds have now grown up and have a flourishing colony of black-headed gulls, sedge and reed warblers and reed buntings. As with other areas of the country, increased sightings have been made recently of red kites, buzzard and hobby visiting or flying over the Common.

Monitoring of these changing bird populations is an important part of the work of the local Strensall Common Conservation Group, which is made up of MOD staff from the various sections, the local tenant farmer, Natural England, the parish council and various natural history specialists. The management is determined by MOD needs with nature conservation and environmental enhancement of the heathland as an important component, with bird surveys a yearly but vital and enjoyable activity. These would not be possible however, without the eager and enthusiastic volunteers who carry them out, and without whom this article would not have been possible!

Peter Reed

Conservation Group Member The author lives in Strensall and has been birding the area since moving to Yorkshire in 1996. He is a member of the local Conservation Group and has organised the Strensall Common bird surveys since 2003. He is assistant recorder for the York Ornithological Club.

Records are directly incorporated **into this national survey, as well as** being used for MOD purposes

Another species that has increased greatly is the woodlark, which was first recorded breeding in 2005 and increased to seven territories in 2006 and now is around three territories. It prefers very short grass or mossy bare areas such those which had been cleared as part of the English Nature/ Heritage Lottery Fund 'Restoring the Heaths of the Vale of York' project, or areas deliberately burnt as part of grassland management. An area of 14 hectares of conifers managed by the Forestry Commission adjacent to Strensall Common has also been recently cleared as part of this project and this has also had at least one pair of woodlark, plus stonechat and nightjars.



Strensall Common pond © Peter Reed

Dragonflies in focus on Strensall Common

On 24 April 2008, with the aid of Chris Packham, the British Dragonfly Society (BDS) launched the Dragonflies in Focus project at the Natural History Museum in London. The aim of the project was to update the known distribution of British dragonfly and damselfly species over a five year period, culminating in the publication of a new national atlas in 2013. The timing of emergence and the distribution of a number of species is changing. Some appear to be moving northwards and this could well be an indication of climate change. In addition new species are becoming established in Britain as demonstrated by the recent discovery of willow emerald damselfly Lestes viridis in Suffolk. The information provided by such an atlas will aid the future conservation of dragonflies and their habitats.

Strensall Common lies within my recording area but until the launch of the project I knew little of the dragonflies that could be found there. In the winter of 2007/8 a chance email alerted me to the fact the area would be worthy of investigation and knowing Julian Small, the Natural England representative to the conservation group, I contacted him to try and identify the best areas to investigate.

A dragonfly's life cycle is inextricably linked to water, the larval stage spending on average one or two years developing and feeding below the surface before finally crawling up a plant stem to emerge as an adult. The change from larva to adult is different to that of a butterfly and is known as incomplete metamorphosis, there is no pupal stage. This link with water would mean that my efforts would be focused around the various pools and ditches that can be found on the common.

Dragonflies are an ancient order of insects that have been in existence for 300 million years, all belong to the order *Odonata* meaning 'toothed ones'. The majority can be divided in to two suborders: the robust fast flying true dragonflies *Anisoptera* and the much more dainty damselflies *Zygoptera*. The adults are the attack helicopters of the insect world. Their two pairs of wings have strong flight muscles allowing them to hover as well as fly in any direction. With the aid of

Black darter immature female © Keith Gittens

large composite eyes, which are highly sensitive to movement, they spend much of their time chasing and catching their diet of other flying insects.

A lot of the pools on the common are shallow, making them ideal for dragonflies. The water warms up quickly and they tend to be fish free, reducing larval predation. As the area is mainly lowland heath, the pools also tend to be peaty in nature and so favour species that are tolerant of more acidic conditions. In total 13 species have been recorded during my visits. This compares to around 40 breeding species for the whole of Britain, covering all still and flowing water habitats.

Visits in May and June produced some of the first species to emerge. These included the large red damselfly *Pyrrhosoma nymphula* and four-spotted chaser dragonfly *Libellula quadrimaculata*, both common and widespread throughout Britain. The latter often occurs in quite large numbers at a site and as its name suggests can be seen chasing over the water, clashing with other males and trying to catch a female.

Mating is a complicated affair. The pair must form what is known as the wheel position and then, depending on the species, they will stay coupled like this for a few seconds or a few hours. Afterwards the female will egg lay directly in to water or aquatic vegetation. In contrast to the larvae, adults live for a relatively short time. The unlucky ones may be predated at emergence and so never take to the air, at most they will live for two months.

Other damselflies to have been recorded include: azure damselfly *Coenagrion puella*, common blue damselfly *Enallagma cyathigerum*, blue-tailed damselfly *Ischnura elegans* and emerald damselfly *Lestes sponsa*. The emerald damselfly is the last to emerge. A striking metallic green, this species likes to perch amongst the stands of rushes to be found in some of the pools on the common.

In August 2009 an organised visit to the common by several members of the BDS proved highly successful. We were lucky enough to visit on a non-firing day so were able to explore the restricted zone in addition to the open access areas. This meant we could investigate a wider range of water bodies and as a result recorded the highest number of species for a single visit. At this time of year species such as black darter Sympetrum danae and common hawker Aeshna juncea are at their peak. It seemed like black darters were everywhere and we estimated over 1,000 individuals were seen on the day. At every step you appeared to be flushing adults out of the vegetation. Darters are relatively small dragonflies and tend to

have a more sedentary behaviour than the larger hawkers, resting on vegetation before darting in to the air to catch their prey.

While the common appears to hold nothing rare in dragonfly species, some occur in very good numbers and as such is an important site for these fascinating insects. The remaining dragonfly species recorded during my visits were southern hawker *Aeshna cyanea*, brown hawker *Aeshna grandis*, common darter *Sympetrum striolatum* and ruddy darter *Sympetrum sanguineum*. There may well be one or two others I have not discovered. Ruddy darter is a species that has been expanding its range north and westward from southeast England and is now a regular breeder in Yorkshire.

As 2010 is the middle year of the project and there is a lot of data still to gather I am sure other areas of MOD land have something to contribute to this atlas. Anyone wishing to get involved in the project or know of sites that may lie unrecorded please contact the BDS, there may well be some exciting finds. I will certainly be back on Strensall Common over the coming summers.

Keith Gittens

Northeast Yorkshire (VC62) Recorder British Dragonfly Society The author is a keen amateur naturalist whose fascination with dragonflies started about ten years ago. As well recording for the BDS he has broad interest in our flora and fauna and its conservation.



Strensall Common © Keith Gittens

References

Field Guide to the Dragonflies of Britain and Europe. Dijkstra & Lewington Dragonflies. Corbett & Brooks Claire Install, Conservation Officer, British Dragonfly Society Claire.Install@naturalengland.org.uk



Mating large red damselflies © Keith Gittens

Websites

British Dragonfly Society – www.dragonflysoc.org.uk Yorkshire Branch of the BDS – yorkshiredragonflies.org.uk

Here Carl Mayers from Defence Science and Technology Laboratory (Dstl) and Tim Wilkins, Plantlife Species Recovery Coordinator explains how the new juniper project at Porton Down will help preserve and grow the juniper for years to come.

The Dstl and MOD civilian scientists, who have estimated that 20% of the UK's juniper bushes are at their Porton Down site near Salisbury, have started a project to grow thousands of new juniper bushes to preserve this native plant.

Juniper is one of only three native British conifers and was one of the first plant species to recolonise Britain after the last ice age. Its aromatic berries are often used in cooking and for making gin. Carl Mayers is leading the project at Porton Down and states how the juniper plays an important part in the ecology of our site. Unusually we have two age groups of juniper here – one 100 years old that was well established before the growth in rabbit population, and the second, 50 years old, that was able to get a footing during the myxomatosis outbreak of the 1950s and 60s. At all other times the rabbits, who particularly enjoy juniper, have kept any new plants at bay.

Junipers have a natural lifespan of around 100 years so Dstl is now working with Plantlife because if we don't do something



Left–Right Lena Ward, Dstl fellow; Lionel Kelleway, presenter of BBC Radio 4 The Living World; Dr. Carl Mayers, leader of the Dstl Porton Down Juniper conservation project © Dstl



now, the juniper on our range will be extinct in 50 years.

The project includes collecting berries, checking seed fertility, processing seeds and storing for planting later in the year. Some of the seeds will then be sown on the Porton Down range and protected during germination using cages to keep rabbits and voles away. In addition a polytunnel will hopefully be installed to grow cuttings and other seedlings prior to planting out. Over the winter a full survey will be completed to establish existing juniper bush numbers and select the best locations for new plantings.

As well as growing thousands of new juniper bushes from seeds and cuttings, our field research will help to understand better the decline in juniper numbers across Britain – is it just due to rabbits or are there other factors such as climate change? The project has more than 70 volunteer supporters including staff at Dstl and members of the local community. The first part of the project, collecting berries, took place mid November and resulted in more than 32,000 seeds being gathered from the Porton Down range.

Tim Wilkins, Plantlife Species Recovery Coordinator, who has been involved on the project says "Porton Down is a fantastic site for juniper, supporting the largest population of

Juniper on Porton Down © Dstl

bushes in southern England, but even here there is an acute lack of seedlings and it is only a matter of time before bushes die through old age. We are delighted to be working with the Dstl to help save juniper at Porton Down and especially grateful for all the help from volunteers." Without action now, juniper faces extinction across much of lowland England by 2060. The loss of juniper would represent more than the loss of a single species: it supports more than 40 species of insect and fungus that cannot survive without it. The Plantlife project is trialling new management techniques to stimulate juniper regeneration across the chalk and limestone country of lowland England. By sowing seed beneath specially designed mammal-proof shelters, we hope to show that Porton juniper can regenerate with a little assistance.

Porton Down is one of 26 sites across England where Plantlife will be trialling this and other techniques. The Plantlife project is funded by Natural England's Countdown 2010 initiative and Biffaward, a grant scheme for projects which enhance communities and biodiversity.

Carl Mayers

Defence Science and Technology Laboratory

Tim Wilkins

Plantlife Species Recovery Coordinator

The Roman villa on the rifle range

In 1861 two antiquarians uncovered walls and a Roman mosaic beside a road junction known as Sam's Cross near Low Ham in Somerset. The two excavators, Monckton and Fry, collected a number of objects from the site, including Roman pottery, tiles, coins and a bangle that are now in Taunton Museum. They made careful sketches of the mosaic and the walls they encountered. Unfortunately they failed to say where exactly they had made their wonderful discoveries so the site was lost again and was forgotten as other villas revealed their secrets and their treasures. One reason for the lack of research may have been the fact that the land east of Sam's Cross falls within the Danger Area of the Langport Rifle Range.

The uncovered mosaic floor © Martin Brown

Forgotten by everyone except the range Deputy Commandant, Tom Marlow, that is! When the fields near Sam's Cross were ploughed he began to collect the pottery and tile that came to the surface, much of it Roman. Subsequent documentary research rediscovered Monckton and Fry's original notes, suggesting a villa in the area. Happily, no tesserae – the stone and ceramic cubes used to make mosaics - were found. This meant that if the villa was on the range at least its floors had not been disturbed by ploughing. Following a successful bid to the Rural Elements of the Estate Strategy (REES) budget to fund further investigation Stratascan, specialists in archaeological geophysics, carried out a magnetometer survey of the field where Tom had found the Roman pottery. The survey results clearly showed the classic outline of a Roman villa with two ranges of rooms looking south and east. There really were Romans on the range and Monckton's lost villa had been rediscovered, thanks to Tom's sharp eyes and the appliance of science.

The next step would be to carry out limited digging on the site to give an assessment of the villa including the condition of remains, how well they survived, what their archaeological potential might be and what some of the survey results that were less easily interpreted might actually be. These questions are crucial to the effective management of any archaeological site because importance, survival, potential, nature and extent of remains will always affect the management regime. Due to financial constraints some creative thinking became the order of the day. DE archaeologist Martin Brown advises on the heritage aspects of the site, so he invited Channel 4's Time Team to investigate the villa as one of their sites.

Time Team has explained our archaeological heritage to millions. Working with them gives access to expert archaeologists, researchers and technicians, as well as input from the leaders in a particular aspect of archaeology. Langport is of particular interest to Mick Aston, who lives in Somerset and has a long-standing passion for the county's archaeology. He is currently working on its villas. Meanwhile, experts on mosaics were poised, waiting to hear if Monckton really had seen the floor he had drawn. In addition to drawing in such expertise, DE is able to use the programme to further demonstrate its commitment to maintaining the heritage of the defence estate, whilst providing effective skill at arms training for troops. And all at zero cost!

The basic story was the search for the lost villa but it included more complicated debates. Although one plot line was to search for the mosaic, the other was to seek a date for the end of the villa. Whether Langport's villa continued in use is a crucial question for researchers in this period and made a hook for the television narrative. For DE the search for the villa and the investigation of other features would provide key management information.

Following further geophysical survey ("geofizz!") excavation began and the foundations of walls began to appear. The archaeologists began their painstaking work in front of the cameras. Lots of pottery was uncovered, as well as a number of lowdenomination copper coins and a dolphinshaped brooch. The pottery showed that

Time Team has explained our archaeological heritage to millions

Popular history says that the Romans left in AD410 and the Dark Ages descended. In reality things are more complicated because it seems that the Roman way of life, if not direct rule from Italy, continued well into the 5th century and the villas of Somerset seem to show this through dateable objects including particular styles of pottery. the villa was buying goods from kilns in Oxfordshire and Hampshire, as well as nearby sources. They had also imported glossy red Samian ware from southern France, which was something like the Crown Derby of its day. Meanwhile, examination of the walls showed that there had been various phases of construction at the villa,



"I have a cunning plan!" © Martin Brown



The team excavating © Martin Brown

as well as evidence of robbing of stone after the villa's abandonment. The walls also revealed one of the site's surprises, the skeleton of a baby! It is not unusual to find burials of infants under floors and walls in Roman sites and the villa contained human remains in the southern range. They were recorded and left where they were laid 1,800 years ago. It is unclear why the Romans did this, maybe it was to keep the spirits of the children within the safety of the home.

In the midst of all the excitement a fragment of mosaic was uncovered. It was of similar pattern to Monckton's picture but much less well-preserved. Was it possible that the mosaic had been destroyed in the 120 years since its discovery? Happily, destruction seemed to have happened a long time before MOD took the site over! Even better was the discovery of the Monckton mosaic!

Fortunately the plough had never gone quite as deep as the level of the small *tesserae*, or cubes that make the patterns so it survived well. Two panels were revealed, the larger was geometric, made of black and white cubes but a second included both blue and white stone, as well as red terracotta tesserae. The polychrome panel comprised motifs including geometric forms, leaf shapes and twisted *guilloche* designs. Holes in the mosaic by the walls suggested that stone pillars had been robbed out, while another, apparently in the entrance to the room that contained the monochrome pavement, has been suggested as the base for a statue. The ideas of mosaics, columns and statues suggest that this was one of the finest rooms in the villa and certainly nothing else as good was seen during the dig. Maybe this was the family dining room, or a main reception room where the owner sought to impress his associates and neighbours with his opulent, Roman style of life.

When the mosaic was laid the owner would have no idea that Roman rule in Britain would end. When it did, the elite hung on to the trappings of *Romanitas*. To find out whether Langport was one of those villas, and how Time Team coped with weather



Tony Robinson and Phil Harding discussing the find © Martin Brown

that would have chilled a toga-clad Roman to the core, readers will have to watch the 2011 season of Time Team on Channel 4. What is certain is that years of MOD ownership have not harmed the villa and that, thanks to Time Team, we now know much more about it, so that we can better manage it to ensure that it is not lost again and that it stays as well preserved as it is today! Who knows, we may even be able to invite more archaeologists down to tell us more about the Roman villa on the Rifle Range!

Martin Brown FSA MIFA DE Archaeological Advisor



Digging in action © Martin Brown

Make mine a double Whisky stills on Otterburn Range



A. The Still B. The Worm-tub C. The Pump D. Water tub E. A Prefs FFF. Jubs to hold the goods GGGG Canns of different size H. A Wood Funnet with a iron ness I. A large lefsel to put the Fain or after-runnings K. Tin-pump

	L.1. Penter Grane
	MA Penter Valencia
	N. Supportes bag or Flannel
	Stiene
	O. Poker Fire shevel Cole rake
	P.ABex of Bung.
	Q The Horm within the Horm tu
1	markd with prick it lines
,	R. A Piece of Hood to keep down
	the Head of the Still to
	prevent flying of

INTERIOR OF A DISTILLERY. From The Compleat Body of Distilling, 1738.

Besides being one of the largest training areas in the country, the Otterburn Ranges, Northumberland are also home to 75 scheduled monuments, five listed buildings and literally hundreds of archaeological sites recorded on the National Park Authority Historic Environment Register. The sites include Prehistoric burial remains, Roman camps and more recent military features such as the WWI practice trenches at Silloans and several bunkers. However, there is one class of monument, situated in the remote Coquet Valley in the northern part of the training area, which provides a rare insight into some of the less-than-legitimate activities of certain members of this isolated community.

In the 18th century, as is possibly the case today, the inhabitants of Coquetdale, were partial to a drop of the hard stuff. Gin was the drink of choice in the towns and cities but in the remote rural areas close to the Scottish border the favoured tipple at this time was whisky. But in 1751, with one eye on criminal behaviour and the other on revenues, the government of the day introduced the Tippling Act. The Act was designed to end the proliferation of cheap and poor quality liquor by regulating distillers' licences, prohibiting small-scale distillation and imposing heavy duties on spirits. In order to meet the cost of the Napoleonic Wars between 1788–1815, the tax on spirits was increased seven times, an action, which amongst other things, served to encourage widespread smuggling and evasion.

A considerable amount of whisky was smuggled across the border from Scotland, where the duty remained low. Some smugglers were more enterprising and set up their own stone-built illicit stills alongside the fast-flowing burns in the more remote valleys of Upper Coquetdale. Local legend has it that one of the most daring of all the whisky smugglers was a 'gentleman' called themselves. One particular establishment gained some notoriety. In the cult classic film 'An American Werewolf in London' two hapless tourists walk into a pub called 'The Slaughtered Lamb'. Weird and wonderful though this may sound, it is more than matched by a real-life pub that once stood in the remotest part of the Coquet Valley; the splendidly-named Slimefoot Whisky House.

The smugglers were so confident of escaping detection that they carried on their illegal trade quite openly in broad daylight

Black Rory who is reputed to have had six stills, all but one of which is on the training area. Unfortunately, there are no biographical details about Black Rory or his colleague 'Whisky' Jack. Whether in fact they ever existed is a matter of conjecture and it may be that they were a deliberate figment of peoples' imagination, in order to throw the scent off the real smugglers, the local shepherds and farmers themselves.

But in Coquetdale the arm of the law did not perhaps extend long enough nor were the eyes of customs officials as beady as they ought to have been. The smugglers were so confident of escaping detection that they carried on their illegal trade guite openly in broad daylight. Once the illicit whisky was distilled it was smuggled in stone jars and occasionally coffins. At other times, to fool the gaugers (excise officers) it went by the evocative names of 'grey hens', 'new milk or 'knives and forks'. Poor communication routes up the valley made the task of detecting illicit stills very difficult for the gauger. Some gaugers were prepared to turn a blind eye to these clandestine activities, rather than make the difficult trip. One even blamed high waters for his inability to capture the culprits. 'Stopp'd wi' witters' (flooding) was a frequent entry in his official diary.

If Black Rory was the supplier, there was no shortage of demand amongst the locals who were not averse to the occasional drink

This whisky house was located at the confluence of the Trowes Burn and River Coquet and gained such a notorious reputation for drinking and gambling that its customers were threatened with eternal damnation by the Archdeacon of Northumberland, Dr Sharp. Sharp was also Rector of Rothbury from 1720 to 1758, and it would be reasonable to assign his visit to the

Arch. Ael., 4th ser., vol. xxxviii.

hostelry some time in the first half of the 18th century, thus indicating that the Slimefoot was still in business at this date. By 1825 however, it is recorded that 'here formerly stood a whisky house'.

The stills and the whisky houses have long since ceased operating, but that does not mean that they have completely disappeared. Wall footings close to the Midhope Burn near Batailshiel are thought to be the remains of an illicit still and the same is the case for footings at Wholehope and Blindburn. So far the precise location of the Slimefoot Whisky House has evaded detection but a programme of research and survey by members of the Coquet Community Archaeology project may soon bring them closer to finding the site... and I for one wouldn't want to 'scotch' their enthusiasm for the hunt.

Phil Abramson

DE Archaeological Advisor

Beryl Charlton

Local historian and member of the archaeology and historic environment working group of Otterburn Conservation Group

Plate VI.



WORK IN PROGRESS ON THE WHOLEHOPE STILL, 1953.

The Wrath Pack



Defending the Past (DtP) is a joint project between Defence Estates, DTE Scotland and the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of Scotland (RCAHMS) designed to strengthen ties between the Cape Wrath Training Centre and the local community.

The aim is to introduce the heritage of Cape Wrath to the local community, particularly the school pupils of Kinlochbervie High School and Durness Primary School, in the north of Scotland. However, whilst cultural heritage and environmental initiatives are often of benefit to the wider community, it is sometimes difficult to demonstrate how they contribute towards training and operational requirements or have a positive impact at the individual level. The DtP team were conscious that the project needed to address both these requirements and looked at various options which would fit the bill... and finally came up with a cunning plan.

The DtP team decided to produce a deck of cards – but a deck of cards with a difference... 'The Wrath Pack' to use its unofficial name (thanks to Maj (Retd) David Halpin, Commandant of Cape Wrath Training Centre, for this flash of inspiration!). Soldiers the whole Flora & Fauna: Stag on Cape Wrath by Tony Jackson (Ranger at Cape Wrath Military Training Centre, lives in Durness)

world over fill in their time by pulling out a pack of cards for a quick game of poker or pontoon. So, at the same time as dreaming of that elusive full house, why not catch a glimpse of the history and natural beauty of Cape Wrath?

In a no-nonsense, straightforward way the cards provide soldiers with a free and simple way of passing the time whilst in theatre, on training or in barracks. At the same time they send the message that MOD is a steward of the historic and natural environment.

To set the ball rolling a photographic competition with four themes was organised: Archaeology; Flora and Fauna; Sea and Coast; Mountain and Moor. A panel of judges from DE and RCAHMS decided the winning shots. Over 230 entries were received during the month of the competition. The standard was not high... it was superlative, making the judging an agonising process.

The 'Wrath Pack' was launched at the end of August this year to coincide with an exhibition about the DtP project which will be hosted by Loch Croispol Bookshop in Durness. Packs will be given to service men and women who come to the Cape Wrath Training Centre.

The winning entries are as follows:



Architecture & Archaeology: Detail of Balnakiel Church, Durness. Founded in 722 by St. Maelrubha, the present building dates from 1619, by David Graham (from Carnwath)



Sea & Coast: Sandwood Bay by Peter Green (now living in Halifax, Nova Scotia after living in Edinburgh. Photo taken on his farewell tour of Scotland)



Mountain & Moor: Autumn Sun behind Cranstackie and Beinn Spionaidh with Foinaven in the distance by Matthew Thomas (north coast of Scotland)

Support for the cards has been gratefully received from HLF, DE and the Sutherland Partnership's Environmental Fund. Similar packs have been produced for Salisbury Plain by DE Environmental Advisory Service and for Afghanistan and Iraq by the US Department of Defense.

Phil Abramson

DE Archaeological Advisor

Wild flowers of Altcar Rifle Range



Altcar Rifle Range covers about 204 hectares of sand-dunes, grassland and planted woodland on the Sefton Coast between Crosby and Formby. It is owned by the Reserve Forces and Cadets Association for the North West of England & the Isle of Man, public access being restricted for security reasons. The estate originated as land reclaimed from the sea in the early 19th century; it proved too wet for agriculture and was purchased as a Rifle Range as early as 1860.

Although its prime use is for military training, Altcar has become increasingly renowned for its wildlife, leading to part of the area being designated as a Site of Special Scientific Interest and Special Area of Conservation. An Altcar Conservation Group, representing local conservation bodies, naturalists and the military authorities was formed in the 1980s to reflect and pursue this interest.

Orchis morio © PH Smith

The extraordinary botanical richness of the estate first came to the attention of local recorders in the mid-1980s when rare orchids began to be found on the ranges. Particularly unexpected was the appearance of the beautiful green-winged orchid Anacamptis morio, first found in 1985 as a new species for the Sefton Coast. Thirty flower-spikes were counted. The following year a more detailed survey found 517 spikes, many having been damaged by mowing. This led to the mowing regime being modified so that the orchids could flower and set seed each year. As a result the population of green-winged orchids has increased dramatically. The current total of over 20,000 plants is thought to be the largest colony of this nationally declining, 'near threatened' species in northern England.

Other wild orchids have also colonised the ranges, dunes and woodlands, with at least 12 species present. There is an abundance of marsh-orchids *Dactylorhiza* about 25,000 spikes, including at least four species, several

sub-species and a great variety of hybrids. A 2008 survey found 1600 plants of the Nationally Rare dune helleborine *Epipactis dunensis* and 70 of its relative, the Nationally Scarce green-flowered helleborine *E. phyllanthes*. The common twayblade *Neottia ovata* is increasing annually, 1,500 being counted on 'l' range in 2009.

Many other regionally and nationally notable wild flowers have been found on the estate. Examples include smooth cat's-ear Hypochaeris glabra, flat-sedge Blysmus compressus and corn spurrey Spergula arvensis, which are listed as 'vulnerable', while sticky stork's-bill Erodium lebelii is 'nationally scarce', though actually guite common on the Sefton sand-dunes. Species of Conservation Importance in North West England include the diminutive adder's-tongue fern *Ophioglossum vulgare*, brown sedge *Carex* disticha, bog pimpernel Anagallis tenella, grass-of-Parnassus Parnassia palustris and marsh arrow-grass Triglochin palustris, all of which live in wet places.

Not as rare, but perhaps even more attractive, are up to 1,800 cowslips *Primula veris* that put on a great show each spring, followed by ragged robin *Lychnis flos-cuculi*, which joins the June marsh-orchids in stunning pink drifts.

This variety, as well as being of great significance from a wildlife conservation standpoint, provides a visual treat for the many interested members of the public who take part in several guided walks around the estate each spring and summer. By fine-tuning the management of the ranges, it is hoped that this wonderful floristic richness will survive for future generations to enjoy.

Dr Philip H. Smith is a retired ecology lecturer and a founder member of the Altcar Conservation Group. He is the author of a 2009 book 'The Sands of Time Revisited. An introduction to the sand-dunes of the Sefton Coast'.

Steven Cross is also a long-time member of the Altcar Conservation Group, works at World Museum Liverpool and spends much of his spare time recording the flora and fauna of the Altcar estate.

Monitoring coastal erosion Castlemartin Range Pembrokeshire

"One feature cannot fail to strike a stranger; the coast-line [of Pembrokeshire] especially towards the south-west is girt with earthworks; well nigh every windswept promontory has its camp..." (E. Laws writing on Pembrokeshire Earthworks in 1880)

Remote sensing and the Iron Age coastal promontory forts of the Castlemartin Ranges, Pembrokeshire, South-West Wales. Situated upon the dramatic limestone sea cliffs that edge the Castlemartin Ranges are

the promontory forts of Linney Head and Flimston Bay, occupied over 2,000 years ago during the Iron Age. Linney Head lies deep within the danger area of the range and exhibits some of the clearest evidence of phasing seen in any promontory fort; whilst the dramatic setting of Flimston and the fact that the fort's interior is dominated by a deep and treacherous blow hole known as the 'Cauldron', makes this one of the most spectacular promontory forts in Wales.

As any walker along the Pembrokeshire Coast Path will know, Linney and Flimston are just two of many forts along this coastline; indeed over half of the 106 coastal promontory forts known in Wales are located in the County. These are some of the most impressive monuments in Wales, yet also the most threatened. Their location leaves them continuously exposed to erosion by the sea and weather systems, and current and historical aerial photography clearly show sporadic collapses of sections of the interiors and defences. Recording the speed and impact of this erosion has become a priority for archaeologists, but as so few have been accurately surveyed it has been virtually impossible to assess the rates of the erosion. Flimston Bay Camp © Crown

the character and condition of these threatened sites.

Linney and Flimston were among a sample of Pembrokeshire forts chosen for analysis. It was hoped that the results would provide

Only a combination of LiDAR, aerial photography and Ordnance Survey mapping provides a rounded 'remote' view of the site

In light of this the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of Wales and the Dyfed Archaeological Trust have recently undertaken a project, sponsored by Cadw, the historic environment service of the Welsh Assembly Government, to test the use of remote sensing data for accurately mapping cliff-edge loss, and for producing archaeological plans that accurately show archaeologists with a quicker way of obtaining data than the traditional methodology of detailed ground survey, an often time consuming task which – in terms of cliff-edge monitoring – can also be potentially dangerous.

In essence remote sensing is a method of survey whereby data is gathered without
actual contact with the object or area under investigation. For this coastal project airborne remote sensing data, Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR), was used in conjunction with historic and recent aerial photography and Ordnance Survey mapping.

LiDAR uses a pulsed laser beam to measure the height of the ground surface and other features from an aircraft; basically, laser scanning from the air. Two-metre resolution data was obtained under license from the Environment Agency and processed in a Geographic Information System (GIS). This enabled digital terrain models to be produced, which could then be manipulated and viewed in a virtual environment; even the height and direction of the sun could be changed in the computer, allowing previously unrecorded features to be discovered.

Historic and modern vertical and oblique photographs (dating back to 1946), housed in the National Monuments Record of Wales were also analysed. Vertical air photographs were useful as they could be accurately geo-referenced allowing close comparison with the LiDAR data, whilst recent colour oblique aerial photographs, although not geo-referenced, have the advantage of being very detailed and taken in conditions ideal for recording archaeological features. Using this data in combination with historic and modern Ordnance Survey mapping, archaeological plans were produced for the promontory forts. These were then taken out on site for verification and amendment. The essential control for this work was a measured ground survey, using a Global Positioning System (GPS).

The results of the project were very interesting. In terms of accurately monitoring cliff-loss and erosion, the remote sensing data and Ordnance Survey mapping at the resolution and scale used, was not good enough. The cliff-edge shown by the two metre resolution LiDAR for Linney Head Camp was simply not accurate enough, when compared with the ground GPS survey, to be useful as a record of the monument. Higher resolution LiDAR data may begin to achieve better accuracy, however, the very high cost of this method of survey relative to most archaeological budgets would make this prohibitive for all but the most special of cases. Thus for the time being, the job of providing accurate baseline data for future monitoring is best done using traditional methods of measured ground survey. In terms of accurately mapping and interpreting archaeological sites, the project has shown that no single remote sensing data source is good enough. Only a combination of LiDAR, aerial photography and Ordnance Survey mapping provides a rounded 'remote' view of the site, while a site visit is always necessary to check the subtleties of survival and site interpretation that cannot be decided in the office. For important monuments and those under threat, detailed ground survey is an essential task and the only way to develop a detailed understanding of often very complex monuments.

In summary the project has been a valuable way to develop expertise in the use of LiDAR and comparative aerial, map and GIS datasets, to begin to chart cliff-loss and coastal erosion at archaeological sites. It has shown a clear way forward for the future integration of LiDAR data in archaeological projects, but has produced evidence to show that more traditional methodologies for field survey and site recording remain essential components of coastal archaeological monitoring at the present time. The findings of the project will ensure that the impressive prehistoric coastal sites of the Castlemartin Range will remain in the Pembrokeshire landscape for centuries – or millennia – to come.

Louise Barker and Toby Driver (The Royal Commission); Ken Murphy and Marion Page (Dyfed Archaeological Trust).

The authors are grateful to the Commandant and staff of the DTE Castlemartin and the National Trust for allowing access to the sites surveyed, and to officers of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park, particularly Polly Groom, for assistance with the site surveys.

Further information

For more information on Linney Head Camp and Flimston Bay Camp, visit Coflein, the on-line database for the National Monuments Record of Wales WWW.Coflein.gov.uk



Flimston Bay Camp LiDAR © Environment Agency



Undertaking GPS survey © Crown

A combined approach to sustainable heathland management Pippingford Park Training Area

The 340 hectare Pippingford Park Training Area, part of **Defence Training Estate South** East (DTE SE), is situated right in the centre of Ashdown Forest, East Sussex within the High Weald.

Ashdown Forest is a mixture of woodland and heathland that has evolved over time in response to historic land use. Ashdown Forest was originally enclosed for deer hunting in the 14th century by King Edward II and common grazing maintained the open heath.



Autumn mist in the valleys © Bob Kennedy

The Forest, as it lies within south-eastern lowland Britain, represents a very significant sanctuary for wildlife, which is reflected in the Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI), Special Area of Conservation and Special Protected Area (SPA) designations. The area also significantly contributes to the landscape character of the High Weald Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB), another designation which reflects the areas intrinsic beauty and celebrates the historical influences that have shaped this countryside (despite being described by William Cobbett in 1822 as "...verily the most villainously ugly spot I ever saw in England").

Pippingford Park Training Area is part hired estate and part MOD freehold. The freehold area was purchased from the Pippingford Estate in the 1950s following extensive military use of the land during the Second World War. The owners of the estate were, and still are, the Morriss family. DE currently works closely with the Morriss' to ensure the management of land maintains and enhances the wildlife and historical features that make the area so important. This management rarely conflicts with the present military land use of providing infantry and foundation training and the diverse habitats provide variation for the users.

The whole area has a rich human history dating back centuries and historical features are abundant within Pippingford Park. To the north east of the park the remains of iron-age fortification and Roman settlement are evident, in the centre of the largest block of heath an unusual circular earthwork is found, in the woodlands old charcoal hearths are visible and throughout the area there are old boundary banks and ancient trees. The High Weald was a primary area for iron production for over 2,000 years and the lakes at Pippingford Park were an important site for the industry once water power was harnessed in the 14th and 15th centuries. Much of the woodland present today was planted to meet the demand for fire wood, essential for the smelting of iron ore found in the area. Extensive pillow mounds (artificial warrens constructed for rabbit farming) are also present on the heathland as a reminder of past practices.

In 2006 Natural England's predecessor, English Nature, carried out a routine survey and deemed that the condition of a 100 hectares section of heathland was starting to decline, mainly due to the presence of purple moor grass Molinia caerulea. Previous mechanical management of the heathland was at the time considered successful, however over several years the build up of grasses in this lowland heath reached the point where grazing was identified as the only solution to this issue due to the uneven and in places boggy ground. As a result, in 2007 a grazing trial using Exmoor ponies on a small parcel of heathland was implemented, sanctioned by the Commander DTE SE and the Crowborough Camp Commandant.

The trial showed that the ponies did not substantively disrupt military training and it was therefore agreed to take the project to the next level. Lengthy discussions between Natural England, Richard Morriss (who is also the MOD freehold agricultural licensee) and DE took place until finally a draft plan was approved. This plan was a major component of a successful application for a Higher Level Stewardship (HLS) Agreement which commenced in 2008. The first work carried out under this agreement was a final helicopter spray of the bracken. Then the large task of fencing and installation of gates and cattle grids began. A combined approach was again put in place as Landmarc's rural team undertook works on the freehold land (through utilisation of MOD SSSI Improvement



Pillow Mound © Bob Kennedy



Marsh Gentian © Bob Kennedy

funding) and Richard Morriss installed gates and associated fencing at the lakes on the western boundary of the area. The Pippingford Park Conservation Group raised concerns regarding the stock fencing and the potential issue of fallow deer becoming entangled and thus troop crossing points were placed where heavily used deer tracks were evident in an attempt to prevent problems.

The site was thus prepared and in early 2009, following collaboration between Richard Morriss and Monty Larkin of the Sussex Pony Grazing and Conservation Trust, a string of 31 Exmoor ponies were turned out. The Trust's Exmoor ponies are an important conservation grazing tool in the wider county of Sussex where they graze invasive tor grass on the South Downs in winter months and are turned out onto the Sussex heaths in summer. It was hoped that using ponies on Pippingford Park would also create a micro diversity different to other areas of the Forest that are grazed by sheep and cattle. The impact of the herd on the heathland within a short period of time has been



Pony herd – first steps © Bob Kennedy

positive and the SSSI is now deemed to be in recovering condition. The positive impact of the agricultural licence and the HLS on the condition of the area was further enhanced by a programme of mechanical birch and rhododendron removal carried out by Richard Morriss. Birch clearance included a significant block adjacent to the southern lakes to reinstate the heathland running to the waters edge with the aim of protecting this rare habitat from irreversible change. Bird and dragonfly surveys are underway to gauge the effect of these works.

The scheme has not been without difficulties. One pony went missing and after much searching was unfortunately found dead in a large hidden gully whilst another pony arrived on his own accord. The pony had joined the Pippingford animals from another herd run by Monty Larkin on the adjacent Old Lodge Nature Reserve, and has remained ever since. Troop shelters within the grazing area have received unwanted attention from the herd as a location for shelter (gaining access when possible) and as a convenient scratching structure with resulting damage to down pipes. It was always recognised that teething problems would occur and lessons are being continually learnt. To aid stock handling and husbandry, negotiations between stakeholders are currently underway to agree the construction of a corral. Although the proposed structure is relatively basic, the location of the corral will be crucial, as the

animals must be driven to it with the least stress and without unnecessary complications.

Individual ponies are being monitored to ensure they do not become too 'attached' to military personnel and vehicles. The hard winter experienced in 2009/10 meant that a certain amount of supplementary feeding was necessary and this may exacerbate the potential problem of the ponies associating vehicles with fodder. Standing orders for soldiers to ensure excess pack lunches are not distributed to the animals are in place and the Lands Warden, Bob Kennedy, keeps a vigilant eye on proceedings. The hard winter has also resulted in the stripping of bark off gorse bushes and trees (possibly through a combined effort of the ponies and fallow deer) and some vegetation may require protection to prevent possible disruption to wildlife such as Dartford warblers Sylvia undata, a designated species of the SPA.

Stocking levels and the timing of grazing will need to be re-assessed in 2010 by Natural England and will take into account all the positives and negatives at this early stage of the project. This process will continue for several years until the true sustainable level is found. The grazing project was and continues to be an excellent example of stakeholder cooperation and despite some setbacks and initial problems, the condition of the heathland is expected to improve markedly over the coming years. The possibility of extending grazing to smaller parcels of unenclosed land within the training area will also be investigated and the 2009 summer visit of the Conservation Group to the Ashdown Forest close-herded Hebridean sheep project gave all those present food for thought. The Forest shepherd Louise Amos and her assistant Susanna, ably demonstrated the potential of such a system.

As for the HLS at Pippingford, the grazing is just one part of this multi-objective agreement which transcends ownership boundaries. The wider estate is also rich in environmental features that support a varied biodiversity. This year, projects will look to further improve the management of the lakeside vegetation to support nationally important dragonfly populations. The woodland priority has been identified as removing the invasive rhododendron and bamboo and to manage large heathy glades for invertebrates. In addition, the protection of the rich historic environment is being prioritised and a survey is to be commissioned in 2010 to document and plan the management of further historical features. Thus improvements to the natural and historic landscape at Pippingford Park are set to continue.

Jane Robertson, Natural England Richard Goslett, DE Estates Surveyor

Mercury rising The story of the southern damselfly on the Lulworth Ranges

On the Lulworth ranges, Dorset, a colony of one of Europe's rarest damselflies – the southern damselfly – continues to survive, oblivious to the booms of the big guns and the military exercises. The RSPB's DHP Ecological Services has worked with the MOD to monitor and protect the colony since 2002.

Rare and declining...

The southern damselfly *Coenagrion mercuriale*, in the UK, is on the northern edge of its global range. The species has a western Mediterranean distribution, from Italy to Portugal and northwestern Africa, north to Germany and east to the Czech Republic. However, it has either disappeared from or is in danger of disappearing from seven countries in Europe. It is therefore one of the rarest European damselflies and is protected by UK and European law.

In the UK, its distribution has declined by 30% since 1960. Even so, it is estimated that up to 25% of the world's population is found in the UK. The main colonies are in the New Forest, Devon, Pembrokeshire and Dorset. One of the key Dorset colonies is on the Lulworth Ranges at Povington.

Habitat and habits

Southern damselfly has very particular habitat requirements. In Dorset, it is found living in mires on heathland, which are fed by alkaline water. (Most heathland mires are acidic.) It likes shallow, gently flowing water with patches of floating pondweeds and some taller plants along the edges. Not surprisingly then, there are very few sites which provide these conditions! In addition, it has to be said that the southern damselfly is a bit of a weedy insect, reluctant to travel more than 500 metres and only exceptionally up to three kilometres. Many travel no more than 25 metres in their brief life. For these reasons, colonies are very vulnerable to extinction.

This is certainly true of the colony on the Lulworth Ranges. It is dependent on water pumped out of lagoons at a nearby mineral extraction site. The water then flows through a valley creating wet, mire areas. Without this source of water, the mire is in danger of drying out completely, although a few small natural seepages also feed it. It is also at least three kilometres away from the next nearest colony.

Work at Lulworth

The RSPB has surveyed the site since 2002, when a peak of 113 males was seen. Since then, numbers have fluctuated, depending upon the state of the habitat. The water



Southern damselflies mating © lain Perkins

tends to continually create deeper, fasterflowing channels for itself, reducing the suitability of the habitat. The RSPB and the MOD has therefore regularly undertaken work to dam the stream, using heather bales, to encourage the water to spread out and flow away in shallow rills and seepages. In addition, in 2001/2 and in 2006 the RSPB's DHP Ecological Services removed areas of willows, which were shading the stream, to create the open, sunny conditions that suit dragonflies and damselflies.

Latest update

In 2009, the MOD found that the water had again collected into a channel and re-dammed it. Natural England commissioned DHP Ecological Services to repeat a survey and to assess the habitat and potential for further creation. Our survey showed that the colony is still present and that the damming work by the MOD had successfully rescued the existing habitat. Many other species of dragonflies and damselflies were seen, showing that the work has not just benefitted the southern damselfly.

The survey identified an area of potential new habitat, where natural springs seem to provide a constant flow. A large amount of willow scrub would need to be cleared in order to make the area suitable and some damming and filling in of the main channel would be necessary to allow the stream to spread out in the small valley. It is hoped that this work can go ahead in the next year or so.

Sarah Alsbury

Operations Manager DHP Ecological Services

DHP Ecological Services

DHP carries out surveys, practical habitat management work, management plans etc for a wide range of clients. For further information please contact:

Sarah Alsbury, Operations Manager, DHP Ecological Services, The RSPB, Ryan House, Sandford Lane, Wareham, BH20 4DY. Tel. 01929 555987. Email sarah.alsbury@rspb.org.uk

Rare pond life revealed behind the wire at Lulworth Ranges

Eleven ponds across Lulworth Ranges in Dorset have been surveyed as part of an exciting project intended to safeguard one of the UK's foremost regions for pond biodiversity. The two-year Purbeck Important Ponds Project (PIPP) was launched in January 2009. Led by Dorset Wildlife Trust, the project, funded by Biffaward, the **Environment Agency and the Dorset** Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB), aims to identify 'Flagship' ponds throughout the Purbecks by surveying the best 30 ponds for plants and invertebrates as well as creating or restoring 40 ponds.

The Purbeck region is best known for the series of limestone ridges, which form the famous Jurassic coast but away from the cliffs and beaches Lulworth Ranges includes a fantastic mosaic of other habitats including ancient semi-natural woodland, unimproved grassland and heathland. Ponds on heathland can be very rich habitats for wildlife particularly dragonflies, plants and specialist invertebrates. They tend to be acidic from the underlying sands and gravels and free-draining, often to such an extent that they dry up completely.

The eleven ponds surveyed across Povington Heath were visited between May and July 2009 and the results were a rich assemblage of both plants and animals, with 10 of the 11 ponds identified by the project being found to have rare beetles as well as four other nationally scarce species. The highlights of the surveys included:

- the first record for Dorset of the nationally scarce caddis *Tricholeiochiton fagesii*, which builds a transparent case around itself (it has only been found in eight other sites across the whole country);
- the threatened medicinal leech;
- rare plants including pillwort (an aquatic fern);
- rare beetles, including the water beetles Graptodytes flavipes and Hydrovatus clypealis;
- two nationally scarce dragonfly species the small red damselfly and the downy emerald;
- raft spider.

Povington Pond © Dorset Ecology



Caddis Tricholeiochiton fagesii © Dorset Ecology



Water beetle Graptodytes flavipes © R Aquilina

Three of the ponds were small, shallow and temporary and may have been created by the movements of tracked armoured vehicles in the past. These had typical heathland plants such as floating club-rush, many-stemmed spike-rush, bulbous rush, marsh St Johns wort, bog pondweed and the stonewort *Nitella translucens*. They held a Red Data Book (RDB) species water beetle *Graptodytes flavipes* (RDB2), the notable small red damselfly, *Ceragrion tenellum* and a number of notable water beetles as well as a tiny notable water cricket, *Microvelia pygmaea*, which is only two millimetres long.

The other ponds investigated were larger, permanent and deeper. Mare pond is within a conifer plantation and it was rich in floating club-rush, marsh St Johns wort, amphibious bistort and bulrush. a notable dragonfly, was also found here. The surveys have reiterated how special heathland ponds can be for rare species across many groups – beetles, dragonflies, bugs, caddis flies, leeches and lower plants. It also highlights some of the features that characterise ponds on MOD sites and make them important wildlife habitats.

MOD ponds tend to have very good water quality. Whether they are stream or ground water fed they are often within unpolluted catchments with a lack of intensive agriculture, artificial drainage, runoff, dumping or poaching by livestock. The surrounding habitats can themselves provide important features for non-aquatic species associated with ponds, such as dragonflies that will forage and roost across heathland, scrub and grassland. These habitats also provide a buffering effect from

Military training appears to have no detrimental impact on the ponds at Lulworth whatsoever

This pond turned out to be very special as it held two RDB water beetles, *Graptodytes flavipes* and *Hydrovatus clypealis*, the small red damselfly and *Tricholeiochiton fagesii*, a caddis fly that has never been recorded in Dorset before and has only been found in eight other sites across the whole country.

Simpson's pond was deep, steep sided and surrounded by a mire of floating *Sphagnum* held together by sweet gale roots. On top of this, it holds the RDB3 medicinal leech. In addition to the species mentioned already this pond had four other notable water beetles and an RDB2 rove beetle, *Stenus kiesenwetteri*, which lives on the *Sphagnum* hunting for prey. Hunting on the water surface is the large raft spider *Dolomedes fimbricatus*.

All the other ponds held one or more of these rare species, but worthy of mention is the pond at West Holme Heath which was only created in 1995 and it now holds a good selection of the usual heathland pond plants but also a huge population of pillwort, *Pilularia globularia*, a rare aquatic fern and a liverwort pitted frillwort, *Fossombronia foveolata*, in the margins. Downy emerald, pollution and disturbance. Restrictions on public access mean that none of the ponds that were surveyed at Lulworth had been artificially stocked with fish and there was no fly tipping or swimming dogs to disturb wildlife or create turbid conditions. These clean, undisturbed ponds set within semi-natural habitats are typical of the larger MOD training areas.

Military training appears to have no detrimental impact on the ponds at Lulworth



Medicinal leech © Bryan Edwards

whatsoever. Indeed a history of tracked vehicle activity and artillery firing has left a network of scrapes, ditches and ruts that form ephemeral pools, which themselves provide habitat. The real threat to these in the long term could be a lack of regular disturbance as tracked vehicles are now confined to hard tracks.

Robert Aquilina

Dorset Wildlife Trust

Oliver Howells

DE Natural Environmental Advisor

Rachel Janes Purbeck Important Ponds Project

Further information

For more information about the Purbeck Important Ponds Project, visit www.dorsetwildlifetrust. org.uk/purbeck_ponds.html



Mare Pond © Bryan Edwards

Living with Holbeach Marsh

Before Holbeach Marsh became a live firing range it had a long history notably beginning with salt production in a time when salt was king. The mounds of spoil earth can still be seen today be it several miles inland at Gedney Dyke and Holbeach Bank. The Romans built banks around this part of the fens. If it was to tame the fens or the local inhabitants we will never know, but places today bear the name Roman Bank to bear witness to Roman engineering. In more recent times the fishermen fowlers were the hardy breed making a living off the marshes, and they worked hard to keep their independence. It must be remembered that the marshes are England's last wilderness even today and are listed as a SSSI and a Special Protection Area, to quote just two. The last piece of land to be enclosed was about 1840.

The RAF first came to Holbeach Marsh in 1928 and has had a presence there ever since. Today it is part of the local community and works with all the other bodies that have an interest in the wellbeing of the Wash ranging from wildfowlers through to Natural England and the Parish Council. The problems of disturbance from aircraft, be it fixed wing or helicopter are discussed to prevent problems. The movement of targets or the building of roads across the marsh to maintain targets and remove ordnance is agreed with the relevant bodies prior to any work. The range is much sought after and



aircrews from Europe as well as the RAF use the range five days a week and Tuesday and Thursday nights.

The range lies on the west bank of the Wash in Lincolnshire between Boston and Kings Lynn. Holbeach is a mature salt marsh with permanent pasture, samphire zone and inter tidal mud. The higher marsh consists of mainly coarse grass with sea lavender here and there. The samphire zone stretches from the permanent pasture to the mud, the main plant life is more seaweed than grass with samphire the main plant accompanied by aster, sea parsley, sea plantain, spartina grass. If you come to hunt you will find a few other marsh plants in that zone as well. The inter tidal mud at first looks barren but closer examination will show eel grass, or zostera and enteromorpha species such as green seaweed, which is food to the dark-bellied Brent goose and the widgeon. Worm casts can be found of both red and black lugworm with the odd rag worm turning up here and there.

Closer in on the samphire zone there are small shrimp and fish fry in most of the pools and creeks as this is one of the seas' nurseries. Green shore crabs are common around this zone as well as dabs, eels and mullet are the main fish to be found in the waters flooding the marsh and sometimes sea bass. There is always a large colony of grey seals, which can be seen hauled out of the water basking on most days. Like all wild places there is always a chance of seeing something unusual and for me it was a twelve foot basking shark trapped in three feet of water waiting for the tide to turn and release it. The next day it had gone never to be seen again.

To be privileged to sit out at sunrise or sunset and watch the birdlife either going to roost or going to feed can be very rewarding. Gulls, ducks, geese, waders, raptors, too many to count and so many species to count some days and another day you would think the place was devoid of life, but that is typical of a salt marsh.



Gulls nest © Graham Wall

The most common waterfowl in winter is the dark-bellied Brent goose, which comes from Siberia. It nests further north than any other goose on the high Arctic and as one can imagine its breeding success can be a bit erratic. These have been a protected species since 1953 as is the shellduck and much later the curlew and redshank. The widgeon is another migrant from Russia, which sits far out on the sands in daytime and comes in to feed at night sometimes flying in packs of eight hundred to a thousand. Teal are another regular winter visitor and these will-o-the-wisp ducks are very unpredictable, here today and gone tomorrow. Teal breed throughout Europe and are as restless as the wind, with their shrill piping whistle sometimes all you might hear. The pintail duck is the greyhound of the marsh, fast and swift, it is called the northern pintail as it breeds in Iceland, British Isles, northern Scandinavia, Russia, Siberia, Alaska, Canada and west Greenland. The mallard are resident all year round and breed on the marsh in the early spring. The most

notable nest that was found was behind the post holding up the target on the gunnery range. It was said at the time, the safest place on the marsh. The duck sat tight with cannon shells ripping into the ground a few feet away. The eggs hatched and the brood was reared.

Pinkfeet geese have returned to the range in recent years and are beginning to build up to good numbers. They arrive in November and stay until the New Year depending on the local food supply. These geese are the most spectacular of all the fowl; and to watch as their chevrons fly in to feed in the morning calling to each other excites something in the people of the fens and even beyond. If the freshwater marshes of Norfolk freeze up at the end of winter the European whitefront goose may turn up on the saltmarshes and it is not unusual for them to turn up on the range. They have a distinctive call but also talk quietly to each other with a 'HE-HE' sound that gives them the name of the laughing goose. The prize of all the waterfowl is the whooper swan as it flies inland at dawn calling as it goes; the white ghost of the marsh with a call that is as eerie a sound that one can hear - it sends a shiver down your spine.

The redshank is the only wader that is resident all year round. Its main problem is that it falls prey to the mink in the breeding season. The grey and golden plover, lapwing, curlew, oystercatcher, dunlin, sanderling, turnstone, knot, stints and both the godwits are either with us for the winter months or passing over to warmer climates. The small birds like linnets, buntings and larks that spend the winter on the marsh feeding on the long grasses fall prey to the sparrow hawk and hen harrier; these also feed on some of the small waders. For all the raptors that hunt the marsh, be it short-eared owl, barn owl, sparrow hawk, marsh or hen harrier, the peregrine falcon is the most impressive of them all and can sometimes be seen hunting at the north end of the range.

Due to the geography of the range the aircraft flight lines blend well with bird life. The waterfowl have by and large, either come or gone by the time the aircraft appear. Most of the waders are feeding to build up their reserves and take very little notice of fast jets. Those waders that do not tolerate aircraft use the north end of the range as this is the largest part of the range with little overfly and so a good balance is achieved overall. The wildfowlers class the mud as a non shooting zone, so this part of the range is usually undisturbed seven days a week.

While some of the information from this article has been taken from the books listed below, the vast majority of it stems from 40 years of observation and experience on the marshes.

Graham Wall

Conservation Group Member

Reference

Wildfowl in Great Britain 2nd Edition Wildfowl of the World







Intertidal zone with grey seal © Graham Wall

Managing woodland for sustainability

Landmarc are the Defence Estates Strategic Commercial Partner who are responsible for providing and developing safe and sustainable training facilities in order to enable Defence users to generate the required military capability within resources. Landmarc is responsible for everything from provision of temporary barrack accommodation and ensuring soldiers are fed, to keeping tenant farms and environmentally-protected areas in good condition.

With over 12,140 hectares of woodland across the Defence Training Estate (DTE) and around 38 miles of new timber fencing to erect annually, Landmarc Support Services Limited has developed two initiatives to bring timber sourcing in-house and therefore improve its sustainability in-line with recent changes to MOD sustainable timber requirements. The solutions offer reduced costs and enhanced military training facilities in a flexible, scalable package.

Across the DTE, a considerable amount of timber is used on the rural estate for maintenance purposes. The bulk of this timber is required for stock fencing posts, rails, gates and troop crossing areas. Landmarc's annual timber fencing post procurement equates to over 22,000 fencing stakes, 1,300 strainers and gateposts and 3,000 rails.

As way of combating the inadvertent purchase of illegally sourced or unsustainable

timber, the UK Government changed its timber procurement policy in April 2009. All central Government departments and their contractors may now only source and procure legally sourced and sustainable (FSC or PEFC) timber and timber related products.

With DTE occupying some very remote sites, this created the challenge of paying a local premium for some products, or securing more competitive prices but facing increased transport costs. To overcome this Landmarc established a national supply chain network which has driven down the cost of timber products to pre policy-change date.

Until recently very little of DTE-grown woodland has been utilised for estate maintenance. Now, Landmarc is producing, utilising and restocking timber in-house with its sustainable forestry operations at both DTE Otterburn and the Stanford Training Area (STANTA) at DTE East. Peeled and pointed fencing stakes © Landmarc

The advantages for using estate grown timber are numerous:

- Sustainable solutions. By removing the reliance on foreign imports, in-house timber operations are helping combat the inadvertent purchase of illegally sourced or unsustainable timber and reducing carbon footprint and other environmental impacts associated with long-distance.
- Improved woodland management. As part of a long term management plan sustainable timber operations drive the thinning of the woodland improving condition and retention and ultimately leading to a stronger and more valuable crop.
- Enhanced military training. Prior to thinning many plantations were impenetrable. Once thinned the plantations are well used, particularly in winter when effective cover is in short supply. The resultant woodland is also much more windfirm and fire resistant.

Increased staff awareness of the need for the sustainable use of all of our resources, and improved well being through associated job satisfaction, motivation and empowerment.

DTE East – timber processing using a Woodmizer mobile band saw

At DTE East, prior to introduction of sustainable timber practices, good quality logs from estate-grown trees were being sold and removed on lorries by timber merchants through one gate, whilst imported wood products for estate use were being delivered on more lorries through another gate. The situation was anything but sustainable and the rural team, now led by Rural Estate Manager Steve Cross, embarked upon a programme to improve the quality of the woodland and create sawn wood products for use on the estate.

The first step has been the purchase of a Woodmizer LT20 mobile band saw. This enables effective thinning and extracting of woodland on the estate by Landmarc employees leading to improved woodland



A plantation after thinning. The process increases the training value of the woodland and creates a stronger, safer and more valuable timber crop $\ensuremath{\mathbb{G}}$ Landmarc



DTE Otterburn's Stewartsheils Forest consists of 430 hectares of mixed pole stage, Sitka Spruce plantations © Landmarc

management, increased crop quality and value and improved military access for training purposes.

Areas of woodland that have been thinned to produce useable timber material are the Corsican Pine plantations in Lynford Forest and the Western Red Cedar at Madhouse plantation. The Corsican Pine trees have been converted into rails for estate fencing purposes and the Western Red Cedar – which is naturally durable - has been converted into boards perfect for external small constructional purposes. This has been much appreciated by visiting military engineer units which have recently used the product to construct a troop shelter and a porta-loo screen. Thus the programme is not only reducing cost, increasing sustainability and improving training facilities but also increasing the training value for troops.

DTE Otterburn – sustainable fencing material production

In managing DTE Otterburn over 10,000 items of fencing posts, stakes and rails along with 80 tonnes of woodchip are utilised each year.

Areas of Otterburn's woodland are completely dominated by regenerating Sitka Spruce to such a density that it is impossible to penetrate which makes it of no value for military training. To combat this, rural workers at DTE Otterburn led by Rural Estate Manager Martin Dodd and DE regional forester Keith Anderson embarked on an extensive programme of thinning the canopy and chipping cut material. Timber thinned from the many plantations across the estate is then converted into a wide variety of fencing and timber products.

The quality and quantity of timber products generated from the estate enables DTE Otterburn to maintain its 30 kilometres of fencing in an entirely self-sustained and environmentally friendly operation.

Some of the stakes are being used to fence the many new planting sites on DTE Otterburn, hence nurturing the next cycle of timber to be produced from the site. The timber produced from the thinning programme that is not suitable for conversion into fencing stakes and rails is chipped and used to fill shell holes on training area. In the past wood chip has been bought-in to fill the craters, but now the estate grown off-cut wood is used. This means the whole tree is utilised on site saving money and carbon along the way.

This woodland management is aiding conservation efforts on the training area. Ideal conditions for Black Grouse and a range of other species are being created. Selective clearance has led to the regeneration of birch, rowan, alder, hawthorn, broom and a ground layer of long-dormant heather reappearing rapidly.

Ross Guyton

Landmarc Support Services Limited Woodland Management & Arboricultural Advisor

Forces housing goes green MODern Housing Solutions

Green issues dominate our personal lives, as well as the media – barely a day passes without hearing or reading debates on global warming affecting our weather patterns or the impact we are having on the world. And whilst many of us personally strive to recycle, cut down on our fuel emissions and carefully consider the impact of our lifestyles on the environment, some businesses are also doing their bit to make a difference.

DE and MODern Housing Solutions (MHS) are committed to providing sustainable services and minimising the impact of their operations on local communities and the natural environment. Working in partnership with the supply chain to provide housing maintenance and repairs to 45,000 Service family homes in England and Wales, as well as a programme of upgrades.

On behalf of DE, MHS aims to:

- Promote sustainable sourcing of products and materials.
- Prevent pollution and monitor the reduction of any adverse operational impact on the environment and the local community.
- Demonstrate efficiency in the use of energy, water and materials whilst also minimising waste and re-using and recycling wherever possible.
- Train its staff, suppliers and contractors to be aware of relevant environmental issues and ensure effective management of their environmental impact.
- Seek to influence the environmental impact of its final constructed product through enhanced specification and design.
- Work in partnership to promote the adoption of best practice environmental



management techniques to deliver high quality products and services.

- Develop objectives supported by detailed targets to manage all potentially significant environmental aspects.
- Instigate and maintain a two way dialogue with all who have an interest in our business; our staff; suppliers; customers; investors; shareholders; appropriate authorities; local communities and other organisations to identify key environmental issues and to seek innovative solutions and appropriate alternatives.

So what examples are there of DE and MHS' environmental policy working in practice?

Conservation

Looking after the natural habitat is an important aspect of any environmental policy. Lately, this has concentrated on conserving an endangered (and legally protected) mammal – the bat. Of the 16 species found

in the UK, the pipistrelle and brown long eared bats seem to favour properties of the type found on the MOD housing estate.

Bat boxes © Paul Lupton

Bat surveys undertaken by specialist ecologists have found bats and/or their roosts on a number of current and future projects, including those at Abingdon, Bulford, RAF Halton, RAF Leeming and RAF Cranwell. Some require works to be completed under a licence issued by Natural England, the regulatory authority.

Before a licence can be granted we have to demonstrate that there is an overriding requirement to take place, that there is no alternative to disturbing the bat roost and that 'favourable' condition status will be mentioned. This may involve timing works to avoid summer months for maternity roosts and winter months for hibernation states and also creating replacement roost sites.



Rowner Architectural Drawing © Jamie Davenport, DLA Architects

Bat boxes will soon be found in various locations around the MOD housing estate as part of the DE refurbishment programme. Where possible, these will be built into the fabric of a property or attached to external walls or on near-by trees.

Demolition and rebuilds

DE and MHS are developing a proposal to undertake a demolition and rebuild project at Rowner on the Gosport peninsula in Hampshire. The aim of the project is to demolish 84 properties and build 94 new build properties in their place. All these properties will need to meet the 'Code for Sustainable Homes Level 4' as well as incorporating the 'Disability Discrimination Act' Regulations and Lifetime Homes Flexible Living Standards.

The current plans focus on the new homes but there is also emphasis on the surrounding infrastructure with attention paid to adequate parking, excellent play facilities and attractive, yet low maintenance, green spaces with private outdoor space for all. There are plans for the use of sustainable building materials; rain water harvesting; low water consumption appliances; maximising natural daylight; passive ventilation stacks and the use of high security and durable materials.

Loft insulation

By April 2010 around 8,450 Service homes will have benefitted from a project to install improved loft insulation. These homes now meet the current Building Regulations requirement of 270 millimetre thickness for loft insulation.

Loft insulation works by stopping the upwards movement of heated air, reducing the loss of heat from the rooms below which will in turn require less heating. Around 25% of heat in a poorly-insulated house is lost through the roof. So not only are Service personnel and families able to save money on their energy bills but as a result of better loft insulation their carbon emissions are also reduced.

Ground source heat pumps

In 2010 DE and MHS will be undertaking a small trial on ground source heat pumps to see whether certain Service Families Accommodation may benefit from this provision of alternative heating. The first trial will take place at Chicksands in Bedfordshire, where a major upgrade programme has been undertaken, with the installation of this technology in 20 properties now in construction.

The ground is a very good source of heat energy, staying at a constant 11–12 degrees Celsius at a depth of one to two metres, and this heat can be harnessed and used to heat buildings and in some cases help provide hot water.

Ground Source Heat Pumps work by pumping a mixture of water and antifreeze through a pipe deep in the ground. The heat pump uses similar technology as a fridge, freezer or air conditioning unit; using the evaporation and condensing of a refrigerant to move heat from one place to another.

Community projects

MHS has an 'Awareness in the Community' programme that aims to bring about positive change for Service Communities, by supporting and enabling communities to help themselves. The MHS liaison officers together with their DE and supply chain colleagues continue to work on a wide range of projects – from improving community facilities for occupants, to organising mass clean-ups or by making improvements to the estate.

Recently these have included: Spring cleaning at RAF Cottesmore in association with 'Keep Britain Tidy'.

The project albeit spear headed by the local Service community was assisted by DE and

MHS. With assistance from Clear Blue Gas, MHS provided skips and additional manpower. Forty litter pickers collected the rubbish which was then logged by Keep Britain Tidy. The Cottesmore tidy up came third nationally for the amount of rubbish collected.

Vegetable plots for Ternhill Tots. With the assistance of DE and MHS the Mums and Tots group at Ternhill were granted permission to use DE land for a vegetable plot. The MHS National Grounds Maintenance Contractor ISS and MHS sub contractor, Jones and Hampton stripped turf, rotivated the land and made the fencing for the plot and are now in use by the mums and tots.

Blandford Allotments. At Blandford Garrison the first Service families kitchen garden was established on MOD land. With 30 plots and 120 raised beds, 40 tonnes of soil were provided by MHS in association with Brey Utilities.

These are just some of the steps that DE and MHS are taking to put environmental policy into practice. By ensuring environmental considerations are at the heart of improving Service Family Accommodation, and by being innovative in their approach, DE and MHS are helping to lessen their impact on the environment.

Rosie Brown

MHS Media and Communications Officer

Helen Clark MHS Environmental Manager

MODern housing solutions

Further information is available at www.modernhousing solutions.com

Community activities at Hobgoblin Wood, Chetwynd Barracks



About Hobgoblin Wood

Hobgoblin Wood is a woodland area at Chetwynd Barracks in Nottinghamshire.

Existing flora/fauna at Hobgoblin Wood

This woodland oasis is a stepping stone in the middle of a large urban conurbation (Nottingham) which has been highlighted by the flora and fauna that inhabit the woods. At least two pairs of both greater spotted and green woodpeckers breed in the area with tree creepers and nuthatches observed throughout the year. A pair of buzzards roost, kestrels are probably breeding and sparrow hawks are regular visitors. Blue tit, great tit and robin have been encouraged by nest boxes and tawny owls are also present. summer migrants include willow warbler, blackcap, whitethroat and garden warbler. Due to the closed canopy and subsequent low light levels, flora species are predominantly restricted to cow parsley, bramble, nettles and grasses, with a smattering of colour provided by lamiums, campions, primrose, wood avens and scabious. By controlling invasive scrub, reducing sycamore self sets and planting further mixed species we aim to encourage more nectar and fruit producing flora, hopefully increasing species diversity.

Fox, muntjac, badger, pipistrelle bats and wood mice are seen regularly scrambling through the brambles. Speckled wood, orange tip, green veined white, ringlet, red admiral represent the butterfly colony and six species of dragonfly have been noted.

Completed improvement work

Babcock DynCorp, who are the Regional Prime Contractor covering the defence estate in the east of England, recognises that

Hobgoblin Wood before © Babcock DynCorp

its activities and services have an impact on the local community. As an organisation, they are committed to further developing their community engagement programme and have established a Community Involvement Policy.

Some main areas of focus for community involvement include:

- enhancement of local community facilities for the benefit of all;
- conservation of the natural environment and enhancement of biodiversity.;
- supporting local charities financial and non-financial aid;
- holding/supporting fundraising events;
- sponsorship opportunities.

All Babcock DynCorp staff are allowed to spend eight hours a year on the types of community activities listed above.

The Babcock DynCorp site team were passionate about developing a community project which would benefit personnel living and/or working at Chetwynd Barracks. It was agreed that the existing protected woodland area could be further enhanced to allow more people to enjoy this natural idyll by creating a nature trail through the wood.

The first Community Project day

In November 2009, a team from Babcock DynCorp, OCS Horticulture and the DE Environmental Manager for RPC East descended on Hobgoblin Wood for the first Community Project day.

The enhancement activities included:

- native tree planting for creation of a woodland feast for birds and mammals;
- native bulb planting to help the bee, butterfly and moth population;
- creation of green pathways (using recycled tree chippings) through the wood to improve access;
- constructing, painting and erecting bird and bat boxes within the wood to encourage both to breed in the area;
- flora planted include: native bluebells, daffodils, and snowdrops.

The following trees have been planted:

Common	Scientific	Number
name	name	of trees
Crabapple	Malus sylvestris	25
Hazel	Corylus anellana	50
Blackthorn	Prunus spinosa	25
Rowan	Sorbus aucuparia	25
Field maple	Acer campestre	25
Bird cherry	Prunus padus	25
'Spindle'	Euonymus	6
	europaeus	
Wild honey	Lonicera	6
suckle	periclymenum	

By planting this vegetation it is expected to result in a carpet of colour throughout the wood during spring and encourage not only a wider variety of wildlife to the wood but also to allow more people to appreciate and enjoy the natural beauty on their doorstep.

Next steps

The project to create a nature trail through Hobgoblin Wood is ongoing and it is hoped that more community involvement days will take place to carry out the following work:

- creation and maintenance of more green pathways to aid access into the wood from all parts of the Station;
- further planting of native species;
- maintenance and monitoring of the installed boxes to see which species are thriving and whether additional boxes are needed in different areas of the wood;
- creation of invertebrate habitats from old materials to encourage insects to the wood to increase diversity;
- further species mapping will take place to identify the variety of flora and fauna to see whether the number and type of species present have increased;
- once the species have been mapped then identification boards and signs will be created to inform visitors of what is present in the wood and what to look out for.



Creating a path with wood chippings © Babcock DynCorp

Further work at Chetwynd Barracks

With the kind permission of Lt Col Bishop (Camp Commandant, Chilwell Station) a volunteer campaign was arranged by Stuart Lipscomb (DE Environmental Manager) and Stephen Hartford (Woodland Trust) with surveying assistance from Babcock DynCorp, to plant 1,200 tree saplings in three acres of grassland. The planting was undertaken by the soldiers, cadets, staff and children from Chetwynd Barracks. Community engagement is crucial in fostering ownership and care of the woodland and helps to increase people's understanding and enjoyment of woodland.

The trees planted in March 2010 included larger species of oak, ash, birch and smaller shrubs such as goat willow and holly. A mixture of tree species were chosen as a sympathetic match with the local forestry surroundings and will be used as a natural screening and noise buffer of buildings.

Stephen Hartford, woodland creation coordinator with the Woodland Trust provided expertise and advice on the planting. The creation of new woods will help improve the quality of station life by providing a recreational space that will increase the habitat for wildlife.

Gemma Sortwell, Environment &

Sustainability Advisor for Babcock DynCorp. Gemma is the focal point for Environment & Sustainability issues at Babcock. Her role includes sustainable construction good practice, training, policy, community involvement, maintenance of the environmental management system including retaining BD's ISO14001 certification.

Stuart Lipscomb, Environmental Manager for Defence Estates.

Stuart works closely with Gemma on all aspects of Environment & Sustainability across RPCE. Stuart was keen for the community day to be a collaborative activity and believed the activities to be of real benefit to the Station.

Sarah Khawaja, Senior Technical Officer for Babcock DynCorp (Chetwynd Barracks). Sarah has been based at Chetwynd Barracks for four years was responsible for project managing the Community Day at Hobgoblin Wood.

Jeff Davies, Regional Director for OCS Horticulture.

OCS Horticulture are the grounds maintenance supply partner to Babcock DynCorp. Jeff has previously been involved in regular flora and fauna surveys and species counts at Woodland within the region, concentrating on birds, butterflies, dragonflies and flora.

Duncan's Road, badger and sword Housing projects in Northern Ireland

Defence Estates (Projects) Northern Ireland (NI) deliver as required all MOD projects within NI. This small team utilising Prime Contracts (PC) and latterly framework contracts have delivered £125 million of works including 1,508 Single living accommodation bed-spaces, 186 refurbished and 154 new houses in an eight-year period. The most exciting opportunity for housing came with the new build at Duncan's Road, Lisburn, NI. The assessment study identified a requirement to provide 52 new houses in Lisburn to replace a number of houses which were to be disposed of. The MOD own land outside the perimeter fence of Thiepval Barracks, in Lisburn including the Duncan's Road site and was identified as the preferred location to build.

The site was a farm (long demolished) and grazing land utilised by the Lisburn pony club. Part of the land sloped steeply down to a former reservoir and a local conservation group in partnership with Lisburn City Council and Defence Estates (DE) has successfully managed this area as a wildlife habitat.

From the initial design meeting the whole team realised what a rare opportunity this was for DE to complete a new build on a mature site outside a military base. The main contractor – Henry Brothers (Magherfelt) Ltd and their supply chain architects – GM Design Associates Ltd, were fully engaged and pro-active in providing the most sustainable and energy efficient housing as well as environmental protection and nature conservation.



Detached house © Crown

The Environmental Heritage Services (EHS) report identified a main badger sett with subsidiary setts within the site curtilage and recommended temporary protection methods during construction. In addition, permanent buffer zones of 25 metre radius around main sett with five metre radius around the four minor setts are to remain post-construction. Further surveys are planned to review and monitor the badger setts once construction is completed.

The flora, fauna, nesting, wildlife and arboriculture surveys all identified areas of interest and recommendations to minimise disturbance as well as how to enhance the site. The dominant tree species found include beech, ash, oak and willow. These specimens formed the structure of the site layout, open space and children's play area, with root protection zones to all identified trees. No otter or bat presence were identified during surveying. The archaeological and cultural heritage impact assessment utilising information from the Sites and Monuments Record identified a shared boundary with an existing potential tree rath, a tree ring inside curtilage of the site and an area around the existing farm dwelling, including three gate piers. A ten metre buffer zone was agreed around all the areas of interest.



Badger entrance © Crown

The re-designing of the site layout to include all buffer zones and protection areas reduced the house numbers from 52 to 47. Following further negotiations with the Planning Service and Landscape Branch – who wanted more green space around the existing tree ring feature – the scheme finally approved a programme of 46 houses. The planning permission application, included the detailed landscaping drawings and specifications, based on all completed surveys and reports. Planning permission was approved with no objections and with only a minor alteration to the planting schedule. environmental performance with the need for a high quality of life and a safe and healthy internal environment. The sections covered within the assessment include building envelope performance, lighting, storage areas, insulation, renewable energy, materials, water usage, construction impacts to environment and ecology. The planning team looked at the use of solar panels, water butts, recycle bins, low energy lighting and use of grey water at the design stage. The final Eco-homes assessment provided the project with a rating of very good at >58%. Upon completion and an Energy Performance

Eco-homes balance environmental performance with a high quality of life

The construction work commenced with an archaeologist in attendance. This was prudent with the areas of interest noted from the EHS report. Within the first week, a Victorian rubbish tip was uncovered and within this area a sword was found. The sword, after investigation, was identified as a British 1796 Pattern Light Cavalry Sword and was presented to the Mayor of Lisburn, for display. The assumption is that the sword, probably never used in anger within NI, was probably a family keepsake, thrown away as rubbish in the late 1800's. It may have been used in the 1798 uprising or belonged to a returnee from the Napoleonic campaigns.

It is a mandatory requirement that an environmental performance assessment appropriate to the size, nature and impact of the project be completed on all public sector construction projects. This uses the Defence Related Environmental Assessment Methodology (DREAM). This assessment, which is completed at the survey, design and construction stages produce an overall rating of 'excellent' for the project.

To achieve the full potential of the site and provide the occupants with the most sustainable and energy efficient houses, it was agreed to enrol the project in the Eco-homes scheme and appoint an accredited assessor. Eco-homes balance assessment completed, a certificate was issued, with a rating of B (between 81–91%). The typical house new build benchmark is 77% and for Northern Ireland is 50%. As the project was completed in four phases the occupants moved into a building site but this allowed the addressing of any minor user difficulties for the later phases. All houses have individual meters for gas, water and electricity allowing for an easier monitoring of energy use. The area used as a wildlife habitat and maintained by local conservation group remained closed to public during construction. After consultation and close liaison with Lisburn City Council, the reopening was arranged with a designated path constructed through the area. Planted willow shoots will form a 'barrier' between MOD housing land and public access land.

The opportunity within MOD to develop a mature greenfield site for accommodation, with all the environmental and ecology issues, is not a common occurrence. This project has provided high quality eco-friendly housing, with low running costs to the end users, whilst minimising the impact to the environment with the added bonus of being thoroughly enjoyable to complete.

Kevin Thomas DE Project Manager



Duncan's Road sword (Inset: comparative example) © Crown



Blandford Garrison is situated in Blandford Forum, Dorset, and is the home of the Royal Corps of Signals. It is a large establishment that has the primary role of delivering trained Royal Signals soldiers in support of Army, Tri-Service and multinational Operations. Although refurbishment of the service families accommodation is ongoing, many of the gardens are very small. In response to a perceived need to allow families to join the 'grow your own' revolution, the go-ahead was given to establish a kitchen garden or allotments on the Camp. The Garrison Kitchen Garden has been described as the 'genesis' of the Camp's sustainable development thrust and the move to join the 10:10 Campaign.

On about half a hectare of land, created by moving up a football pitch, a volunteer group from across the Camp created 30 plots for members of the Camp community to grow their own fruit, vegetables and flowers. Each plot is ten metres by eight metres and as a start up, has been provided with four raised beds and a shed, with communal access to water. The area is post and rail fenced with wind break netting and has a growing beech hedge around the perimeter.

Initial funding (£6,000) was received from the local initiatives grants (funding directed to improve the quality of life for the Camp community), through 22 Group (RAF) which assisted in providing fencing, some sheds and timber for the raised beds. An application to the Cranborne Chase and West Wiltshire Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Sustainable Development Fund was successful and the project was granted £7,800. Modern Housing Solutions were approached and kindly made a donation of 60 tonnes of high quality top soil.

Pigs with Grace and Thomas Roddy © Maj Lynn Roddy

Additionally, as an extensive service families accommodation refurbishment programme was in process during the set up of the gardens, a shed, some timber and further surplus top soil were donated. The remaining 80 tonnes of soil compost was bought from Eco Composting, made from all the green waste from the Dorset community. An application was successfully made to Wessex Watermark and the gardens received a grant of £500 to buy water butts for each shed.

Brey Utilities were extremely generous by plumbing the water to the site for free, transforming the watering task for all the plot holders! The sheds were purchased from Jewsons who gave a very generous discount. Thompson and Morgan generously donated over 2,000 packets of seeds to the plot holders. The remaining grant money was spent on equipping the school for their plot, mowing and strimming equipment, a communal shed and general maintenance equipment.

The camp contractor OCS (Horticulture), were integral to the set up of the project by moving the football pitch and kindly erected the sign for the gardens. The sign acknowledges the assistance of all the internal and external supporters.

The remaining set up work was conducted by the committee and plot holders in their free time, which began in October 2008 and was completed by March 2009. All plots were quickly taken and there is a constant waiting list for plots from across the Camp community. Plot holders pay £15 a year for the plot, which goes towards general maintenance. The Camp LEA primary school are provided with a free plot and the grant for the area of outstanding natural beauty enabled the school to be completely equipped, including a RolyPig educational composter. Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen and Families Association generously funded the purchase of a wormery, with a viewing window, to add to the educational piece. Seeds and plants have been continuously donated to the school by parents. Wildlife and conservation activities are additionally conducted with the Junior Youth Group during the holiday periods.

The gardens are run by a voluntary committee with a set of rules which specify the mix on the gardens to be 75% military to 25% civilians. This provides continuity but allows for a turnover as new military families move onto Camp. A close relationship has been forged with the local town allotment, who offer the services of their shop, seed ordering, along with invaluable advice and judges for the best allotment competition.

BBC Gardeners' World have filmed at the gardens on two occasions and a showing is hoped for this year. Jekka McVicar, the high priestess of herbs, kindly offered her support and travelled to Blandford to give one of her inspirational lectures. Attendance from the local community was enormous and provided excellent networking opportunities.

A celebratory opening ceremony was held on 9 June 2009 and the gardens were formally opened by Lady Dannatt, in her capacity as the President of the Army Families Federation. All the sponsors and supporters attended and the school nearly stole the day with the fantastic display of scarecrows. Throughout the summer, monthly newsletters are produced. The newsletters give a brand identity and an additional mechanism of acknowledging supporters. The newsletters are sent to all supporters and are included within the 'Mercury' monthly magazine which is dropped to every quarter on Camp. A notice board is kept updated in the Camp Community Centre, with tremendous support from the Hive representative, who is often the first port of call for new families enquiring as to how they can take on a plot.

The success of the gardens has inspired the set up of a sister project - the Blandford Camp Community Memorial Orchard. Funding was kindly granted from BAE Systems, Annington Trust, General Dynamics and Steria. Links had been made with Common Ground, the national champions for community orchards, who mentored the development of the project. Previously a bramble scrub, the camp community sharpened their scythes and cleared the area, leaving the roots still to be cleared. The area was fenced with stock proof and electric fencing in preparation for the pigs. A relationship was forged with the local representative of Natural England and River Bourne Community Farm, Salisbury who helped pioneer the first 'flying pigs' concept A team of Tamworth weaners were installed in the field to 'root' the ground and will fly onto other areas to clear ground. The field was then ploughed and a mixed orchard of cider, dessert apples, pear, cherry and plum trees was planted. The trees were sourced from a Devon nursery, specialising in heritage varieties. The 21 trees have been protected with guards to enable the orchard to be grazed by sheep.

The orchard will be a free food resource for the Camp community in the future and is dedicated as a living memorial to the fallen soldiers of the Royal Corps of Signals. This place of reflection will be a wildlife haven and in the future, a colony of bee hives are to be established nearby and administered by a team of volunteer bee keepers from the Camp.

Maj Lynn Roddy

SO2 Area Systems Group, Command Support Development Network, Blandford Garrison



Allotments © Maj Lynn Roddy



The team © Maj Lynn Roddy



Scarecrows © Maj Lynn Roddy



Community Orchard © Maj Lynn Roddy

MOD gets connected to renewable energy





Installation – attaching the rotor blades © Crown

A new wind turbine has recently been installed at the Duke of York's Royal Military School, Kent. It is the first grid connected wind turbine to be installed on land owned by the MOD. It will not only provide the school with a long-term sustainable electricity supply, but also provides the children with a valuable educational opportunity to learn about carbon reduction technologies and renewable energy.

Background

The Duke of York's Royal Military School is an independent boarding school for the 11–18 year old sons and daughters of the Army, Royal Navy and Royal Air Force serving personnel. The school is located on 60 hectares of attractive parkland, which includes numerous listed and historic buildings, on the south east coast just outside the port of Dover, Kent. The school is an active member of the 'Eco Schools' programme, which aims to improve the environment, save money and bring international recognition to the school, set up under the Sustainable Schools Framework.

The MOD has targets to reduce carbon emissions under the Sustainable Development in Government (SDiG) framework. The Land Forces Sustainable Development Action Plan (SDAP) has a target to obtain 10% of its electricity from renewable sources; furthermore, the Army Utilities Directive includes a specific target to generate a percentage of its electricity from renewable sources. In my role as the Army's energy manager based at the HQ 2 (South East) Brigade, I investigated the potential for developing wind energy on MOD land.

Planning

The process started in 2008 with an initial site survey to identify a location that was windy, exposed, away from obstructions such as trees and buildings, safe and close to an electrical 'grid' connection point. The location of the turbine also had to cause minimal noise and visual impact – a difficult task! Considering these points, a suitable location was identified. The school estates manager Andrew Smith

was consulted at an early stage and was very supportive of the proposal right from the start. Andrew was keen to see an innovative renewable energy project on site which helped raise awareness, had a strong link to the schools educational curriculum and the Eco Schools programme.

Eon sustainable energy, a registered framework supplier of grant assisted renewable energy technologies, were approached to carry out a more detailed site appraisal. Their report confirmed that the site was feasible and recommended a suitable wind turbine and provided costs. A formal business case was submitted to Army head quarters (Land Forces) and they agreed to fund the project. The project successfully attracted a 50% grant towards the installation costs from the Low Carbon Buildings Programme, which assisted towards the financial justification.

Once the wind turbine size, type and location was agreed, it was important to establish early contact with the Defence Estates (DE) Safeguarding team to verify the affect of the proposed wind turbine on aviation interests, including potential radar interference. The team quickly responded and confirmed that the proposal did not adversely affect any defence operations.

The formal planning application was lodged with the Local Council in August 2008 and received no objections to the proposal – unusual for a wind energy project! Planning permission was granted in February 2009 on the condition that a noise survey was carried out on site, which confirmed that the expected noise levels were well within the levels set out in the relevant guidelines. The project was given the official 'go-ahead' by the Local Council in October 2009.



The Duke of York's Royal Military School © MOD Crown

Project delivery

Given the nature of the government grant, budget holder and DE's processes, the time needed to apply for and obtain Local Authority planning approval left a very small window for the South East Regional Prime Contractor (PriDE), working with the supplier to procure and deliver the project. The project was delivered by high levels of cooperative working between PriDE's project manager Tim Arter, who oversaw the suppliers' site activities whilst their site manager David Walker maintained liaison with the school authorities.

The wind turbine

The wind turbine (Evance R9000) is a three bladed, Horizontal Axis Wind Turbine (HAWT) with a 5.4 metre diameter rotor mounted on a tower 15 metres high. It has excellent mechanical, electrical and safety credentials and is designed for continual operation of between 20–30 years with minimal maintenance requirements. It also has low noise levels, is very efficient and has good corrosion resistance, which was important due to its coastal location and exposure to salty air.

The tail vane forces the wind turbine to face into the wind at all times. The wind turbine is designed to capture wind energy and produce electricity at very low wind speeds (three metres/second), through its maximum rated power output, at a wind speed of 12 metres/second and will continue to generate electricity up to its survival speed (60 metres/ second). The turbine automatically shuts itself down at extremely high wind speeds for safety reasons. The wind turbine is expected to generate about 269,000 kWh of clean 'green' energy for the school. Harmful carbon dioxide (CO₂) emissions, the main contributor to climate change, will be reduced by over 145 tonnes. The school will decrease their imports of 'brown' grid electricity, with its associated high levels of CO₂ emissions. Additionally, the wind turbine will result in cost savings of around £27,000 over its installed life.

Educational

The wind turbine not only makes environmental and economical sense but educational sense too. Real time data is collected from the wind turbine and stored; it is then accessed by staff and students via the schools computer intranet. The students



Robert Macpherson and turbine © Crown

can readily see the amount of energy generated and CO₂ emissions reduced by their very own wind turbine. Pupils also learn about their wind turbine, other renewable energy technologies and climate change through an interactive education pack, with lesson plans and tutorials linked to subjects including science, design & technology, maths and geography. The school estate manager Andrew Smith stated "It is a unique opportunity for the school to have the first grid connected and largest wind turbine on the MOD estate. It offers an immediate payback in terms of curriculum opportunities for the students."

Summary

The wind turbine project, which is the first grid connected system on the MOD estate, took nearly two years in planning yet only two weeks to physically install. The project has demonstrated commitment to developing wind energy, still seen by some as contentious, on the MOD estate. It required individual drive and determination through a long and difficult planning process, culminating in a team effort in finally delivering the project on time. The project has also proved that renewable energy technologies are eligible for government grants and it is possible to install wind turbines on land owned by the MOD. It has direct educational benefits to both school pupils and MOD staff.

Robert Macpherson

Energy Manager HQ 2 (South East) Brigade

Designation and management within the Sovereign Base Areas in Cyprus



The Western Sovereign Base Area (SBA) (Akrotiri and Episkopi) is an area characterised by very high ecological value, 260 bird species have been recorded at Akrotiri peninsula, which represents 70% of the total of 370 in Cyprus. Of which 200 species are migratory and use the area as a staging post, for wintering or breeding. Akrotiri and Episkopi beaches are nesting grounds for loggerhead and green turtles. The flora of the area includes hundreds of plant species, many of which are rare or endemic.

The Bern Convention on the Conservation of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats 1979 and the Bonn Convention on the Conservation of Migratory Species of Wild Animals 1979 have been extended to the SBAs to ensure Black-winged stilt © Thomas Hadjikyriakou

proper protection of flora and fauna species. In an effort to provide enhanced protection and proper management of areas and species of high environmental significance, the Sovereign Base Area Administration (SBAA) has enacted the Game and Wild Birds Ordinance and the Protection and Management of Nature and Wildlife Ordinance. The two Ordinances broadly mirror the corresponding legislation in the Republic of Cyprus which transposes the EU Habitats and Bird Directives. Both Ordinances impose an obligation on the Chief Officer to designate Special Protection Areas (SPAs) for Birds and Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) for habitats. The designation in the SBAs will complement Natura 2000 network of SPAs and SACs already established in the Republic of Cyprus and support the existing network of designated sites across Europe. Although the SBAs are not part of the EC their SACs and SPAs mirror EC directives and complement Natura 2000.

Special Protection Areas

The designation process started in March 2008 and included extensive consultations and compilation of baseline information in cooperation with Government of Cyprus Departments, Non Government Organisations and other stakeholders. The outcome was a proposal for three SPAs within Western SBA which has been primarily based on IBA (Important Bird Area) designations and the accepted European guidelines prepared by Birdlife International and the Joint Nature Conservation Committee of the UK. The three candidate SPAs were Akrotiri Wetlands, Akrotiri Cliffs and Episkopi Cliffs.

During the consultation local communities and land owners who have aspirations for development in the area expressed concerns about the restrictions resulting from the designation. Some questioned the data relating to the red footed falcons using

their plantations. As a result a further survey was undertaken in cooperation with representatives of the plantation owners, SBAA, Republic of Cyprus government departments and Birdlife Cyprus. Survey results established that the numbers of red footed falcons using the plantations exceeded the qualifying criteria for designation.

Representations raised by land owners that the value of their property would be adversely affected by the designation did not justify a change in the proposed SPA boundaries as such claims are not a relevant criterion for making decisions about designation according to the Game and Wild Birds Ordinance. In fact, the designation would not affect current use of their property.

Taking into account the consultation and the results of the survey the Chief Officer decided to designate the three sites as originally proposed. The three candidate SPAs were formally designated in April 2010. The Akrotiri Wetlands SPA constitutes the most important area for birds in Cyprus. The Salt Lake, and nearby marshes and wetlands support the largest number of water birds in Cyprus. Thousands of flamingos use the Salt Lake every year for wintering, 89 species of migratory water birds use the area and marshes for wintering, roosting and foraging and in August and September hundreds of demoiselle cranes use the area for roosting. Large numbers of white storks and common cranes also concentrate at the wetlands. The wetlands are used by sandpipers of 20 species (especially ruff and little stint) numbering in

their thousands as a staging ground during spring migration. Akrotiri Salt Lake is also one of the two most important nesting sites for the black-winged stilt in Cyprus.

The area is a site for migratory raptors. Large numbers of red footed falcons, honey buzzards, marsh harriers, lesser kestrels, and many other raptor species pass through the area. The spur-winged plover uses the marshes regularly for breeding. The marshes are also the only nesting site for the globally endangered ferruginous duck and also one of the two nesting sites for the black-headed yellow wagtail on the island. Significant numbers of shelducks overwinter at the Salt Lake, while large numbers of slender-billed gulls and bee-eaters are passage migrants. It is also one of the two nesting sites for the Kentish plover on the island.

Akrotiri Cliffs SPA provides important breeding sites for the migrant breeder Eleonora's falcon and the resident breeder European shag.

Episkopi Cliffs SPA is the most important breeding site for the resident griffon vulture whose overall numbers are in decline in Cyprus and do not exceed 15 individuals. The peregrine, an uncommon breeding resident in Cyprus, also breeds at the cliffs.

Management plans will be drawn up in order to provide effective protection to the three sites. The objective is to set conservation objectives for each site as well as a list of potentially damaging operations which will



Greater flamingo © Thomas Hadjikyriakou



Honey buzzard © Thomas Hadjikyriakou

be prohibited. This will facilitate the decision making process on development applications and will provide clear guidance to land owners, users and project proponents as to what uses are permitted. We intend to involve local communities in the preparation of the management plans, cooperate with relevant Republic of Cyprus Departments and NGOs, and take advice on best practice guidelines from the UK.

Special Areas of Conservation

The Republic of Cyprus undertook an EC-funded "LIFE" project in 1998 to map areas which qualified for inclusion in the Natura 2000 Network as SACs. The SBAs have been surveyed as well. Results indicated that Akrotiri hosts 27 habitat types qualifying for SAC designation. Out of these, four are classified as priority habitats and they include Posidonia sea grass beds, coastal lagoons, coastal dunes with junipers and pseudo-steppe with grasses and annuals. Episkopi is also important with 11 habitat types qualifying for designation. The EC-funded "LIFE" project also covered the Eastern Sovereign Base Areas where nine natural habitat types, qualifying for SAC designation, were recorded.

In order to ensure the sites' favourable conservation status until formal designation it is British Forces Cyprus and SBA policy to consider candidate SACs as if they were already fully designated. Thus any military or non-military project or activity likely to have an impact on a candidate site is subject to an appropriate assessment.

Alexia Perdiou

SBAA Assistant Environment and Conservation Officer

RAF Akrotiri Integrating operational requirements with cultural heritage

There can be few establishments where MOD operates close to a 12,000 year old rock shelter, 1,500 rock cut Roman tombs and a handful of Byzantine settlements... but then again RAF Akrotiri is not just an average MOD establishment. Located on the Akrotiri Peninsula on the south coast of Cyprus, the base is host to a concentration of archaeological sites and monuments of remarkable interest and significance.

The isolated nature of the Island of Cyprus in the prehistoric periods has meant that knowledge of boat-building and seamanship would have been required to have simply reached the Island. Until relatively recently archaeologists held the view that pre-Neolithic occupation of the Island (before 8000 BC) was unlikely. However, excavations at Aetokremnos (The Cliff of the Eagles) on the southern cliff-edge of the Akrotiri Peninsula revealed the remains of a small cave or rock shelter where stone tools were found in association with the remains of pygmy hippopotamus. The importance of this site was confirmed with radiocarbon dates of

A Roman column base or unfinished millstone © Phil Abramson

approximately 10,000 BC, making the site the earliest inhabited site found so far in Cyprus.

The Roman period (50 BC–330 AD) and Byzantine period (330–1190 AD) provide the majority of the remains found on the Akrotiri Peninsula, mainly focused within the RAF base. At least two unexcavated Roman settlements, Pano Katalimata and Kato Katalimata are located in the heart of the RAF base and immediately to the south of these approximately 1,500 tomb sites have been identified along the eroding limestone cliffs which form the southern edge of the Peninsula. These vary from rectangular



Arched tombs cut into the cliff face © Phil Abramson

graves dug vertically into the bedrock to arched tombs which have been cut into the vertical cliff face. These different types of tomb perhaps reflect the wealth and status of the person or persons interred. Also located on the southern edge of the peninsula at Dreamers Bay, evidence of a large harbour and associated installations, is gradually coming to light. These include a breakwater, the foundations of possible warehouses and vast quantities of broken pots which originally held produce for trade, tributes and taxes.

The cultural development of the Akrotiri region is very much tied into the geological evolution of the Peninsula. Abraham Ortelius' map (1573) shows Akrotiri as relatively uninhabited and open to the sea on the east coast. Through a process of silting and sedimentation over a relatively short period of time, a land bridge was established between the island and mainland and a large salt pan

This is good for the MOD, good for stakeholder interests and good for the Island's archaeology

formed in the centre of the Peninsula. These developments have no doubt influenced the location, nature and date of human activity on the peninsular. For instance the Monastery of St. Nicholas and Akrotiri village are marked on the Ortelius map but the rest of the area is bare. Other maps however show ships/barges moored within the salt lake.

So many sites of such importance bring responsibility for their management and stewardship... a responsibility which MOD takes seriously. From the 1950s onwards military and civilian personnel have surveyed the archaeological sites and in some cases



Rock-cut tombs © Phil Abramson

erected protective measures around their boundaries. An Archaeological Society flourishes on the base and its chair, Frank Garrod, was recently involved in a major site condition survey undertaken by Defence Estates and Sovereign Base Administration Environment Department personnel.

The importance attached to archaeological sites by the Republic's Department of Antiquities is driven by cultural and, to some extent, economic considerations and MOD environment advisors, both on and off the island, are sensitive to stakeholder interests. To this end an Integrated Rural Management Plan (IRMP) for the base is in preparation. The IRMP includes a component focussing on Archaeology and Cultural Heritage, which identifies the main sites on the base and the most effective way of managing them. The overarching aim of the archaeological component plan however will be to demonstrate that the operational activity of the base is entirely consistent with the protection and management of some of the most important archaeological sites in Cyprus. This is good for the MOD, good for stakeholder interests and good for the Island's archaeology.

Phil Abramson DE Archaeological Advisor

The Falkland Islands update



Elephant seal with ever present tussac bird © Tony Higgins

The Falkland Islands are a collection of over 776 islands and islets and are comparable to Northern Ireland in land area. The MOD leases approximately 35,500 hectares (ha) spread across both East and West Falklands. Mount Pleasant Complex occupies around 2,200 ha and includes the port facilities of Mare Harbour, Naval Engineering Falkland Islands, Petrol Storage Depot and Gemma's Gulch. The biggest areas are Onion & Second Creek Ranges which are in the region of 32,500 ha. Other sites include the mountain top Remote radar sites of Byron Heights, Mount Kent and Mount Alice, helicopter fuelling facilities at Fox Bay and Hill Cove and the welfare centre at Hillside in Stanley. There are many other reasonably large islands, most notably, Saunders and New Island off of West Falklands with Bleaker, Lively and Sea Lion off of Fast Falklands

A haven for marine wild life, five different species of penguin – Megellanic, Gentoo, king, rockhopper and macaroni along with sea lion, elephant seal, fur seal, leopard seal, killer whale and dolphin are common place. Threatened black browed albatross, southern giant petrel share the homes with the tiny tussac bird and endemic Cobb's wren.

East and West Falklands are surprisingly similar in height. Mount Usborne at 705 metres being the highest point on the East



Rockhopper penguin, (also known as Jackass because of their braying call) Sea Lion Island © Tony Higgins

Some may see the Falklands as cold and unexciting. Clearly they have never explored the Islands!

The Falklands Islands are situated in the South Atlantic Ocean some 300 miles east of southern Argentina and 700 miles north of the Antarctic. The Islands have a cool, temperate oceanic climate, dominated by westerly winds and low annual rainfall (450–600 millimetres/year). Originally joined to South Africa as part of the supercontinent of Gondwana (which also included South America, Australia, Antarctica and India) the Falklands detached, rotated and moved across the South Atlantic Ocean with South America.

and Mount Adam at 700 metres on the West with the upland areas generally aligned in approximately an east/west direction. There are many sheltered inlets around the extensive and deeply sculptured shoreline but there are also coastal cliffs which rise as high as 100 metres.

One of the most striking features of the Falklands is the rivers of rock which abound on almost every slope. Caused by solifluction, the slow down-slope movement of soil and superficial debris which occurs in ground that is thawing after being frozen, they are a particularly distinctive component of the landscape.

The Falklands were first settled in the 17th century. Now two thirds of the 3,000 Falkland Islanders live in Stanley; the capital on the East Falklands; the rest live in the 'camp' which is land anywhere outside. There are fewer settlements on West Falklands and there has been a marked trend to move from the camp into Stanley over the past 20 years.

Previously the primary income was from sheep farming and even now there are over 500,000 sheep. Advances in farming methods coupled with new financial prospects linked with global tourism and now oil have literally moved the population.

A greater awareness of the beauty of nature coupled with the richness, diversity and general lack of fear shown by the wildlife in the Falklands has led to an incredible explosion in tourism. Oddly the Argentinean Invasion and subsequent conflict with Britain in 1982 seems to have fuelled many people with a desire to experience, albeit briefly, the Falklands way of life and link this into a safari of wildlife and battlefield tours.

After the conflict in 1982, the Mount Pleasant Complex was established and the bulk completed by 1985. This consists of an airfield equipped with Typhoon, VC 10, Hercules, Sea King and civilian Sikorsky helicopters, hanger facilities, an armament depot, engineering, motor transport, communications, Rapier air defence battery and the entire infrastructure which makes it tick. Also at Mare Harbour, eight kilometres away is the Petrol Storage Depot and harbour facilities.

To the east of Mare Harbour is Bertha's Beach, which is classed as both a Ramsar site and an Important Bird Area. It is a typical example of Falkland coastal wetland habitat with a long,

Five different species of penguin, along with killer whales and dolphin, are common place

white sand beach bordered by extensive coastal dunes, many large freshwater ponds and brackish lagoons. White grass plains are dominant. An outstanding area that permanently plays host to Gentoo penguin colonies, Falkland's steamer duck, ruddy headed geese and sea lions. The coastal area and lagoon margins are particularly important for large congregations of migratory species. These include non-breeding summer visitors from the Canadian Arctic: white-rumped sandpipers, sanderlings and Hudsonian godwits occur regularly in higher numbers than in other parts of the Falklands; whimbrels, ruddy turnstones, least seedsnipe, Baird's sandpipers and several other rare visitors have been recorded, often associated with the resident two-banded plover, rufous chested (plover) dotterel and both species of oystercatcher. The ponds, behind Bertha's Beach support a variety of water birds: blacknecked swans, Chiloe wigeons, Patagonian crested ducks, silver teals, yellow-billed pintails, speckled teals (numerous) and both resident species of grebe breed. Coscoroba swans, red shovelers, snowy egrets and Chilean flamingos have all occurred irregularly.

At our satellite sites of Mount Byron and Alice on West Falklands there is a great opportunity to get up close and personal with the magnificent striated caracara – known locally as 'Johnny Rook'. A member of the *Falconidae* family it feeds mainly on carrion and sea bird chicks but has been known to kill young lambs and weak sheep which previously led to its persecution by sheep farmers; however it is now protected. There are thought to be 500 breeding pairs in the West Falklands.

The opportunity of this wealth of flora and fauna on the military doorstep has fuelled a desire to resurrect the MOD Conservation Group in association with Falklands Conservation. The rare Dusen's moonwort plant and the protected variable hawk are found on the complex and although early days, we have already started to tackle the 'thorny' problem of removal of invasive species - mainly thistles and ragwort, in the Mare Harbour area. Other projects on the cards are the documenting and counting of bird numbers on Bertha's Beach, learning how to catch and clean oil-contaminated seabirds and planting tussac grass which has become depleted over many costal areas of the Falklands.

In the longer term, we are exploring the prospect of adopting the stewardship of Bertha's Beach. To do this we will need keen, dedicated volunteers and good management but we understand that together we can make a difference. Some in Britain may see the Falklands as cold and unexciting. Clearly they have never explored the Islands.

Sarah Chaloner Theatre Utilities Management Officer

Tony Higgins Theatre Health and Safety Officer

Roy Smith

Theatre Environmental Protection Officer British Forces South Atlantic Islands Falklands



Striated caracara inspecting a NAAFI jammy dodger. Mt Byron, West Falklands $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Tony Higgins

Colonel James Baker MBE

It was with great sadness that I learnt of the death of Colonel (Retired) James Baker MBE in October 2009.

James took up the reigns of MOD Conservation Officer in 1986 from Lieutenant Colonel Norman Clayden after retiring from a career as an Officer of the Irish Guards.

James inherited responsibility for over 200 MOD Conservation Groups and an Army of conservation volunteers that delivered a wealth of survey work and conservation projects under his leadership. He was immensely grateful and proud of those individuals and their achievements, which he championed through the pages of this magazine.

James was the perfect diplomat and a tireless campaigner for MOD Conservation, with a passion for wildlife and in particular archaeology. A great writer and orator, he spent much time enlightening senior military officers, cabinet ministers and the media about the importance of the estates' cultural and natural assets and more importantly, the need for its conservation.

James had great wit and charm, which he used effortlessly to entertain civilian groups. With his splendid sense of humour, he was a pleasure to listen to and his illustrated talks about MOD conservation became renowned.

His passion and commitment to the job was infectious and his immense influence is acknowledged by a great number of budding 'ologists which he recruited into MOD. I was one of them and I for one, remember him fondly as a great pioneer for MOD conservation and personal friend.

James was a true gentleman. A diplomat for the cause whose gentle persuasion achieved



so much for the profile of conservation on the Defence Estate.

When I was editor of Sanctuary, I published a few of James's amusing anecdotes in 2002 on his retirement from MOD. The editor has kindly

agreed to re-publish an extract from 'Yes! That reminds me...' By Colonel James Baker MBE, former Head of MOD Conservation.

Rosie Rowe

DE Natural Environmental Advisor

Yes, that reminds me... by the late Colonel James Baker MBE

Elderly Colonels are well known for their capacity to tell anecdotes from their earlier life, and are usually guilty of shameless embellishments and lack of accuracy. When one of that species says "Ah Yes. That reminds me", it should send an immediate signal to the wise listener or reader that now is the time to switch off. So here goes. The MOD Conservation Office has been in being for 29 years and, since I have survived 16 of them and since this edition of Sanctuary will be the last one for which I have some faint responsibility, I have persuaded the Editor to allow some space for a few reminiscences.

First, Government Ministers. I have been lucky enough to work for no fewer than eight Under Secretaries of State and they have all, perhaps on account of the fact that conservation of wildlife and archaeology is generally an uncontroversial subject, been wonderfully supportive of our work. One of this species was nearly bitten by a wild Mongolian horse at Farnborough when presenting the Sanctuary Award. One kindly took me with him on a visit to the Outer Hebrides where, during break spent trout fishing on a lochan, he succeeded, when disentangling his line, in removing the stopper from the bottom of the boat, resulting in a sinking feeling for us all. On the same visit, he was persuaded to approach a nesting Great Skua on St Kilda, the 'Bonxie' immediately went into attack mode, forcing a general retreat.

Civil Servants. Their plumage is more varied, though usually grey even in the deepest countryside. I remember one visit by the Commissioners of English Heritage to the Salisbury Plain Training Area and Stonehenge, when the coach carrying the wet weather clothing deposited the party, including HRH the Duke of Gloucester, in a field, and departed to the pick up point with wellies! It immediately began to pour with rain, while the Commissioners struggled through waist high thistles, wet grass and cow pats for over one mile toward Stonehenge. Their grey plumage became very bedraggled indeed, because the Visitor Centre was locked! On another occasion, on hearing a machine gun firing bursts on a distant range at Sennybridge, a senior civil servant was heard to mutter "Bloody great woodpeckers they have here!"

RAF stations employ a variety of techniques to minimise bird-strikes ranging from bird-scaring cartridges to recorded bird distress calls. Some airfields use contractors, flying falcons and other raptors. One such contractor used an open-sided transit van to which the hawks were trained to return for a reward after each patrol. It so happened that one small eagle went absent and turned up at a similar van selling burgers in a nearby lay-by, much to the consternation of the customers.

We coordinate all conservation - related public relations activities on the Defence Estate. This has resulted, over the years, in over 700 positive pieces in the media, with much more left on the cutting-room floor. For several breeding seasons, soldiers practised observation post skills by helping the RSPB in Wales to stop the illegal theft of Red Kites' eggs. One season, sadly, there were no troops available and in answer to an enquiry from 'The Times' as to whether the exercise was happening they were told that it was not. Unconvinced by this denial, they published a piece to the effect that the Special Forces were doing it in secret. Most of the other major newspapers followed suit, with the result that MOD gained massive publicity for doing absolutely nothing!

Some fascinating archaeology exists on the Defence Estate ranging from the huge Bronze Age midden on Salisbury Plain to pre-Napoleonic training redoubts at Sandhurst. One mystery is still foremost in my mind – an RAF officer kindly offered me a tour of the archaeology of the Akrotiri peninsula in Cyprus. Walking through the maquis scrub, armed with sticks to keep the snakes at bay, we encountered a venerable shepherd with his flock. He led us to a small



clearing and carefully scraped away some loose stones, revealing a marvellous Byzantine mosaic of the Madonna and Child. I believe that the shepherd has since died, taking the exact location of that archaeological gem with him to the grave.

Military training areas see many different recreational activities, some designed to produce extra revenue; most are fine, but I wonder why one has a specific injunction in its lease, that it is 'not to be used for immoral purposes'? They can be dangerous places, and I will never forget a visit to a Romano British village situated in the middle of the impact area on Salisbury Plain. The ground was littered with unexploded ordnance which, I hasten to add, had done remarkably little damage to the archaeology, over a period of one hundred years. One of the party owned a Cairn Terrier which started digging at a rabbit hole under an unexploded 1,000 pound bomb. It was probably inert, but there was no means of telling. That was the moment to walk away as fast as possible, without being seen to be doing so.

Around the Regions – with the Conservation Groups

There are over 120 Conservation Groups operating across the MOD. The following section provides an update on the dedicated work of some of these groups.

- 1. Dartmoor Training Centre, Devon
- 2. Defence Intelligence and Security Centre, Bedfordshire
- 3. RAF Wittering, Cambridgeshire
- 4. Penhale, Cornwall
- 5. Ballykinler Training Centre, County Down
- 6. Magilligan Training Centre, County Londonderry
- 7. Bovington and Lulworth Training Areas, Dorset
- 8. Clyde, Dunbartonshire
- 9. MOD Shoeburyness, Essex
- 10. Wethersfield, Essex
- 11. Defence Training Estates' Home Counties Region, Hampshire
- 12. Newtown Range & Jersey Camp Isle of Wight, Hampshire
- 13. Holcombe Moor Heritage Group, Lancashire
- 14. RAF Coningsby, Lincolnshire
- 15. RAF Boulmer, Northumberland
- 16. Otterburn, Northumberland
- 17. RAF Cosford, Shropshire
- 18. Royal Military Academy Sandhurst, Surrey
- 19. Defence Training Estate South East, East Sussex and Kent
- 20. Thorney Island, West Sussex
- 21. Imber Conservation Group, Wiltshire
- 22. Porton Down, Wiltshire
- 23. DST Leconfield Carrs, East Yorkshire
- 24. Catterick, North Yorkshire
- 25. RAF Fylingdales, North Yorkshire





Spotlight on... Dartmoor Training Area, Devon

Project summary

Dartmoor Training Area lies within the 368 square mile National Park, nearly half of which is wild open moorland. The area is recognised for its landscape of rugged tors and clitter covered slopes, blanket bogs coated in sphagnum moss and dry heath with heather, gorse and whortleberry, all deeply incised with fast flowing rivers and steams. The landscape is not as natural as at first it seems. Prehistoric man has left remains of settlements, burial mounds and stone rows. Later much of Dartmoor became an industrial landscape with streaming and mining for tin and china clay, rabbit farming, peat cutting, leats to power watermills and granite walls to contain stock. Stock grazing too has had considerable impact contributing to the open landscape.

More recently, Dartmoor's isolation, rugged landscape and changeable weather has provided a challenging training ground for the military. The success of military exercises and large manoeuvres in the 1800s, led to the War Department licensing part of Dartmoor from the Duchy of Cornwall for the artillery's first permanent land based training area. Today, approximately 13,000 hectares, of which only 1,300 hectares is held freehold, are used for light force and dismounted troop training at up to 800 soldiers in a battle group and, in conjunction with other training areas in the south west, up to a brigade of 3,000 troops.

At its simplest, legislation and licences from the landowners require MOD to ensure that



Black Tor Copse, an ancient woodland is dying because of disease and sheep grazing the natural vegetation. MOD, the Duchy and Natural England are working together to arrest its decline and regenerate the National Nature Reserve © Crown

military activities do not damage the landscape, cultural heritage and wildlife, or interfere with farming or public access except when live firing. On its freehold estate at Willsworthy and where required by the landowners, MOD is obliged to take a more pro-active role in looking after the estate. Key to fulfilling these responsibilities is the Dartmoor Military Conservation Group, formed on 9 March 1981 and about to celebrate its 30th anniversary. Originally, it concentrated on MOD's freehold estate, but recognising its invaluable contribution, its interests expanded to all of the designated training area in January 2005.

Being within a National Park and mainly using land under licence, the military has had to prove its environmental credentials as an exemplary land steward. By doing so, it has been able to argue robustly for effective use of the training area in support of training for operations. Communication with local stakeholders and other interested parties has been vital, particularly in the last eight years leading up to the renegotiation of the next Licence from MOD's major landlord, the Duchy of Cornwall.

The Dartmoor Military Conservation Group is fortunate to have members who are passionate about Dartmoor's rocks and soils, its history, the plants and animals. Some belong to NGOs such as the British Trust for Ornithology, while others are from statutory bodies such as the National Park Authority, English Heritage and Natural England. Many have been members for a considerable period; John Lamerton now takes a less active role after 25 years service and Roger Swinfen "can't remember when he joined" but it was when they drew up the first Site Dossier in the early 1980s. All the members give their knowledge and experience freely.



Female Ring Ouzel at nest with young, Watern Tor © Geoff Kaczanow

Geoff Kaczanow spends hours each day identifying nesting sites; his practical knowledge informing the temporary diversion of intensive training from sensitive areas. The Group tends to concentrate on understanding the moor leaving major works to contractors. However, careful placing and maintenance of bird and bat boxes by John Kaczanow and Nick Bentham Green has let to greater understanding and protection of protected species.

The Group meets three times a year and has found it preferable to walk and talk rather than sit around a table. The conversations and the pauses for a member or guest to explain some point of mutual interest against a background of moor life is stimulating. The only problem is left for the Chairman, who has to encapsulate the diverse conversations into notes for those members who were unable to attend.

Lt Col Tony Clark, who has been a member for 16 years and as Commandant Dartmoor Training Area has chaired the Group for the past ten years highlighted the assistance he has received. "I have learnt from and been guided by the members' enormous knowledge and experience. The broad spectrum of members' understanding has provided holistic guidance on how we manage our responsibilities. I also know how much members have enjoyed broadening their understanding of Dartmoor through debate and banter. Discussion of the various views has enabled MOD to develop and implement ideas that have been of benefit to conservation and training. Explaining to the Group why and how the military trains, have been less good at documenting them partly because digital mapping isn't available to them. Tom Greeves, a founder member and local archaeologist, successfully bid for a series of contracts to investigate and report on the archaeology and historic use of five MOD owned farmsteads.

The military has had to prove its environmental credentials **as an exemplary land steward**

and involving them in preparing the Management Plan objectives and actions has been enormously beneficial. Coordination with statutory body plans and NGOs' agendas has led them to recognise MOD's commitment to sustainable development and desire to work together for the benefit of Dartmoor and our Nation's security."

John Loch, DE Estate Surveyor for 14 years recalls the benefits. "The Group provides a useful forum to explore ideas from many perspectives easing the way for later formal consultation. It has been particularly helpful in working up plans that achieve several objectives. For example, repairing the dry stone wall at Yellowmead on Willsworthy has restored a prominent landscape feature, maintained agricultural heritage, recreated an insect and bird habitat, protected a species rich meadow and improved sniper training."

Like all military conservation groups, Dartmoor depends on the goodwill of members. Members enjoy surveying and working to support their favourite subjects but they



Lapwings in the snow © Geoff Kaczanow

Regrets are few but with the benefit of hindsight, we should have involved MOD's tenants and graziers more, especially as we encouraged them into agri-environment schemes; under the next facility management contract we need to re-involve Dartmoor Training Area staff in environmental matters.

Both John and Tony are grateful for all the support that the Dartmoor Military Conservation Group has given them, which has led to stakeholders acknowledging the improvement in management of Dartmoor Training Area over the past 12 years. They hope that their successors will continue to build on their work for the benefit of Dartmoor, soldiers and future generations.

Lieutenant Colonel (Retd) Tony Clark OBE Commandant Dartmoor Training Area and Conservation Group Chairman

Clare Backman Editor



Lapwing © Geoff Kaczanow



Bedfordshire Defence Intelligence and Security Centre



Scheduled monument Gilbertine Priory © Crown

Chicksands has been the home of the Defence Intelligence and Security Centre (DISC) since 1997. Situated approximately nine miles south of Bedford, the whole of the site is centred around the remaining former cloister of a 12th century Gilbertine priory founded around 1147–1153 by the Beauchamp family of Bedford castle. Chicksands priory was the 3rd largest of the order's 13 religious houses founded by Saint Gilbert of Sempringham. The priory was dissolved in 1538 by King Henry VIII and was sold to Richard Snow in 1540 and subsequently bequeathed by his son in 1576 to the Osborne family. It remained in their hands until it was sold to the War Ministry in 1936 and used during the Second World War as RAF Chicksands, which was a Y station for Bletchley Park and then by the USAF from 1950–1995. www.chicksandspriory.co.uk/

The remaining Grade II listed priory building has been restored by the MOD and is currently used as the Officers' Mess. The surrounding Grade I listed parkland and the lakes, parts of which were laid out by Capability Brown, have been maintained in sympathy with the unique nature of the site. There are a great many notable trees of varying species and ages dotted around the grounds, the oldest of which is an English oak *Quercus robur*, around 500 years old. There are three man-made lakes fed by the river Flit, which along with the semiancient woodland and unimproved grassland along the Greensand Ridge have created a wide variety of habitats.

Chicksands now has a conservation group of 20 people. We have a broad range of ranks and experience and include civil servants and family members as well as local residents who have seen the site under different management regimes. Thus far, we have had two work days of carrying out site surveys and have several more days in the pipeline to carry out some conservation work. Luckily, we also have a very good relationship with our immediate neighbours from The Greensands Trust Sandy Smith Nature Reserve who have volunteered to advise and host the group members for a couple of days viewing the conservation work they are carrying out.

We are exceptionally lucky at Chicksands as we have many rare, specimen and veteran trees including sweet chestnut Castanea sativa, a walled garden and a 200-year-old orchard in the grounds of the 12th century Priory buildings. Accompanied by Mrs Littler, two parents and Mrs Donna Bottwright from the conservation group we set off on a morning's trek around the site. Despite it being completely out of season, I arranged for the group to identify where they could get 'food for free'. Thanks to Mrs Jenny Naylor who had submitted apple and leaf samples to the East of England Apples and Orchards Project last autumn www.applesandorchards. org.uk we now have both a plan of the orchard and a comprehensive list of the varieties of the apple trees growing there.

While we were busy rummaging around the trees, I asked the children to identify the oldest tree on the camp. They discovered (after much questioning) that it wasn't any of the sweet chestnut, the willows, the London plane or even the impressive cedar of Lebanon *Cedrus libani*.



Walled garden © Crown



Ancient oak © Crown

While searching for the elusive veteran I described all of the other trees they saw. They were very excited about how the London Plane was able to fix and remove atmospheric pollution and they all managed to get a couple of seeds each from the Cedar of Lebanon to try to grow their own (a few hundred years patience required there!). Eventually, we managed to find the oldest tree where it stands behind the Priory Walled Garden. Here we took a break to add everybody's ages to compare with the tree's five-century existence (we left out the adults who are, by the way, all 21... honest!). After taking a group photograph they looked in disgusted fascination at some of the owl pellets from the family of Little Owls living in a hollow in the tree.

After lunch we set up in the chapel garden at the Gilbertine centre where the children made bird boxes to take home and put up. In the true spirit of recycling and re-using, all of the wood was sourced locally from workshops off-cuts and scrap timber. Plans

were downloaded from http://www. beautifulbritain.co.uk/htm/wildlife_

gardening/bird_box.htm and Technical Support Section were even able to supply enough tools and some fixings to build the boxes. Total cost of building 14 bird boxes = £3.50 for nails (plus a couple of quid to wash the wood glue out of my jumper).

A highly enjoyable and educational day out in the sun which ended with the children leaving with a whole range of goodies including; bark samples, seeds, bird boxes, plans of the orchard with a list of the varieties of apples, an information and identification sheet for the bird species in their gardens and a strong desire to go scrumping in the orchard come Autumn.

Staff Sergeant (SQMS) Gavin Beatty Conservation Officer



Cambridgeshire RAF Wittering

We're racing through yet another year and the time has come once again to muster up some words on conservation activities for this year's 'around the regions'. The RAF Wittering conservation group consists of a small number of Station personnel and ground maintenance contractors. Natural England and Defence Estate Ops provide specialist support and provide advice as required. The last 12 months has been reasonably quiet for RAF Wittering in terms of managing significant projects. Some members of the group investigated developing some allotments on the Station; the project manager visited Blandford Garrison allotment open day in the summer



Wittering Heath Swathe © Crown

of 2009 to take a look at how their project had progressed and gather ideas for establishing allotments at Wittering. Unfortunately since then the project manager has been relocated and the allotment idea has had to go on hold as there is insufficient interest and funding to support moving forward at the moment.

One Complete Service (OCS) our contractor which continues to maintain our Site of Special

Scientific Interest to a 'favourable standard', is constantly looking for opportunities to improve it in accordance with advice from our Natural England associates. The natural boggy area is a haven for numerous bog loving invertebrates and plants including the black bog bean, which we are yet to capture in flower; it is feared that some of our animal friends, such as muntjac deer, like to nibble the juicy shoots. OCS is also maintaining the grass and gorse in a small area known as the



Wet woodland edge of SSSI © Crown

Wittering heath. A variety of birds, butterflies and flora can be observed in this oasis on the western edge of the base; we just have to make sure that we're not in the sights of the Rough Shoot Club during a wander.

Most of the six Rowan trees that we adopted in 2008 from the Centre of Ecology and Hydrology (in support of their phenology project) are managing to stay alive. A complete annual cycle of growth recordings has been taken and passed on to the Centre of Ecology for them to analyse. It will be interesting to see how the 'whips' develop during this years recording period. Who knows... there may be a revival of those that are seemingly dead.

Having limited available 'expertise' within the Conservation Action Group (CAG) when it comes to surveying species of flora and fauna (all moths are brown... aren't they?) it was a welcome email I received late 2009 from Gillian Catton, an ecologist from Oxfordshire. She was relocating to RAF Wittering and had offered to support conservation activities at RAF Wittering where time permits. Since moving to Wittering she has secured a job with Natural England and in January 2010 I was able to poach some of her spare time to have a look at whether our bat roost (established some two years ago in one of our woods) was being used. We visited the disused building and found a brown long eared bat hibernating. A small find, in more ways than one, but never the less exciting to find that something is appreciative of the CAG efforts. Later on in the year with advice and guidance from Gillian it is hoped to improve the building further by fixing some more roosting panels to the interior walls and sealing off a door way.

Sharon Rawnsley Safety Health and Environmental Clerk



Cornwall Penhale

Following on from the feature article in last years edition of Sanctuary there have been a few changes. In April 2010, Penhale MOD Camp was closed and staff offices and accommodation for visiting units was moved to RAF St Mawgan, about six miles away. The built Camp area and Ligger House (the old mining 'Count House' on the cliff tops) are due to be sold in October 2010, whilst the dunes themselves will still be owned by MOD and used for training. The lack of public disturbance and careful liaison between training and conservation has



Penhale Choughs © Dave Thomas

resulted in a rich diversity of wildlife with visible differences between this and adjacent public access land.

Another major change since December 2009 has been the Higher Level Stewardship scheme (HLS) with Natural England (NE). Cornwall Wildlife Trust (CWT) have signed a tenancy agreement with MOD for the purposes of this scheme, which will provide funding for conservation work and help employ the countryside officer for Penhale Special Areas of Conservation (SAC), along with other HLS Agreement funding and landowner contributions. CWT have already been playing a part in management work, helping with weed-wiping willow re-growth in the dune slacks over the last two years; funding scrub clearance work in March 2010 to help maintain species rich short turf and dune slack habitats; and loaning Exmoor ponies to graze specific areas. Shetland ponies have also been borrowed from NE for the last six years, grazing large fenced headlands on the MOD land and electric fenced compartments here and elsewhere on the SAC.

This grazing has not only resulted in an increasing diversity of plant species, but in spring 2010, two choughs were seen frequently around these headlands. Choughs have only recently been reintroduced to and started breeding again in Cornwall, so this is very exciting news! The birds were identified as brother and sister from a 2009 brood, so too young to breed this year, but they may well return to suitable habitats with a mate to nest in the future. We will keep you informed and hope to expand our grazing programme!

Other birds on the dunes have also been thriving, with peregrine falcons again successfully rearing young in 2009 and 2010 and razorbills nesting on the cliffs again. Members of the Conservation Group, Cornwall Council and local volunteers carried out a skylark survey in March 2010 across the SAC – numbers of nesting skylarks have been found to be higher in the less disturbed and MOD owned areas, especially as the dunes outside the training area are very popular with dog walkers.

One of the rarest plants at Penhale, shore dock *Rumex rupestris* has made something of a comeback over the last two years! From near extinction in 2007, last year there were in excess of 271 plants on the MOD dunes alone, including a new colony in a dune slack, which had been 'scraped' to try and restore favourable dune slack habitat.

Unfortunately the wet, cool summers have affected some of the insect populations – fewer six or five spot burnet moths were seen



Cornwall College Cadets helping to clear scrub © Sarah Taylor

and other species emerged later in lower numbers, although rarities such as grizzled and dingy skippers were still noted from June 2010 and silver studded blue butterflies had a longer flight period than usual and were seen in large numbers. A Cornwall College student is currently researching this species of butterfly at Penhale and is now also a member of the Conservation Group. Another success has been the reptile tins which were put down two years ago – they have shown large numbers of slow worms, grass snakes and adders and have also proved popular during guided walks, school and cadet groups – and have even made some hardened marines jump!

One of my roles as countryside officer is to lead a programme of events and walks throughout the SAC and those within the MOD boundary are always popular. I also give talks and walks to MOD groups, which have been increasingly popular and well



Shore dock Rumex rupestris in fruit © Sarah Taylor



Ligger ponies © Sarah Taylor

received. They give units additional valuable information about the site, from looking at useful or poisonous plants with Defence Survival Training Centre trainees from RAF St Mawgan to practical tasks with cadet groups and environmental activities with local scout and cub groups.

I would like to take this opportunity to pass on my thanks to some long-serving members of the Conservation Group, who have recently decided they are not as mobile as they once were and have either resigned their roles within the group or will remain as advisors on their particular specialities. Namely, these are Frank Smith who has studied Lepidoptera on the site for many years and compiled fascinating photographic records of many species; Rose Murphy who has been invaluable in her knowledge of shore docks in particular (and even has a hybrid named after her!) as well as general flora of the site; and Hazel Meredith who has amazing specialist knowledge of the rare molluscs found on the dunes.

Sarah Taylor

Penhale Sands SAC Countryside Officer and member of Conservation Group




On the east coast at the foot of the Mourne Mountains lies the Ballykinler range complex, an Area of Special Scientific Interest (ASSI).

Whilst our users will be aware of the excellent training facilities on offer, few will have observed the full extent of the natural environment. Plants, mammals and bird life exploit the relative isolation of the training areas, to progress unhindered by overdevelopment or intensive agriculture.

Ballykinler Conservation Group meets in March and then in September each year and it is invigorating to see the stakeholders work so well together and further the implementation of the Management Plan.

Our key objectives are conserving the site's features, complying with all legal and other obligations. Ballykinler and Murlough is one of the largest and most important coastal sand dunes systems in Northern Ireland and are designated as a Special Area of Conservation. The gem in Ballykinler's crown is the seal colony at the point of Dundrum Bay. It consists of 200 common and grey seals, which can live season to season with minimum disturbance. Dr Sue Wilson of Tara Seal Research, who gave a recent presentation, confirmed that Ballykinler is a significant seal site in Ireland and is doing exceptionally well as far as number counts show. With the CCTV/ Radar system we are able to monitor the seals and document any disturbance from land or sea. Our staff do their utmost to ensure that they are not disturbed and educate our customers in the same.

The marsh fritillary is an important species of butterfly and is considered to be one of the most threatened species in Europe. Each year a Habitat Survey team from the Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA) survey for patches of devil's bit scabious (good for the marsh fritillary). An interesting development is there is now a return of extensive patches since the large gorse fire of 2008. Watch this space!

Seals on Ballykinler © Crown

Cattle grazing was reintroduced to Ballykinler range complex in 2008 and is the most effective way of managing the dune grasslands. The Galloway cattle are well adapted to eating the coarse and less palatable vegetation that grows on the dunes and their hardiness means they can tolerate the wet and windy conditions at exposed coastal sites. This year we have added two additional pieces of land for grazing, one 20 hectare section and one eight hectare section.

Charlotte Holdsworth DE Graduate Land Agent



Ballykinler grazing Galloway cattle © Crown



County Londonderry Magilligan Training Centre (6)

Situated on the north coast across Lough Foyle from the hills of Donegal lies Magilligan Range.

As is the case with many of the properties owned by the MOD, Magilligan is proving to be an area of importance. Over 90% of the site has been designated as an Area of Special Scientific Interest (ASSI).

It is one of the most important sites in Europe because of its coastal location and its rare flora and fauna. The beach line is the best in the north, stretching over four miles across the front of the estate, with two nature reserves at the most westerly (Magilligan Point) and easterly (Ballymaclary) points.

Magilligan Conservation Group meets in March and then in September each year and the stakeholders work well together to further the implementation of the Management Plan. The management of the ASSI involves much



Extensive sand dunes of Magilligan © Crown

more than simply putting a fence around an area and leaving it to its own devices! There are five main categories of land use on the estate, which are Military Training, Conservation of the ASSI, Education (Research), Farming and Recreation. To maintain or improve a site it is necessary to manage it by balancing all five categories without losing site of the business and what pays the bills. While all five are important, training will always be priority.

Charlotte Holdsworth DE Graduate Land Agent

Dorset Bovington and Lulworth Training Areas (7)



Smooth snake © Cecil Pepin

Deep in rural Dorset, Bovington and Lulworth Training areas provide two Defence Training Estate facilities separated by about five to seven miles. Collectively the two sites provide training opportunities for all arms and services users and operators of Armoured Fighting Vehicles (AFV). Bovington, approximately 827 hectares is predominantly a tank driver training area with metalled and cross country routes, whilst Lulworth is 3,000 hectares of specialised Armoured Fighting Vehicle Fire and Manoeuvre Rages. Both have extensive Sites of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI), and other conservation designations attached.

The conservation group which supports both sites runs to about 35 representatives, with surprisingly few subject areas duplicated

between Bovington and Lulworth conservation groups. Our biannual meetings serve as a vehicle for communications and information exchange, between the MOD, conservationists, contractors and local authorities. This report provides a flavour of the diverse activity being conducted under these auspices. Further reports can be found on pages 39 and 40.

Amphibian and Reptile Conservation grazing programme at Bovington

Amphibian and Reptile Conservation (formerly Herpetological Conservation Trust) has begun to implement grazing across selected sites in the Purbeck area, including two, Woolbridge and Cranesmoor, leased from Defence Estates, which ties in with Natural England's Higher Level Stewardship

funding scheme, with the aim of providing benefit to both the flora and fauna of SSSI heathland sites as well as native breeds of cattle. Last season we grazed Cranesmoor (approx 15 hectares) and Woolbridge (c 40 hectares) with British white cattle, a breed we have previously used on other local heathland sites with positive results. Cranesmoor had previously only been grazed by a very small number of ponies, with limited effects.

Grazing is a new area for us and we have approached it cautiously, preferring in most cases to start with a low stocking density, monitor the outcome and adjust the numbers of animals accordingly. We have only used seven animals on Woolbridge, a known smooth snake site with a good mix of wet and dry heath and woodland, and up to 15 for short periods on Cranesmoor, a site with a different character - much less open with dense coverage of bracken, bog myrtle and purple moor grass Molinia caerulea. Naturally with so few animals on 40 hectares for only a short period it has been difficult to assess any impact therefore numbers and/or time spent on site will increase slightly next season.

On Cranesmoor the results have been more dramatic with a reduction in the incredibly dense molinia and a small impact on birch scrub. There was also a noticeable bracken 'bruising' effect with large, dense areas being trampled. We plan to lower the number of animals used on this site over the next few years as we begin to achieve the mosaic of habitat types that are essential for a fully functioning heathland ecosystem. As with most conservation projects the key is finding the right balance, we need to open up the rank molinia and create a better structure, while encouraging a wide range of plants. But certainly we would not want to overgraze what is a very important habitat for many species.

Native reptiles at some point in their seasonal activities will use *molinia* such as this if it is available – for instance common lizards are often seen foraging for their invertebrate prey in this habitat, and slow worms may utilise larger clumps for hibernation purposes in drier areas. Flexibility is something we think of as essential in our grazing scheme and have managed to attain this by using a local grazier, John Alford. John and his team are able to react quickly and have the ability to get animals on or off site at short notice if we need to temporarily remove livestock to allow bracken spraying etc. This also means that the issue of animal welfare is one we can be confident about, a key element in the public perception of conservation grazing. Experienced graziers can often add in practical advice accumulated over the years that we, as newcomers, would not have been aware of.

Gary Powell, Reserves Manager, Amphibian and Reptile Conservation Trust

Dormice at Lulworth

The distribution of dormice across Lulworth Ranges has been investigated in 2009 to assess how the animals are using different habitats at the site. The data collected is being used to inform scrub management activities including cutting, burning and chemical control. Scrub control is needed because scrub is encroaching across both unimproved grassland and heathland habitats. Research in Dorset and beyond has shown that dormice readily breed in a variety of scrub habitats including dense gorse stands. There are extensive stands of scrub across the ranges and 300 nest tubes were set out across the site to get a more accurate picture of the animals distribution.

For several years dormice have been recorded by a member of the Conservation Group in bird boxes but the systematic survey using nest tubes showed they are more widespread than previously thought. The 300 nest tubes were installed in batches of 50 at six separate locations including conifer plantations, mixed scrub and gorse scrub. Dormouse nests and the occasional live animal were recorded at two locations.

The first is an area of mature mixed scrub dominated by blackthorn and hawthorn with some hazel occurring in relict overgrown



British White calves, Cranesmoor © Richard Sharp

hedgerows. This patch of scrub links directly to Povington Wood, an area of ancient woodland and the presence of dormice was not surprising. The second location where nests were recorded was more unexpected. It is a large block of mature gorse on the north side of Whiteways Hill. The presence of dormice here presents a challenge as the site is within the SSSI and the gorse has spread rapidly across the unimproved grassland for which the SSSI was designated. Dormice are a protected species and scrub management could adversely impact on the animals if not done sensitively. After much discussion



Dormouse in torpor © Crown

Natural England has agreed that some small scale scrub burning can be done in the winter when the animals are in hibernation. More survey work is planned for 2010 and it will be interesting to see if dormice are recorded in other stands of gorse.

Oliver Howells DE Natural Environmental Advisor

These articles represent only a fraction of the activity which continues on Bovington and Lulworth, much of it concerns dedicated specialists, working in cooperation not only with the MOD and its tenants but also with other conservation or official groups (not least Natural England and Dorset Wildlife Trust). We hope that our conservation group meetings provide an essential synchronisation for all these organisations as well as coordinating competing interests without forgetting our main purpose; that of providing a space for soldiers to train.

Lieutenant Colonel (Retd) Christopher Donaghy Commandant DTE BLTA Conservation Group Chairman



Dunbartonshire Clyde

The newly re-constituted Clyde Conservation Group which incorporates the four neighbouring establishments, NATO Glen Douglas, ATC Garelochhead, RNAD Coulport and HMNB Clyde got down to work monitoring many of the species that the area has become synonymous with. High profile species of conservation concern have taken priority this year with black grouse numbers remaining stable with fourteen males and sixteen females being recorded. The training area held two pairs of hen harriers and two pairs of equally rare short eared owls whilst local biodiversity action plan species such as grasshopper warbler, song thrush and cuckoo all fared well this year.



Ben with his bees © Ben Bellamy

The continued construction work at HMNB Clyde would appear to have little effect on the breeding eider colony, the densest population in the UK. It was thought that there might be detrimental effect and possible displacement of the birds during the construction phase, interestingly this did not take place and the eiders productivity is in keeping with previous years.



Buoyed by the award of the Silver Otter 2009, Peaton Hill has enjoyed visitors from all sections of the local community. With some additional funding from Scottish Natural Heritage and private business the future is positive for the reserve. With a range of conservation events planned it should continue to make a positive conservation contribution to the local community.

A bee in my bonnet

Most readers will be aware of the serious threats to both bumble and honey bees worldwide and the potentially catastrophic impact on the natural environment and our food supplies the loss of bees to carry out plant pollination would create.

The south facing Rosneath Peninsula on the north side of the Clyde estuary is eight miles long and three miles wide. The north end of the peninsula, apart from a very narrow strip along the Gareloch, is owned by the MOD - Defence Training Estate Scotland, HM Naval Base Clyde and the Royal Naval Ammunition Depot Coulport. MOD ownership of this land has created a virtual 'cordon sanitaire' allowing the Peninsula Beekeepers to take forward their exciting project to strengthen the indigenous British black bee with minimal risk of contamination from diseased bees. Garelochhead Training Area's thousands of acres of heather-clad hills and moorland provide a rich source of food for the local bee population.

In the early 1900s the British honey bee population was almost wiped out by a tracheal infection and there was a massive importation of Italian, Carnolian and Caucasian bees which resulted in the British bee population being entirely hybridised. In the late 1900s the British bees came under pressure yet again with the invasion of the parasitic mite, Varroa destructor, which lives off the lymph of the bee and debilitates them to such an extent that they become vulnerable to a number of deadly viruses. The spread of varroa finally reached the peninsula in 2005 and it was essential that beekeepers got to 'know the enemy' – the life cycle of the varroa - and how to combat it. The band of enthusiastic and responsible beekeepers on the peninsula applied the new techniques and approved medications to control the spread of varroa to an acceptable level that the bee population could live with (varroa cannot be eradicated – even if killed off, the bees soon become re-infected.)

The Peninsula Beekeepers took a much closer technical look at beekeeping management and studied the science of morphometric measurement and analysis. (The study of the physical characteristics of a species to determine racial origins.)



Beehives on Garelochhead Training Area © Mr D Cairns

By a study of the veins in the bees wings, their measurements and positions in many samples from peninsula bees and plotting the results on analytical spread sheets, it was determined that the overall genetic bee population of the peninsula had a high propensity towards the indigenous British black bee, *Apis mellifera mellifera*. Eureka! A pocket of the original British black bee that was considered to be almost extinct.

Currently the Peninsula Beekeepers are carrying out a more detailed study of genetics and embarking on a programme of selective queen rearing and breeding with the objective of breeding out the hybridisation elements and strengthening *mellifera mellifera* aiming to re-introduce the indigenous bee that has inhabited and evolved in Britain over many thousands of years.

This is an ambitious project which will take several years and many bee generations, involve breeding thousands of queens and near infinite patience amongst the beekeepers. The Peaton Hill Community Nature Reserve Project – winner of the Silver Otter award in 2009 – is also playing a role in taking the peninsula black bee project forward, both in the provision of a secure area for siting hives and also in educating youngsters in the area on the vital role bees play in all our lives.

To end on a mis-quotation of, possibly the World's greatest sportsman, Mohammed Ali, "Fly like a butterfly, sting like a bee, we're doing our bit in DTE!"



Lieutenant Colonel (Retd) Donald Ross OBE Clyde Conservation Group Chairman and Commandant, Garelochhead Training Area. Ben Bellamy has been a beekeeper for over 30 years. He is the West of Scotland Representative of the Scottish Beekeepers Association and founder of the Helensburgh Beekeepers Association.



Essex MOD Shoeburyness (9)



Rugwood CRV7 Trial Firing © Crown

The MOD site at Shoeburyness is owned by the MOD Defence Estates (DE) and operated by QinetiQ under a Long Term Partnering Agreement for the testing and evaluation of weapons systems on behalf of Trials, Evaluation Services and Targets Project Team.

The site perches on the edge of the Thames estuary, as it meets the sea, and is also bounded by the Roach and Crouch estuaries: so, the site is almost completely surrounded by water and most of its c 3,765 hectares are below sea level. In addition to the land, there is a further c 14,165 hectares of tidal sands. The site is a renowned international designated area, comprising of extensive intertidal mud and sand flats, saltmarsh, beaches, shingle/shell banks, grazing marshes, rough grass and scrubland.

The flats are of international importance for six species – dark-bellied Brent geese – which flock to the area in their thousands every winter – oystercatcher, grey plover, knot, bar-tailed godwit and redshank. They are also of national importance for three species of wintering waterfowl – shelduck, dunlin and curlew.

The islands, creeks and grazing land form an integral part of the sheltered feeding and roosting sites for these wintering birds. The variety of habitats also provide foraging sites for nationally important numbers of wintering hen harrier. The shell banks support breeding colonies of little terns, common terns and sandwich terns. Avocets also breed on this site in nationally important numbers. The complex matrix of habitats also supports a diverse range of plants and invertebrates.

The site history is equally fascinating. The first lands at the Ness at South Shoebury were purchased by the Board of Ordnance as a Practice and Experimental Station in 1849 and the site was gradually expanded to include New England, Havengore, Foulness, Potton and finally Rushley Islands, to become The Proof & Experimental Establishment Shoeburyness. The history of the Experimental Establishment at Shoeburyness is almost certainly unique in that for 161 years it has been directly and continually involved with the development of armaments for the Royal Navy and the Army; and since 1914, the Royal Flying Corps/Royal Air Force. It is situated in an environment which, apart from one other place in the world, is unique in that the size of the sands (the designated danger area) allows for shells to be fired out over the water, and then recovered for inspection when the tide retreats.

There are 15 Grade II listed buildings on the site (including the pub, although this is currently closed) and The Manor House which is Grade II* listed. There are also Scheduled Ancient Monuments (SAM), a British Romano burial site and the Cold War defence boom. The remains of a series of structures dating from 1943/44 representing the various types of the German 'Atlantic Wall' are also being considered for scheduling. English Heritage has recently undertaken a major thematic study of the Cold War heritage on the Fleet area of site. The report can be viewed on the EH website http://pastscape.english-heritage.org.uk/ hob.aspx?hob_id=1441531

As you can imagine, all of this takes some looking after and MOD Shoeburyness has an active conservation group which has been running for nearly 35 years. It is attended by a wide range of organisations that join together to look after this unique place. They include Defence Estates, QinetiQ, Natural England, the Royal Society for the Protection of Birds (RSPB), Foulness Parish Council, the British Trust for Ornithology (BTO), Foulness Area Bird Survey (FABS) Group, Essex Wildlife Trust and the Great Wakering Natural History Society. Another key member is the Foulness Conservation and Archaeological Society (FCAS), which set up a Heritage Centre in the former school on Foulness Island; a project which won one

of the four Sanctuary Silver Otter awards received by the Group.

Routine activities by members include ringing and counting birds (providing valuable scientific data), undertaking species surveys and providing land management and natural environment advice. They provide archaeological expertise, including advice on matters relating to recent history as well as history prior to the MOD's purchase of the land.



Ron Shadforth receiving the group's 30 Years of Conservation Group Award from Sir Ian Andrews in 2006 © Crown

Without the group, the Site of Special Scientific Interest and Special Protection Areas, Special Area of Conservation and Ramsar sites would have deteriorated and the MOD would not have the basic environmental data necessary to produce an Integrated Rural Management Plan (IRMP). Once issued, the IRMP will provide a blueprint for the management of these nationally and internationally important areas. The plan will be invaluable to QinetiQ and help us to look after this special site. This year the Conservation Group will be saying a found farewell to one of its stalwart members, Ron Shadforth. Ron has been the Group Secretary for the past eight years and is finally retiring after spending the last 24 years of his career helping to care for the site. We all wish him a long and joyful retirement and know that his knowledge and expertise will be sorely missed.

Mrs E M Crabbe LTPA Estates Sustainability Manager



Two day old avocet © Chris Lewis

Essex Wethersfield (10)

You might think that 325 hectares of grassland, an unmanaged fragment of woodland and some rough scrub may not be the most promising locality for wildlife. But, here at a former US Air Force Base at Wethersfield, North Essex, the Ministry of Defence Police and Guarding Agency (MDPGA) has its own wildlife enthusiasts who can, and do, make a difference. We are an assorted group, including MOD Police officers, civilians, contractors and residents.

The issues we have at HQ Wethersfield are integrating site users' requirements with the conservation aims. Wethersfield is the main training area for MDPGA personnel, so it is important that those responsible for drawing up the programme for police and guard dog training, and the 4x4 driver training, are fully aware of areas where there are vulnerable ground-nesting species such as meadow pipits and lapwings. Fire engines on skidpans, high-speed response driving and trainee pilots from the Volunteer Gliding Squadron are just some of the activities of outside agencies which need to be accommodated on site but in such a way as to limit disturbance.

All these organisations are involved in discussions with Station Administration to find ways to enable their activities to be carried out in a way that is compatible to protect and enhance biodiversity.

Using mist nets, 174 birds of 17 species have been ringed between December 2009 and March 2010. More unusual trappings included little owl, tree-creeper, bullfinch and great spotted woodpecker, as well as a kestrel which was attracted by the smaller birds caught in the nets. Great enthusiasm was shown by staff in departments who sponsored and named bird boxes, we have



Treecreeper © Dave Culham

'Chicks Away', 'Chickitita' and 'All MOD Cons', to name just a few.

A number of Essex Biodiversity Action Plan and Schedule 1 species are on site, such as lapwing, grey partridge, breeding barn owl and skylark. Woodcock and snipe overwinter in the woodland but evaded all attempts to ring them. Wethersfield is also a migration stopover area in spring and autumn for species such as ring ouzel, chiffchaff, wheatear, short-eared owl and grasshopper warbler.

Here at Wethersfield, we are bucking the national trend of declining numbers of skylarks and meadow pipits as we have good resident populations encouraged by a change in the grass cutting regime, allowing longer grasses to provide better cover for feeding chicks.

Summer 2009 proved a bumper year for day-flying moths, in particular the seven spot burnet moth which hatched in great numbers on an area of cropped grassland. Moth trappings evenings in 2009 using a mercury vapour lamp were a disappointment, however, reflecting the national trend.

We are lucky to have a qualified wildlife tracker on site, DI Paul Mayne, who led fascinating tracking events, helping us to distinguish paw-prints left by badgers, foxes and hares as they trotted through the muddier areas of the woodland. Distinguishing between different types of deer prints however proved quite a challenge! I had a close encounter in early April on the edge of the woodland whilst on my hands and knees, trying to count the number of tadpoles in the ponds and ruts created by the 4x4s. I suddenly noticed a grass snake up on the opposite side of the pond presumably also sizing up the tadpoles. We eyeballed each other, and then both beat a hasty retreat!

The removal of redundant buildings on site was delayed to allow important migrants such as swallows, swifts and house martins to complete their breeding season and then depart. To replace their traditional nesting places, now demolished, we have installed artificial nests, which we hope the returning birds will use this summer. Close to the gymnasium which has at least 40–50 house martin nests, our Grounds Maintenance contractor, Countrywide, have created a mud 'scrape' by removing an area of turf. Next time it rains, with a little help from welly-booted volunteers, this will be churned up into a mud bath for essential house-building material for the house martins.

Essex has one of the lowest rainfall figures in the UK and the site suffers from a shortage of standing water and natural springs. At the top of our project list for 2010 and beyond is the creation of a pond and wetland area to allow more amphibious species to find a haven on the site.



"Fox or badger?" Tracking with Paul Mayne © Ros Gourgey

It would be somewhat naïve to assume that these successes happen as a matter of course. Behind the scenes, it is a case of negotiation between the wildlife conservationists and the MOD's agencies on site. Although we are all working to meet the MOD's Sustainability Targets, unfortunately contractual commitments can conflict, requiring close liaison with Defence Estates, and frequent discussions with RPC Babcock DynCorp and Countrywide, to ensure we steer a path between balancing maintenance requirements and wildlife protection.

Ros Gourgey

Ministry of Defence Police and Guarding Agency Sustainability Manager



Grass snake © Crown



Hampshire Defence Training Estates' Home Counties Region



Defence Training Estates' (DTE) Home Counties Region is normally associated with vast tree and scrub clearances to re-establish Lowland Heathland habitats for the high profile species such as Dartford warbler, nightjar and natterjack toad. The short articles below are intended to give an insight into the much broader diversity of the region.

The Importance of the Heathlands of the Home Counties' Training Areas for Heathland Insects

The heathlands of the Home Counties' Training Areas are particularly important for the many scarce insects which form the nesting sites for them. Many of these wonderful sites contain a legacy of occasionally disturbed bare sandy ground areas. It is the very occasional disturbance by tracked vehicles that can be useful in tearing up the vegetation perhaps once in ten years. Alternatively, for the more frequently used sites it is the edges of such sites where they remain as bare soil, or where cuttings have been made through sandy hillocks, thereby leaving cliff-like sand faces that are most useful to our populations of solitary bees and wasps and their parasites. This disturbance creates what are called early-successional habitats.

These habitats in conjunction with the heathland containing nectar rich summer flowering dwarf shrubs in the form of various 'heather' species, provides areas that warm up quickly in the sun as well as providing good and easily accessible food sources. The heathland vegetation also comprises the food of many moth caterpillar species, which in turn are preyed upon by solitary wasps. High numbers of scarce to very rare species of solitary bees, wasps and flies are known from all these areas. In late 2009 the creation of additional bare sandy patches within the 'heather' areas was commenced on the Aldershot Training Area. This is being undertaken under Higher Level Stewardship. These new bare sand patches will help the mottled bee-fly and its host wasp to survive on this site.

Ash and Pirbright Ranges

Apart from monitoring the nationally important populations of silver studded blue and grayling that are found across the ranges, surveys have been conducted on the purple hairstreak, a butterfly not normally associated with heaths but one that can be found wherever there are suitable oak trees. A major highlight was finding an old abandoned waste tip near the Alexander Barracks which has turned out to be one of the best green hairstreak sites in north Surrey, as well as having good populations of common blue, small and large skipper, ringlets, small copper, gatekeepers and meadow browns. The ranges with their rich mix of habitats from mature woods to the grass and scrub of the butts and the classic open heaths support a very wide range of lepidoptera with the promise of more species to come.

Striped lychnis moth at Barton Stacey

The striped lychnis moth is nocturnal and is rarely seen, but the larva has bright and distinctive markings and can be found by searching the foodplant, dark mullein. The moth was once widespread in southern England, but it has suffered a significant decline and is a national Biodiversity Action Plan species. One of the strongholds is the area between Andover and Basingstoke – including the Barton Stacey Training Area.

The striped lychnis is associated with roadside verges, field edges and areas of open calcareous grassland. Some disturbance of the soil is needed from time to time to provide suitable conditions for the foodplant, so the Training Area is ideal. The larvae can be found there every year, but in some years over one hundred have been seen in a single small area. The larvae are most easily seen in

late-July and August, several weeks after the superficially similar larvae of the related mullein moth.

Otmoor

Otmoor SSSI represents the core of what was once an extensive area of wetland within the bowl-shaped area of land on the floodplain of the River Ray. It has been protected from agricultural improvement by its military training use. Outside the range, the wildlife interest of adjacent land has been reduced by drainage and agricultural improvement; though this is partly ameliorated by RSPB management of land adjacent to the SSSI.

Otmoor is a key site for the nationally rare, species-rich grassland. This occurs in a mosaic with less species-rich tussocky grassland, sedge and scrub habitats. The diverse sedge and herb flora of the unimproved meadows contains several locally and nationally rare species including the tawny sedge, downyfruited sedge, true fox sedge (found in the SSSI but not in the area owned by DTE) and the rare fen violet.

The site has a number of high quality ditch and pond systems, free from nutrient enrichment supporting some of the best assemblages of aquatic plants and invertebrates in Oxfordshire. The tassel stonewort, a Biodiversity Action Plan species, has recently been discovered on the margins of scrapes at the site.

The wet conditions of Otmoor favour a diverse population of breeding and wintering wildfowl such as teal, mallard, garganey, wigeon and water rail (breeding in small numbers) and breeding waders including redshank, lapwing, snipe, and curlew. Golden plover is a frequent winter visitor. A wide variety of uncommon insects occurs, including the nationally rare black hairstreak with the brown hairstreak butterfly, and several nationally uncommon flies and beetles.

Lieutenant Colonel Andy Westcott Conservation Group Chairman



Striped lychnis larva © Glynned Evans



I, like a few more Conservation Group Chairmen received a gentle reminder that the closing date for Around The Regions was

nigh. So a frantic search of AGM minutes, surveys, photographs, precedes this article, not necessarily in chronological order.

The pipistrelle bat population in the loft of the

release of the same species by Graham Street.

Range House has been enhanced with the

Graham and his wife Donna run the Isle of

promoting bats and taking in the sick and

from or here. Last October Dr Colin Pope a

Conservation Group Member and the local

Council Ecology Officer conducted a bat count

injured from the island. Once fit, the bats are released, normally back to where they came

Wight Bat Hospital. They do a great job,

Hampshire (Isle of Wight) Newtown Range & Jersey Camp



Netting behind the range © Dave Maidment

of the Range House where some 300 pipistrelles were sighted.

Our open days in May 2009 and May 2010 brought in the interested parties came to see a carpet of green winged orchids which grow on the Range Meadow, they were somewhat disappointed certainly last year with a count of 3,330, but this year the was 43,500. The records now reach 20 years of recording, the orchids grow with no assistance albeit the grass being mown and carried in the summer as per the management plan.

On both open days there was plenty to see, swathes of bluebells and a good showing of primroses this year. Group members Bill Shepard, Sue Blackwell, John Willmott, Barry Angell and Lee Glover gave guided the walks to a superb panoramic view of Newtown Estuary and the training estate.

During the summer one of our tenant farmers George Ablitt passed away after a long illness. George farmed Elmsworth Farm for some 50 years taking over from his father. A lively character who kept a watchful eye over his land and livestock, he is missed by the range staff; we still refer to the farm as George's. His wife Kath continues to live at the farmhouse and daughter Eve has taken on the tenancy to continue in her father's footsteps. No stranger to the group, Eve attends the AGMs as the farm representative.

A Fungi Foray during the autumn was carried out by the Isle of Wight Natural History & Archaeological Society they had a satisfactory afternoon recording species in Locks Copse. ten new species of microfungi were recorded by Dr David Biggs.

During June an old acquaintance of the Range and Conservation Group, Andy Yule, found what at first he thought to be a mammoth tusk in the face of the north shore. Excavation by an expert from the dinosaur museum on the Island unearthed a broken tusk which was soft and pulpy. In the same location a molar and a segment of bone came to light. We've heard back that it is more than likely to be an elephant than a mammoth. We are excited with finding something new which adds to the history of this site. Carrying on in the archaeological theme, in May 2010 we had local experts in from Isle of Wight Natural History & Archaeological Society who looked at the earth works in Locks Copse and a crossing made of stone in Rodge Brook, which they think could be a cart crossing, or small harbour. They also looked on Elmsworth farm in one of the ponds where there could be remains of a boat house and slipway.



Solar System Jersey Camp © Dave Maidment



Toad in Claydens pond © Dave Maidment

The bird ringing fraternity from the British Trust for Ornithology have been busy all year netting, recording and ringing. They paid 20 visits during the year netting over 600 birds, among the birds netted were 14 nightingale, 32 dunnock, 21 willow warbler, also blackcap, whitethroat and sparrowhawk to name a few. The number of nightingales was encouraging when they netted two females in May. Two common whitethroats that were ringed last year returned to the same netting area.

Toads and frogs seem to be very amorous this year and are not particular with who they meet up with. Toad and frog spawn everywhere with most in Claydens pond in and around the reeds, even in depressions on the Range Meadow. Our range staff Stuart Hersey and Trevor Clark were impressed at the quantity of spawn produced this year.

Readership of Sanctuary Magazine in the United States has increased, four copies of the 2009 edition were sent to the Jones family of Salisbury New Hampshire. Sally & Wilson Jones are avid readers; they pass the copies around the family and place one copy in the local library. They are amazed what we do for conservation especially on our training areas. I hope for more feedback on my visit to the States in the summer. Jersey Camp, our accommodation area for the Range and Training Area, has been given a green facelift. Our Facilities Manager John Coupland from South East Reserve Forces & Cadets Association (SE RFCA) has secured grants and spend to save money to reduce costs and energy on heating, lighting and hot water for the camp and range house. Jersey Camp has three sets of Solar Panels on the roof supplemented with air heat source pumps; this produces enough input to run the hot water systems for the kitchen and two ablution and shower areas. Savings have already been worked out and from 2011 we will attract an income from the government for solar energy. Under floor heating now has control for each mat and allowances for switching off and for fine adjustment to the temperature. Lighting systems throughout have passive controls thus allowing lights only to come on when required. A true transformation and with the solar system we are leading the way on the Island.

Another excellent year for our flora, fauna, Conservation Group members, visiting groups, and for SE RFCA who have had the fore sight to install energy saving devices to Jersey Camp.

Major (Retd) Dave Maidment Range Officer & Training Estate Manager



Lancashire Holcombe Moor Heritage Group



Simons Sundial Cottage © Jonathan Ali

Avid readers of Sanctuary Magazine will have last heard of Holcombe Moor in 2006 when the newly formed Heritage Group there, won the Silver Otter award for its work in assessing the historic landscape of the training area north of Manchester. For those not familiar with the work this first project involved a landscape survey by archaeologists from Oxford Archaeology North (OAN) working with members of the local community. It allowed the reconstruction of the training area's landscape prior to 1600. Experts from OAN described the valley as remarkably unspoilt and probably one of the most important historic landscapes in that part of the country.

Since winning the Silver Otter, the local people who comprise the heritage group have not been resting on their laurels. In fact they have been merely regrouping for two new ambitious projects. The first is an archaeological dig on the Holcombe Moor training area at Cinder Hill cottages which were built in the late Elizabethan period. It's hoped the investigation will yield clues into the post-medieval living conditions of farmers on the moorland of the West Pennines. At some time in the future it is hoped to investigate a second site at Bottoms on the nearby Holcombe Brook where there is some evidence to suggest there was once an early textile factory of the mid to late eighteenth century. Both will be examined under professional supervision working closely with interested members of the public.

The second, and probably the most daring challenge the group is taking on, is to try and fully restore a Grade II listed farmhouse in the heart of the training area. Simon's Sundial Cottage is a classic example of early Stuart Lancashire vernacular architecture with mullioned windows and the remains of an early sundial which gives the farm its name.

The building has remained unoccupied for several years and sadly is in a state of disrepair and has recently been placed on The Buildings at Risk Register by English Heritage. Holcombe Moor Heritage Group now wants to bring this historic building back to life for community use. Simons Sundial is close to the Redisher Wood Nature Reserve and National Trust land on Holcombe Moor and could form a focal point for all those who use this unspoilt landscape. A preliminary scheme has been drawn up by a local architect and the estimated costs amount to more than a quarter of a million pounds. The group have already obtained the voluntary services of a professional project manager and are working closely with Defence Estates to ensure the building, once restored, has a viable future.

Jonathan Ali

Holcombe Moor Heritage Group member



Lincolnshire RAF Coningsby (14)

During 2009, the bird population on and around RAF Coningsby contributed to data that's currently being gathered in conjunction with Defence Estates (DE) and the British Trust for Ornithology (BTO). Surveys of RAF Coningsby estate during 2008 and 2009 have provided vital scientific work towards a four year project titled Bird Atlas 2007–11 with an aim to provide distribution and abundance of all birds in Britain. Previous Atlases have been completed 1968 to 1972, 1981 to 1984, 1988 to 1991 enabling comparable data for the current Atlas.

In the spring and summer of 2009, RAF Coningsby estate hosted many species of breeding birds, ranging from barn owl to yellowhammer. This highlights diversity in the range of habitats. For example, 'Eagles host

Northumberland RAF Boulmer (15)

Following on from the sterling conservation work of the Safety Health and Environmental Protection Sustainable Development team at RAF Boulmer, namely the Woodland Walk



Insect tower © Crown

Swallows' was the first occurrence I had personally observed of the XI Sqn Lightning undercarriage successfully helping to fledge



Male yellowhammer © lain Perkins

and the Natural Meadow which were both created at nil costs (those magic words!) the next project was the construction of a wildlife tower beside the Woodland Walk. A wildlife tower is a structure which provides homes for many different creatures. By providing these habitats we can greatly increase the number of beneficial insects in a garden/ area. Some, such as bumblebees and solitary bees, are declining in numbers in the wider countryside, so by providing homes we can contribute to their conservation. An average garden can hold hundreds of different species of invertebrate many of which are very small so are often overlooked.

Our tower was built from discarded pallets obtained on the Station, and filled with a variety of recycled materials:

Dead wood – An increasingly rare habitat as we tidy our gardens, parks etc. which is essential for the larvae of wood-boring beetles such as the stag beetle. Crevices under the bark hide small invertebrates. Holes for solitary bees – Holes drilled into blocks of wood make good nest sites for solitary bees, which are excellent pollinators. four swallows! The main gate guardians also did their bit as well as many more structures and equipment. Black Holt, more commonly know as 'The Bomb Dump' also hosted a cuckoo (a red listed species, of highest conservation priority), many birds of prey and woodpeckers. Migrant passage over the airfield in the spring and autumn enabled large amounts of data to be recorded for the BTO and DE records, although a juvenile gannet was unexpected as this bird is normally only found at sea! Winter records also continue to boost the 'species list' with observations of pink-footed geese and other northern/eastern winter visitors passing through.

Sgt Taff Harry Defence Estates Volunteer Surveyor for RAF Coningsby Estate RAFOS Publicity Member

Lacewing homes – Rolled up corrugated cardboard in an old lemonade bottle (waterproof cylinder) makes a good home for lacewings, which consume large numbers of aphids and other garden 'pests'. Hibernation sites – Straw/hay, pine cones, loose bark, twigs, old vent bricks all provide safe hibernation sites for many garden invertebrates.

Wood on top – Logs were placed on top of the wildlife tower to provide a place for small birds to nest.

This tower was created over a year ago now and we are considering building another one further along the pathway. Again this project was created at nil cost using recycled materials obtained on the unit. And the beauty of a wildlife tower is that there is no specific size requirement – it can be as large or small as a space allows. So why don't you have a go and build a mini-beast mansion!

Mac Graham and Nicki Mullen

Safety Health and Environmental Protection Sustainable Development



Northumberland Otterburn (16)

Otterburn Training Area (OTA) is nearing completion of the new Integrated Rural Management Plan (IRMP), this document is designed to replace the Integrated Land Management Plan. The new IRMP takes into account the interests of local communities and the interests of stakeholders such as Northumberland National Park Authority (NNPA). The conservation group has undergone a review and now consists of four working groups: Archaeology, Natural Environment, Public Access and Farming which report to the Environmental Steering Group (ESG). These groups will comment on strategic elements of estate management in association with NNPA.

Particular highlights over the past year have included the recovery of Harbottle Moor, which was damaged by a large fire a few years ago. Moira Owen from Defence Estates (DE) Environmental Advisory Service has been conducting studies into how the flora and fauna is changing over the years. Prestwick Carr SSSI at Ponteland is managed by DE on behalf of the Reserve Forces and Armed Cadet Association. Recent negotiations with Northumberland Wildlife Trust have resulted in an arrangement for a small herd of Exmoor ponies to be allowed to graze the Carr in order to improve the quality of the woodland there.

Projects for this year include the restoration of woodland and renewable energy installations at a number of farms on the estate. The farms are currently off grid and rely on generators. The roll out of Natural England Higher Level Stewardship has provided an opportunity to look at the diverse habitats, which were declining under the old Countryside Stewardship Scheme.



Waterfall at Otterburn © Crown

Overall the diverse range of habitats, wildlife and fauna at Otterburn has been well managed and despite cuts in budgets it looks like it will be well managed into the future.

Charlotte Holdsworth DE Graduate Land Agent

Shropshire RAF Cosford (17)

Cosford Conservation Group (CCG) is made up of a team of ten active volunteers, a mix of both Service and Civilian staff, all of whom are based within the bounds of RAF Cosford. Cosford is currently the home of a number of single and joint Service training establishments (including Defence College of Aeronautical Engineering (RAF No1 School of Technical Training), Defence College of Communication & Information Systems (RAF No1 Radio School), Defence School of Photography and RAF School of Physical Training). Still serviced by its own railway station, it is also home to the West Midlands Air Ambulance Service, the University of Birmingham Air Squadron and a sister site of the RAF Museum.

Covering an area of approximately 275 hectares the site is principally occupied by the airfield, hangars, domestic and technical



Great crested newt © Martin Noble

accommodation as well as recreational areas. Situated just off Junction 3 of the M54 motorway, there are stands of both deciduous and coniferous tress, natural water courses, a large area of short-mown grass and tarmac (occasionally used as an airfield!), along with numerous other terrestrial habitats.

The CCG is currently enjoying a bit of a renaissance with a dedicated team of volunteers wishing to see both the habitats

and the species found at Cosford conserved. I am currently studying towards a BSc in Wildlife & Countryside and following a few tentative enquiries I very soon found myself taking over as both Conservation Officer as well as the Chairman on the CCG... that will teach me to stick my head above the parapet!

The 'suspected' population of great crested newts have now been proven to exist. We initially undertook a presence/likely absence

survey in 2009 using bottle traps and egg searching. This revealed a number of males (both adult and juvenile) and a number of eggs in the aquatic vegetation. As this task calls for licensed surveyors we were fortunate enough to be able to call upon the Cannock Chase Council Countryside Service to undertake it on our behalf; it also formed part of my training to allow me to obtain the relevant license myself from Natural England (NE). This initial survey has been followed by a population survey, undertaken by myself and Fran Lancaster of the Shropshire Amphibian & Reptile Group. This has established a 'medium sized' population. This survey will be used to support the application for a Conservation Licence from NE to allow us to clear some of the encroaching aquatic vegetation and to create some alternative hibernacula.

The Shropshire Bat Group (SBG) paid us a visit towards the end of last year and were able to identify common and soprano pipistrelles. These species would appear to be not only using Fulton Block, reputedly the largest brickbuilt building in Shropshire, as a feeding station but also due to their arrival time on site, 'roosting' within the very near vicinity.

A small area of woodland (approx one hectare) in the corner of the domestic site has been 'adopted' by the CCG. We removed four old conifers from Long Lane Nature Area in and around the existing bird hide in order to provide a more open aspect. We have created a pond measuring approximately five metres by nine metres (with a maximum depth of 1.25 metres), which has been left to colonise naturally and is already showing signs of life after only four months. Furthermore, by ensuring it has a clean water source and is left to thrive without undue disturbance, we have been able to register it under the national Million Ponds Project.

In way of recompense we replaced the old conifers with 100 berry-bearing bushes during National Tree Week (courtesy of Chris Trivett, Tree & Woodlands Officer for CarillionEnterprise) which we have planted in the clearing around the pond. As well as maintaining a healthy selection of bird boxes in this area we have also installed a couple of insect towers, blatantly copied from the one at RAF Boulmer – see Issue 9 of Conservation Update – and with thanks to Nicki Mullen!



The new landscape starting to take shape © Martin Noble



Finishing touches to the pond © Martin Noble

Following a 'letter of introduction' from myself to many local (and some national) groups we have been fortunate enough to establish strong links with a number of other organisations in addition to those mentioned. Most productively with Butterfly Conservation, who are going to engage CCG members with butterfly surveys and moth nights, as well as Bumblebee Conservation Trust who have provided advice and guidance on creating wildflower habitats around the Unit.

It's been a busy year in many respects for CCG members but also a fruitful one. Lots of things going on, lots of things still to do... and we still need to sort out that Management Plan if we're really going to be able to make a lasting



Making the insect tower © Martin Noble

difference to the wildlife and habitats that we're lucky enough to be custodians of here in the West Midlands. Anyone got a couple of hours to spare...?

Thanks to Clare Backman and Iain Perkins of DE Strategy and Policy; Steve Haywood and Chris Trivett of CarillionEnterprise Ltd; Phil Armshaw of Cannock Chase Countryside Service; Fran Lancaster of Shropshire Amphibian & Reptile Group as well as Nicki Mullen at Boulmer and Sharon Rawnsley at RAF Wittering... and of course every single member of CCG, past, present & future!

Flight Sergeant Martin Noble Conservation Group Chairman



Surrey Royal Military Academy Sandhurst (18)



The name Sandhurst is familiar to most, it has been the centre of excellence for military Officer training since the original poor farmland was sold to the Government in 1801. Now internationally recognised, many famous individuals have completed their training on its hallowed grounds: Sir Winston Churchill, Field Marshall Bernard Montgomery, Sir Ranulph Fiennes, David Niven, Josh Lewsey, James Blunt, six ruling monarchs overseas and Princes William and Harry to name a few. The values of this establishment are well embedded: its culture, traditions and standards are reflected in the buildings and landscape. Many of the historic buildings are listed and the area is well-known for its conservation work. If you are lucky enough to browse the many historic pictures around the site the views reflected are not too dissimilar today.



The 'W' in sWans © Dave Fyffe

So how does today's conservation group measure up to its predecessors? The Sandhurst Conservation Group plays an important part within the estate and meets bi-annually reporting directly to the Commandant Major General Patrick Marriott CBE. It consists of local volunteers, our own bailiffs, as well as professional conservation organisations and subject matter experts. These include Defence Estates, Natural England, English Heritage and Bracknell Forest Borough Council who all work together to ensure MOD and Government conservation legislation is adhered to and the future conservation of the estate is assured. All conservation works now comes under one banner known as Project ACORN. We seek to balance conservation with the operational output and activity in training our Officer Cadets in mind.

Barossa Training Area is designated as SSSI, SPA and SAC. The woodland along the A30 trunk road is recognised as a site of nature conservation importance and there are a number of listed buildings, monuments and vistas. The training area is recorded as a SSSI because of the extensive mosaic of broadleaved woodland, dry and wet healthland. It supports internationally important populations of nightjar, woodlark and Dartford warbler. The area also supports nationally important assemblages of

Royal Military Academy Sandhurst in the snow © Lt Col Deans

dragonfly and damselfly and includes the valley bogs of Wishmoor Bottom which together with Broadmoor Bottom form the most important remaining type of habitat in the area.

A striking aspect of the landscape are the extensive woodlands all of which need careful management. Some of the difficulties we face are, rhododendron clearance, tree thinning and storm damage; many of our mature trees date back to the 1820s and earlier. We try to retain historic trees, where safe, to their maximum biological life, to date our approach has been to replace trees after they have been removed or have collapsed. This approach will preserve the precise location in framing views, the biodiversity value of veteran trees and the desire to retain an ageing parkland character.

We also have a number of commemorative trees, we always consider carefully in terms of planting the species used and locations chosen so that these fitting memorials are both long-lasting and in-keeping with the qualities of the site.

To increase environmental awareness, throughout the year we conduct a number wildlife and conservation interactive activities aimed at our younger residents – our adage "Do unto future generations as you would have them do unto you".

The sustainable development of Sandhurst adopts an approach whereby it fulfils present and future needs. A recent example of this has been to reinstate the walled Victorian garden at Government House, where the Commandant has kindly agreed to open the area as gardening allotments to military residents based on the Station. At present the Commandant's rare breed pigs Oxford sandy and blacks, Claude, Clarence and Clementine are doing their bit by cultivating and turning over the ground as well as adding some well needed manure, all good ground preparation. Mr Chris Shanks and his team from Turfsoil, our ground maintenance contractor, will complete the final ground clearance ready for the growing season.

Our links with the local community are far reaching, private visits by organised groups can be booked through the Sandhurst Foundation (www.Sandhurstfoundation.org) and annually Sandhurst opens its gates when we hold a Heritage Day. Visitors are given access to view and enjoy the grounds, conservation and environmental awareness is promoted with a variety of stands and practical hands on experiences, bird ringing, bicycle power generators and nature walks which not only educate but also provides an element of fun for our guests.

Our ornamental lakes are well stocked with various species of coarse fish and trout and recently students from Sparsholt College Winchester conducted a fish survey to the joy of watching anglers trying to spot the one that-got-away.

Project ACORN is a base foundation fully supported by volunteers, subject matter experts and our Commandant. He takes a very keen interest in conservation. With his direction we continue to sow the seeds to ensure the legacy left to us is continued and remains the bedrock to the Sandhurst heritage.

Major Andy Stephens RLC Conservation Group Chairman

East Sussex and Kent Defence Training Estate South East (19)

Across the Defence Training Estate South East (DTE SE) over 90% of Sites of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI), by area, are now in favourable or unfavourable recovering condition. The improvement since 2008 (which at its lowest was 65%) has been achieved mainly through Higher Level Stewardship schemes. These figures are inevitably subject to change and due to the complexity of the site, issues do remain at Lydd Ranges. However all concerned are endeavouring to ensure environmental stewardship can be achieved without any disruption to the site's operational capability.

The Coastal Defence strategy continues to progress from consultation to implementation, although improvement works at Hythe and Lydd Ranges are still some way off. Winter storms in December 2009 swept away a significant amount of beach shingle at Hythe, revealing Victorian coastal defence works in the form of hazel wattle. Landmarc's term contractor, Mackley Construction, carried out repairs to the groynes and re-profiled shingle.

At Lydd, similar shingle losses were addressed by the Environment Agency with a programme of re-charging from Jury's Gap (whereby shingle is deposited to the west of the ranges and the natural process of longshore drift



Early Spider Orchid with pink petals, Arpinge $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ Peter Gay

replenishes the shingle ridge along the frontage). DTE and Defence Estates Land Management Services (LMS) continue to liaise with Natural England and the Environment Agency to ensure that DTE interests are not prejudiced by the strategy. Folkestone/Dover Dry Training Area (DTA) Following last year's summer drought (localised to Kent) and hard winter, a dry spring has been experienced which has affected many aspects of the DTA. Farmers are reporting low lamb numbers, poor grass growth and increased rabbit problems.

The conditions have also had a detrimental affect on the normally rich flora of the DTA. The colonies of spider orchids at Arpinge and Beachborough were severely depleted (although the rare pink early spider orchid did appear) and were often eaten by rabbits as soon as they flowered. Warren Bottom's flora fared better due to its more sheltered aspect.

Recent improvements on the DTA have included, after an absence of several years, the return of cattle to Lympne Escarpment SSSI following the final stage of fencing works carried out by both the grazier and Landmarc. Cattle are vital to the site as sheep grazing alone was not reducing the cover of tor grass tussocks (which were shading out the rare lichens and mosses found on the ragstone outcrops and landslips).

The woodland management programme of wide ride creation, reversion to high forest and coppicing has continued. Last winter, some of the small woodlands were targeted as access limitations can on occasions deter management.

Following a request from a Conservation Group member, agreement is in place to start monitoring for dormice at a new location within the DTA, 50 boxes are due to be positioned at Watersend Woods. A site meeting between LMS, Peoples Trust for Endangered Species and Kent Mammal Group identified a variety of habitats for box location.

Lydd Ranges

SSSI improvement funding is to be used on resurrecting old fire breaks at Lydd Ranges.

Liaison is ongoing with Natural England and it is aimed that the works will be carried out during the summer shutdown. The network of fire breaks is not extensive due to vegetation type and ground conditions, however it is hoped that they will assist in limiting the spread of accidental fires and afford some protection to vegetation of interest.

The Ranges continue to be intensively used and planned developments to enhance current pre-operational training have commenced. These projects have required and continue to require close liaison with all stakeholders. In the main, the necessary approvals with regard to environmental legislation have not delayed progress.

Scheduled Ancient Monuments

Phase two of repairs to brickwork and re-asphalting of the terreplein were successfully completed at the Dymchurch Redoubt last year despite the adverse winter weather thanks to careful Landmarc management, 2010 Plans are well advanced for stabilisation works to casemates where the bulging outer brick face is to be anchored back to the main fabric of the building. This will allow the shoring scaffolding (erected in 2006) to be struck. Works will be carefully timed to avoid disruption to military training at this important facility. To finally remove the Redoubt from the Buildings at Risk register will take several years and is dependant on continued allocation of funds.

Minor works to the gun deck and copings on the two Martello Towers at Hythe Ranges will also be carried in 2010 to ensure long term integrity of the structures.

Conservation Groups

A summer visit to Arpinge was held and a regional BBC unit attended to document the relationship between military training and conservation. The final edit included a significant section on pre-operational training at Lydd Ranges and was generally well received. Attendance at the DTE SE and the Pippingford Conservation Group meetings was high and reports provided by members were widely distributed and provided valuable data.

Recently, DTE SE received the sad news that Alan Gilham had passed away. Alan was the Voluntary Manager at Old Lodge Nature Reserve in East Sussex and had been a valued member of the Pippingford Conservation Group since 1996. Alan planned and managed joint DTE SE conservation events with Sussex Wildlife Trust including pond creation and scrub clearance. Alan's contributions were recognised in 2006 with a Sanctuary Special Award.

Monitoring

Conservation Group lepidopterists continue to be active across the estate finding many Local, Notable and several Red Data Book species. The Kent Mammal Group conducted a small mammal survey at Lydd Ranges. All small mammal species expected were present except the water shrew which the Group hope to find on their next visit during the summer shutdown. Flora and bird reports were also produced by Conservation Group members with the latter providing data for Bird Track.

Richard Goslett DE Land Management Services



Dymchurch Redoubt re-pointing © Richard Goslett



West Sussex Thorney Island



Aerial photograph of Chichester harbour © Nicky Horter

Thorney Island, home to Baker Barracks is also home to a wealth of wildlife. Centrally located within Chichester Harbour Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB), signifies landscapes of national importance that should be conserved and enhanced. The island adjoins internationally important nature conservation areas on all sides, and indeed these designations and others cover all or part of the island.

Thorney Island has a Special Protection Area for overwintering waders and wildfowl, and breeding terns. Thorney Deeps, the channel separating Thorney Island from the mainland, is an important roost for waders and wildfowl. The islands farmland, while not included in the designation, regularly supports flocks of up to 1,500 Brent geese. Pilsey Island, an area of sand and shingle at the southern tip of Thorney Island, is arguably the most important roost for waders in the Solent supporting a huge variety and number of birds with counts on occasion exceeding 20,000 birds.

The saltmarshes and mudflats surrounding the island are designated as Special Area of Conservation. Thorney Island also is a Ramsar site for the assemblage of over-wintering wildfowl and waders. Parts of the island and all surrounding areas are designated as SSSI. The habitats on the island included in the designation are species rich grassland which contain good populations of bee and pyramidal orchids and areas of coastal grazing marsh important for breeding and overwintering wading birds.

All of the areas of the island not already covered are listed as a site of nature conservation importance, this signifies the importance of the site at a county level. The importance is derived from areas of species rich grassland containing species such as green-winged orchids and the use of the site by overwintering and breeding birds.

There is a very active conservation group comprising of members from Chichester Harbour Conservancy, Defence Estates, Army Welfare Service, Natural England, National Trust, RSPB, the Tenant Farmer, MOD Police and volunteer members of the public who undertake many surveys; dragonfly, butterfly and orchid surveys to name but a few.

Say Trees!

Over 40 volunteers from five local groups have braved the elements to plant 3,000 trees on Thorney Island. Thorney Island, near Emsworth, is home to 12 and 47 Regiment of the Royal Artillery. In 2001 an area of disused airfield was planted to create a new seven hectare area of broadleaf woodland. Nine years on and the woodland is beginning to establish itself, but some areas had failed and needed to be replanted. So volunteers came together from five different organisations to rise to the challenge.

The suggestion came up at a Conservation Committee meeting to replant areas of the wood, and the next thing I knew 3,000 trees were delivered, along with a task force of willing volunteers. On Sunday 21 February a team of 30 volunteers were fielded by The National Trust, Thorney Island Shoot, Chichester Conservation Volunteers and the Army Welfare Service. A further session held by the Friends of Chichester Harbour brought the total number of trees planted to 3,000. The saplings used were local species including oak, hazel and field maple. The trees were provided by Chichester Harbour Conservancy, with funding from Natural England and the Friends of Chichester Harbour.

This has truly been a partnership project, and it is wonderful to see so many volunteers coming together to help create a new woodland which will benefit both the wildlife and landscape of Chichester Harbour AONB.

Major (Retd) Chris Hallam Conservation Group Chairman

Nicky Horter Chichester Harbour AONB Officer



Chichester Harbour Conservancy tree planting © Nicky Horter



Wiltshire Imber Conservation Group

It is May 2010 and we are gearing up once again for what often promises to be a good summer but one often dashed by wind and rain. That was the case in 2009. A 'BBQ Summer' was forecast but that turned out to be more like 2008, and another year in which the elements were stacked against us. However, even less would have been achieved without the volunteers themselves who deserve much in the way of thanks from DE and the Commander DTE Salisbury Plain. I am glad to report that we do enjoy the full support of all the MOD staff at Westdown Camp and that of Landmarc, and the continued support of Aspire Defence within Warminster Garrison.

Archaeology

Mainly over the Autumn and Winter, the Archaeology sub-group led by Roy Canham has explored some of the more difficult areas in the centre of the West, identifying ancient field-systems and burial mounds in woodland and under scrub. Some of these areas have received little attention in the past and much of the archaeology is being overrun by scrub or lies within plantations. These areas are characterised by steep-sided coombes, many scrub covered, delineating high rounded ridges that are mostly rough grassland. Areas show signs of early arable cultivation in terms of lynchets.

In Smith's Plantation we found a wellpreserved field-system, that we need to map before discussing future management with



New badger sett at the Land Warfare Centre © Aspire Defence



Shrill carder bee © Pippa Rayner

DE. Just beyond the plantation we examined an area where Roman pottery has been found, whilst in the valley there is a remarkable set of earthworks, consisting of a series of rectangular pond-like hollows flanked by banks. These banks have the appearance of a trackway running into what must be a small Roman settlement. We had great difficulty interpreting the earthworks and more research is needed.

Our visit to Ranscombe Bottom was both confusing and intriguing. We found the traces of an early bank and ditch earthwork running along the valley bottom, possible the old Westbury Hundred boundary. Interestingly this earthwork has never been recorded, not even on early OS maps. Another find had all the appearance of a post-Medieval roadway, possibly the lost road from Bratton to Warminster. There is much more to do in this area, indeed all over the West, and there is much interest and enthusiasm to explore and record more information before it is too late.

Badgers

The Land Warfare Centre at Warminster is undergoing a major rebuild programme, one that will last at least a couple of years. Such a programme of demolition and new buildings has significant implications for badgers that are a major headache for Aspire Defence and their contractors. So a major first step has been to build a new sett at the back of the camp but within the wire. Badgers have certainly shown interest, but we would not expect them to occupy the new sett until later in the year.

Bats

During 2009 the Bat project on the West was centred on two principal objectives. Firstly the identification of suitable habitat and secondly to monitor dusk emergence activities. To date our surveys have shown a higher distribution of species in the south and west with far fewer in the north. Both common and soprano pipistrelles, noctule, serotine, brown long eared and Daubentons

have been recorded. This year it is hoped to record echo location calls and maintain more accurate data including insect numbers and the affect that a full moon may or may not have on bat activity.

Entomology

A considerable effort was made to contribute to the Butterfly Survey on the West in 2009 and we hope for better things in 2010, the last year of the current survey. There are many long standing butterfly and moth enthusiasts within the ICG so it is important that we see a continued revival of group activities if we are to really be in a position to help DE.

Imber Churchyard Project

During 2009 good progress was made in redressing the neglect of many years. Despite the daunting task ahead the Spring and Autumn grazing by sheep and the enthusiastic forays by ICG members has brought about a transformation of the churchyard and the setting of the Grade I church building. The reappearance of wild flowers, attracting butterflies and moths, is a welcome sight. We have yet to investigate the woodpiles constructed earlier in the year, however, stag beetles were observed during the warm days of April 2010. Christopher Beese has toiled tirelessly grading back the collapsing earth banks on the southern perimeter, revealing a number of half-buried memorials. This excellent work has been consolidated by the reduction of the invasive nettle population. Lesley Balfe has recorded the lichens on both the church and the churchyard memorials. In due course we hope that the Botany Group will undertake a survey of the flora, much of which has been stifled by the wilderness conditions of the past few years.

Ornithology

The Ornithology Group continues to support the MOD Bird Count and is gearing up for this year. This past winter has seen the Winter Survey continue under the guidance of Andrew Bray, but it was not helped by the severe weather conditions and access problems. A highlight was finding a pair of turtle doves breeding. A most welcome development last year was the revival of the Ringing Group after a few years lying dormant. This is a welcome addition to our activities. A wide variety of warblers were captured and ringed which we hope to re-capture in 2010.

Owls and Raptors

At the start of the 2009 Season we were concerned about the status of the barn owl on



Imber Church May 2009 © Mike Jelf



Nigel Lewis inspects a tawny owl box © Nigel Lewis

the Plain. There had been some serious snow falls in early 2009 and the vole population was forecast to be down, whilst the buzzards flourish. In the event there were 55 pairs (29 West, 26 Centre) and in comparison across the last ten years it was a very reasonable result and better than expected.

The little owl had another poor breeding season and we have lost pairs from a number of our better sites. Emily Joachim continues with her three year research project into the little owl and a further 11 juveniles were fitted with tags during 2009. The BTO is very concerned about the plight of this owl and in response we have erected a further 25 Aspire Defence sponsored little owl boxes to increase our monitoring effort.

Three of this year's juveniles featured on the BBC One Show in October 2009 and their photos were taken by Wildlife Photographer Andy Rouse – they have become celebrities! This year Emily is hoping to monitor the adults and record the prey species brought to the nest. Three sites will be fitted each with two infra-red cameras, one to photograph the owl as it enters the box the other to photograph the owlets being fed inside the nesting chamber. We have checked some of the new little owl boxes but the signs are not good; it is still early in the breeding cycle so we must wait and see.

Lieutenant Colonel (Retd) Mike Jelf and Sub-Group Leaders



Wiltshire Porton Down

The decline of the Juniper population at Dstl Porton Down has been a subject of concern for many years as this species is a Qualifying Feature of the Special Area of Conservation (SAC) for which Porton Down, along with Salisbury Plain, is designated under European law.

This designation brings with it the expectation that Dstl will maintain and, where possible, increase Juniper populations. This is unlikely, through natural events, to occur so we are now at a point in time where we must decide what should be done.

Dr Carl Mayers, a Dstl scientist, has taken the lead and advice is being supplied from Dr Lena Ward, the acknowledged British authority on the subject. The study will supplement a large-scale project being undertaken by Plantlife and being led by Tim Wilkins. Further information about the project can be found on page 26.

From the plight of a threatened species to one which is threatening... yes, I'm afraid it is the annual report from 'Sweeper of the Yard', Porton Down's local bobby.

"Threatening indeed, Mr Conversation Officer. Threatening to uncloak the ne'er-do-wells that populate the notorious Dstl Conversation Group.

"The Conversationists had, apparently, met last year and counted the number of Dukes. They said they were very important. Well, I could have told them that, they have all got big houses and stuff. They also said, and this is the worrying bit, they needed to increase Dukes significantly so would count them again this year in the hope that numbers would have increased.

"I would spy on this year's gathering to find out their secret cloning method and how many clones they had produced. The dates were announced, the 21st and 22nd May, a



two day event peopled by the Conversationists and another iffy bunch, Flutterby Conversation, presumably a wing of the Conversationist movement. It only lasted one day last year so they expected a larger count.

"The group met, a most disreputable bunch of dingy and grizzled specimens including the master schemer 'Desperate Dan' (the Mathematical Man) keeping tally, Ailsa 'the 'aggis' (friend of the Avenging Angel), Richard and Tracey 'the 'orrible 'oliday pair' (known for guidance when undertaking unusual breaks and, I assume, unique multiple fractures), and 'Poltergeist Paul' (a poor devil whose secretive mind inhabits the 3rd floor of a building that doesn't exist) and all now in my rogues gallery.

"In 2010 256 Dukes were counted at Porton Down, over 100 more than last year. The final bit of the jigsaw was put in place when 'Stupid' Stuart (renowned for scribbles that no-one understands) let slip the secret of the cloning. To distinguish clones from real Dukes they are called the Dukes of Burgundy. I surmised, using my unusual talents, that a

Duke of Burgundy © lain Perkins

fine wine is used in the ritual. The plan became clearer when primroses and cowslips were mentioned as these must also be an ingredient in the recipe. The Conversationists want to increase these, saying it will help increase the number of Dukes.

"Your local bobby has taken actions to protect our democracy by purchasing all local supplies of Burgundy. Meanwhile, I have to ensure the wine does not fall into the wrong hands so, martyr that I am, I am consuming each crate as quickly as possible.

"Once again Sweeper of the Yard has spoilt the rotten Conversationists despotic plans. That completes my report and now I must go home to get rid of another couple of bottles. It must be a relief for you all to know that I am around. Without me being here things could really suffer.

"Evenin' all."

Stuart Corbett Dstl Conservation Officer



East Yorkshire DST Leconfield Carrs (23)

On 3 April Phil Allen, a stalwart supporter of our Conservation Group retired this year, and Colonel Paul Brook, the Commandant of the Defence School of Transport, was delighted to present him with a framed certificate for his contribution to conservation. Phil had been actively recording the activities of the barn owls on the site for many years, starting a couple of years before the Leconfield Carrs Group was formed in 1996.

June 3rd was a special day, as a group of veterans from the WW2 Free French forces visited to plant a Mulberry Tree in front of the 144 bed SLAM Accommodation Block which had been named after it. The tree planting formed part of the Mulberry Project, which all started when I originally suggested the name for the block to the Commandant, who informed me that the WW2 Operation

was supposedly named by planners after a mulberry tree in Bath during the War.

Following a bit of research I managed to track down the tree, with the assistance of the Bath Council Archives Dept, and also Senior Arboriologist Paul Wilkins, to Kingswood School Bath where the planning for the Harbours had taken place.

Paul Wilkins with the blessing of Kingswood School is in the process of taking cuttings from the tree, so that the actual tree can be planted in front of the block named after it. Due to the length of time that this will take, a tree was purchased as a temporary measure until one of the cuttings reaches a reasonable size.

The trees are to be planted either side of a lamp post in front of the new block which

Over the past year, the conservation work has been directed to several key projects which benefit both military training and conservation.

The Bellerby ranges live firing area, which is SSSI and grazed by three tenants has benefited from the successful conclusion of Higher Level Stewardship (HLS) applications. Schemes have been agreed for over 1,000 hectares of upland moorland habitat. The tenants on the area will be changing the grazing regimes in order to protect the habitat during the winter months. In addition funding has been allocated to undertake bracken control and heather burning with small areas of native woodland being fenced and replanted. The intention is to encourage tenants across the training area to apply for HLS and we will continue to work closely with them to ensure all parties gain the maximum benefit.

The Lower Swaledale Site of Special Scientific Interest woodlands have benefited from a



Phil Allen with Colonel Paul Brook © Crown

was originally a roundabout. This will allow people to literally go round and round the mulberry bush – sorry I couldn't resist!

Alan Bakewell MCMI Conservation Group Chairman

programme of work to encourage natural regeneration. Individual tree guards have been installed across the site to protect the emerging shoots. It is hoped to continue this work in future years to protect and restore a very important local habitat. Large areas of windblown conifer crops have been restocked with a mixture of softwood and broadleaves. These areas are now becoming established, and will provide multi purpose woodland for the future. It is anticipated these new mixed woodlands will form an important habitat for the black grouse.

During the winter considerable work was undertaken by the Conservation Group renewing and replacing nest boxes around the training area. Some of the larger owl boxes had suffered during the inclement weather but are back in action with owls visible from a distance sitting on their eggs.

Major (Retd) Tony Crease Conservation Group Chairman

North Yorkshire Catterick (24)



Conservation Group members replacing a kestrel box at Feldom © Crown



North Yorkshire RAF Fylingdales

We have just come through a fairly severe cold spell on the top of Snod Hill on which RAF Fylingdales stands, but things are coming alive with a vengeance. MOD PC Graham Bedford has taken over as MOD Police Wildlife Crime Officer and has got everyone on the camp reporting what they see. Last year for the first time we had barn owls nesting in a Mango Barrel on a pole I put up in 1992, producing two young, fairly rare for a moorland location. Wilf Norman and Brian Elliot organised a more conventional box and put it in a willow tree and pellets were found this spring, but so far this year no sign of the barn owls.

The monitoring of the Greenland race of northern wheatear continues as they pass through using the base as a refuelling stop in May. Wilf Norman and myself, with the help of anyone on camp who spots them, have monitored their arrival since 2001 and we have even managed to ring a few.

We were graced last year with a male hen harrier in late spring who displayed and roosted on MOD land but to no avail; the female had left two weeks before he arrived. But this winter both a male and a female have been seen using both MOD and Forestry Commission land adjacent looking for prey. Also last spring and summer a stonechat of the race *rubicola* used a pool for washing and preening on the perimeter track and perched and sang on the perimeter fence.

Great grey shrikes which started to appear again in 2008, were back in 2009, with up to two before the cold weather before Christmas, then one again this spring. I first found one before they felled the nine hectare piece of forest adjacent to the camp and now they seem to return each year. Nightjar have been recorded there in summer.

Small areas of moorland have been burnt in accordance with the moorland management plan and corvids are being controlled meaning



Kestrel brood at RAF Fylingdales © Wilf Norman

a great increase in lapwing. They have been here since the 'golf balls' were taken down but were predated by the corvids. The lapwing population is being monitored going back to the start of controlling corvids to see the difference in chick mortality. Wilf might even get to ring a chick or two this year thanks to our gamekeeper Paddy Bentley.

Swallows and house martins nest here each summer. Nest boxes for them have been erected in the past by MOD PC Kev Benton and the new build will have swallow boxes incorporated thanks to the builder. They were nesting in every available nook and cranny along with pied wagtail, whose nest one year was found to contain seven eggs.

The usual numbers of fieldfare were down this winter. There are usually about 70 that arrive after Christmas and stay until the spring, but this year there were only two that arrived after Christmas and ten in the spring. But last year we had two fieldfares until late May!

During last years breeding season various birds of prey were observed around the camp including hobby first seen late May, merlin which nests on the moor, goshawk from the forest area, peregrine falcon from the coast or adjacent valley and buzzard who hunt the rabbits around the camp and its wider area. Kestrels nest in a box put up by Wilf Norman. It has been successful. One wet year Wilf came up and supplementary fed the chicks on mice brought in by his cat. He did it in the pouring rain which up here can be, like the snow, fairly impressive!

Ring ouzels pass through every spring and our ring ouzel man on the group Ken Hutchinson reckons they are the eastern ones migrating to Sweden as they come later than the ones breeding on the North York Moors. In Eller Beck valley the willow warblers have arrived back, skylarks are displaying, we also have snipe nesting again where the 'golf balls' stood and curlews' song resounds around the moor. Another year has started on Snod Hill.

All records of birds go onto the British Trust for Ornithology Atlas. This summer's project: Moths

Mick Carroll RAF Fylingdales Conservation Group



Fylingdales kestrel fledglings © Wilf Norman

DEFENCE ESTATES CONTACTS

Strategy & Policy

The Strategy & Policy Directorate maintains the long-term strategy for the estate and develops best practice guidance on estate management issues. It is the policy lead for sustainable development, including the MOD-wide Sustainable Development Strategy. The Directorate is responsible for Sanctuary Magazine and the Annual Stewardship Report on the Defence Estate.

Defence Estates Strategy & Policy Directorate

Kingston Road Sutton Coldfield B75 7RL Tel: 0121 311 2021

Land & Property Policy

(land management, including agriculture and forestry, public access, byelaws and Town & Country Planning) Sutton Coldfield Tel: 0121 311 2127

Sustainable Development

(nature conservation, historic environment, environmental assessment processes) Room 14 K Block MOD Foxhill Bath BA1 5AB Tel: 01225 885133 Email: espsustainability@de.mod.uk

Environmental Policy

(energy policy & land quality) Sutton Coldfield Tel: 0121 311 2018

Conservation Group Team Building 97a Land Warfare Centre Warminster Wiltshire

Wiltshire BA12 0DJ Tel: 01985 222877

Defence Estates Environmental Advisory Services

The Environmental Advisory Services (EAS) provides professional ecological, archaeological and planning support to the MOD. EAS acts as a focal point for all environmental needs and enquiries across the Defence Estate providing a dedicated team of professional experts in a variety of environmental disciplines.

Defence Estates Environmental Advisory Services (DE EAS)

Building 21 Westdown Camp Tilshead Salisbury SP3 4RS Tel: 01980 674704 Email: ian.barnes@de.mod.uk

EAS Natural Environment Team Westdown Camp

Tel: 01980 674820

EAS Historic Environment Team Westdown Camp Tel: 01980 674718

EAS Sustainable Development Support Westdown Camp Tel: 01980 674866

EAS Access & Recreation Team

Warminster Tel: 01985 222913

EAS Environmental Planning Team

Warminster Tel: 01985 222909 Catterick Tel: 01748 875069

EAS Scottish Environmental Liaison Team Rosyth Tel: 01383 648042

Defence Training Estate

Directorate

The Defence Training Estate Directorate is responsible for the provision of safe and sustainable facilities for the delivery of military training across the United Kingdom. This now includes most of the ranges and training areas formerly managed by the Royal Air Force and Royal Navy.

Headquarters Defence Training Estate

Defence Estates Land Warfare Centre Warminster BA12 0DJ Tel: 01985 222862





Drinking fountain at Tyneham village © Guy Hagg

The opinions expressed in the magazine are not necessarily those of the Ministry of Defence. Notwithstanding Section 48 of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988, the Ministry of Defence reserves the right to publish authors' literary and photographic contributions to Sanctuary in further and similar publications owned by the Ministry of Defence. This is subject to contrary agreement, which must be communicated to the editor in writing. Authors' contributions will be acknowledged with each and every publication. Maps in this publication are reproduced from the Ordnance Survey map, by Defence Estates, with the permission of the controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office, Crown Copyright.

Unauthorised reproduction infringes Crown Copyright and may lead to prosecution or civil proceedings. Licence Number GD3189G.

Submissions

If you would like to contribute to Sanctuary Magazine or enter future Sanctuary Awards please contact Clare Backman, Editor at: DE-Sanctuary@de.mod.uk







MINISTRY OF DEFENCE